## Seton Hall University

## eRepository @ Seton Hall

Seton Hall University Dissertations and Theses (ETDs)

Seton Hall University Dissertations and Theses

Fall 9-21-2021

## "Being believed, being seen, not being questioned": Bisexual women's experiences of validity while passing as heterosexual

Megan E. Ingraham Seton Hall University, megan.ingraham@student.shu.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarship.shu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Counseling Psychology Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

Ingraham, Megan E., ""Being believed, being seen, not being questioned": Bisexual women's experiences of validity while passing as heterosexual" (2021). Seton Hall University Dissertations and Theses (ETDs). 2959.

https://scholarship.shu.edu/dissertations/2959

# "BEING BELIEVED, BEING SEEN, NOT BEING QUESTIONED": BISEXUAL WOMEN'S EXPERIENCES OF VALIDITY WHILE PASSING AS HETEROSEXUAL

BY

#### MEGAN E. INGRAHAM

Dissertation Committee

Jason D. Reynolds (Taewon Choi), Ph.D., Mentor
Thomas Massarelli, Ph.D., Committee Member
Frank D. Golom, Ph.D., Committee Member

Submitted in partial fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in The Department of Professional Psychology and Family Therapy

> Seton Hall University September 2021





COLLEGE OF EDUCATION & HUMAN SERVICES
DEPARTMENT OF PROFESSIONAL PSYCHOLOGY AND FAMILY
THERAPY

## APPROVAL FOR SUCCESSFUL DEFENSE

**Megan E. Ingraham** has successfully defended and made the required modifications to the text of the doctoral dissertation for the **Ph.D.** during this **Fall** Semester.

### **DISSERTATION COMMITTEE**

(please sign and date)

Dr. Jason D. Reynolds (Taewon Choi)	
Mentor	Date
Dr. Thomas Massarelli	
Committee Member	Date
Dr. Frank D. Golom	
Committee Member	Date

The mentor and any other committee members who wish to review revisions will sign and date this document only when revisions have been completed. Please return this form to the Office of Graduate Studies, where it will be placed in the candidate's file and submit a copy with your final dissertation.

#### Acknowledgements

I wish to acknowledge my dissertation committee: Dr. Jason Reynolds (Taewon Choi), Dr. Thomas Massarelli, and Dr. Frank Golom.

To Dr. Reynolds, my mentor and reader of many drafts, I am grateful for your contributions to the creation and improvements of this work as well as for your patience and guidance throughout my own doctoral career. This dissertation sits atop the foundation of your qualitative methods lessons, your focus on providing a voice to communities underrepresented in academic literature, and your own passion for research shared as a gift with your labs.

Thank you to Dr. Massarelli for your continued investment in my educational and professional development. The quality of this work would not be possible without your passion for research, eye for detail, and commitment to creating accessible research for the academic and lay communities.

I would also like to extend my gratitude to my outside reader and long-time mentor, Dr. Golom. As the first person to call me Dr. Ingraham when grading my undergraduate papers, please consider this doctoral dissertation a receipt for the time, consideration, and unwavering belief in my abilities you have consistently invested in me. I will never be able to repay you.

Thank you to my family and friends for your continued support through all my years of education. I could not have reached these many milestones without your encouragement and understanding for the time and energy required of a project so deeply important to me. Thank you for being my foundation of support throughout another dissertation process.

Finally, I would like to thank my cohort for your strength, grace, and commitment to each other's growth and development as professionals and as people of the world. You are a group of extraordinary women, scholars, mental health professionals, and friends and I am infinitely lucky to have been in this program with you.

I acknowledge that Seton Hall University and South Orange, NJ occupy the Indigenous lands of the Munsee Lenape people.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	i
TABLE OF CONTENTS	ii
ABSTRACT	iv
CHAPTER 1 – Introduction	1
Statement of Problem	
Research Questions	
Definition of Terms	
Significance of the Study	
CHAPTER 2 – Literature Review	9
Bisexuality and Plurisexuality	
Heterosexism and Binegativity	
Binegativity in the LGBTQIA+ Community	
Internalized Heterosexism and Binegativity	
Passing as Heterosexual	
Bisexual Identity Development	
Models of Identity Development	
Identity Socialization	
Protective Factors	28
Intersectionality with Other Identities	31
Gender	33
Race	35
Religion	37
Socioeconomic and Educational Statuses	39
Geographic Location	40
Age	40
The Role of Therapy	41
Common Experiences within the LGBTQIA+ Community	
Bisexual Individuals' Presenting Concerns in Therapy	43
CHAPTER 3 – Method	45
Paradigm and Research Design	
Participants	
Procedure	
Quality and Trustworthiness	
Researcher Reflexivity	

CHAPTER 4 – Results  Themes Related to Passing as Heterosexual and Identity Validity	
Two Sides of the Passing Coin	60
Understanding Intersections of Identity Is Essential	65
Themes Related to Factors Hindering Identity Validity	
Consistent but Incorrect Assumptions of Heterosexuality	
Experiences of Invalidation Are Universal	
Rules of Engagement with the LGBTQIA+ Community	77
Themes Related to Factors Contributing to Identity Validity	
Validation as a Survival Toolkit	81
Words of Wisdom	85
CHAPTER 5 – Discussion	89
Discussion of Results	89
Initial Confusion	89
Finding and Applying the Label	90
Settling into the Identity	93
Identity Maintenance	
Intersectionality	
General Discussion	96
Implications and Clinical Application	98
Thematic Implications	98
Clinical Applications	99
Implications for Advocacy and Social Change	102
Limitations	
Recommendations for Future Research	108
REFERENCES	111
APPENDIX A. Demographic Form	137
APPENDIX B. Interview Protocol	138
APPENDIX C. Participant Demographics	141
APPENDIX D. Table of Themes	
APPENDIX E. IRB Approval Letter	143

#### Abstract

The current study explored bisexual cisgender women's experiences regarding passing as heterosexual, which Dyar et al. (2014) defined as the perception that one's bisexual identity can be concealable and that bisexual individuals can choose to appear heterosexual with differentgender partners to avoid heterosexism. Utilizing intersectionality (Crenshaw, 1989/1993) and Brown's (2002) bisexual identity development model as the theoretical framework, the present study related passing as heterosexual to bisexual individuals' identity validity while exploring factors that facilitate or hinder this process. This qualitative study explored the experiences of 12 bisexual cisgender adult women through semi-structured interviews in the constructivistinterpretivist paradigm (Ponterotto, 2005). Interviews were conducted using Skype or phone and analyzed using Interpretive Phenomenological Analysis (IPA) methodology (Smith & Osborn, 2008). Emerging themes were discussed with support from participants' quotes regarding their experiences. Themes included factors related to passing as heterosexual as well as the impact of intersectionality on decision-making for coming out versus continuing to pass. Themes also captured validity-hindering factors (assumptions of heterosexuality, experiences of invalidation, and negative relationships with the LGBTQIA+ community) and validity-facilitating factors (specific experiences of external and internal validation, recommendations for others). Clinical implications informed by an intersectional focus and limitations of the study were also discussed.

Keywords: bisexual, passing as heterosexual, intersectionality, identity development

#### **CHAPTER 1**

#### Introduction

Individuals who identify as a sexual minority (e.g., gay, lesbian, bisexual) experience a type of discrimination based on their sexual orientation called *heterosexism*. According to Espelage et al. (2008), heterosexism can take the form of negative beliefs, attitudes, stereotyping, and aggressive or stigmatizing behaviors towards sexual minorities. Therefore, heterosexism is a major stressor for sexual minorities that can affect mental health as well as interpersonal distress (Cunningham & Melton, 2013; Hseih & Ruther, 2016).

Bisexual individuals as well as other plurisexual individuals (such as pansexual, fluid, and some individuals who identify as queer) may also experience an extra level of discrimination, described in the literature as *binegativity*. Dyar et al. (2014) captured this unique experience as a dual-sourced stigmatization of bisexual individuals from both heterosexual and lesbian or gay individuals, resulting in a sense of rejection and marginalization from both groups. As will be discussed, binegativity therefore places an added burden and strain on bisexual and other plurisexual individuals' sexual identity development and well-being.

Experiences of binegativity can take the form of internalized heterosexism and binegativity, which include the internalization of negative attitudes, messages, and beliefs about one's own sexual identity and about the LGBTQIA+ community in general. Several studies have associated internalized heterosexism with psychosocial distress, negative mental health outcomes, fear of rejection, and a lower likelihood of being out (McLean, 2007; Pew Research Center, 2013; Ryan et al., 2017; Szymanski & Henrichs-Beck, 2014). Internalized binegativity specifically is also associated with psychological distress, as well as engagement with and endorsement of binegative stereotypes such as infidelity and chronic relationship distress

(Baumgartner, 2017; Hoang et al., 2011). Therefore, bisexual individuals may have to navigate heterosexism and binegativity as well as internalized heterosexism and binegativity as these experiences relate to psychosocial distress.

One way in which binegativity can emerge is in *passing as heterosexual*, which Dyar et al. (2014) described as the perception that one's bisexual identity can be concealable and the belief that bisexual individuals can choose to appear heterosexual by dating different-gender partners to avoid heterosexist consequences. This ability to pass as heterosexual can be misconstrued as having the same privileges as heterosexual individuals, and therefore bisexual individuals dating different-gender partners can experience exclusion and messages of illegitimacy as a sexual minority from the gay/lesbian community (Dyar et al., 2014). Therefore, this current work sought to contribute to the psychological literature on the concept of passing as heterosexual for bisexual individuals with different-gender partners, especially as a function of the double-pronged discrimination of binegativity.

The present study explored the experiences of passing as heterosexual in relation to bisexual identity development. Brown (2002) and Dodge et al. (2008) explained that seminal models of sexual identity development which conceptualize all sexual minorities' identity development as comparable misconstrue or misrepresent bisexual identity development.

Therefore, distinct identity development models were developed to focus on specific experiences in bisexual identity and reference the experiences of bisexual erasure (i.e., denial that bisexuality is a real or valid identity; Flanders et al., 2016b) as well as the ways in which bisexual individuals navigate identity maintenance despite binegative messages (Brown, 2002; Weinberg et al., 1994). Brown's (2002) model was utilized as part of the current study's theoretical framework in order to understand factors in participants' bisexual identity development.

The present study focused solely on the experiences of cisgender bisexual women. In their 2014 study, Dyar et al. highlighted that although bisexual cisgender men as well as trans and nonbinary people also experience binegativity, one's own gender identity and expression may play as much of a role as one's partner's gender identity in the experience of passing as heterosexual. Therefore, there may be a wide range of experiences across both partners' gender identities that may not be fully explored in a qualitative study. Extant literature suggests that cisgender bisexual women experience binegativity differently than bisexual men because of their gender identity. Such examples that Dyar et al. (2014) discussed include that heterosexual men may eroticize female same-sex sexual encounters as well as ask bisexual women to have sex with them and another woman. Nonbinary bisexual individuals may also experience binegativity differently due to combined gender- and sexual orientation-based stereotypes of confusion and seeking attention (Anderson et al., 2019; Nadal et al., 2016). Therefore, because bisexual women experience different and distinct forms of binegativity compared to other bisexual individuals based on gender, one may suspect that bisexual women would also experience passing as heterosexual differently.

Finally, the present study considered the *intersectionality* of social identities as an essential component of capturing bisexual women's experiences (Cole, 2009; Crenshaw, 1989/1993) and thus utilized this concept as part of the study's theoretical framework. Beyond the established focus on cisgender bisexual women, the current study explored how race and religion, as identities that may either hinder or facilitate identity development and decision-making, may play important roles in bisexual women's feelings of validity as well as specific experiences with passing as heterosexual. Protective factors as well as reasons for coming out versus not coming out may be different based partly on these social identities and their

intersections. Further, due to the general lack of representation for Black, Indigenous, and People of Color (BIPOC) or religious individuals in LGBTQIA+ research, incorporating the intersections of race and religion may allow for a more holistic understanding of the larger community's experiences in passing as heterosexual.

#### **Statement of Problem**

In general, research on the bisexual community is in relatively early stages of development, especially research that considers the experiences of bisexual individuals as unique and distinct from gay and lesbian individuals' experiences. The extant quantitative research explores minority stress and discrimination for bisexual women in relation to partner gender, but Dyar et al. (2014) warned that such research may not fully capture the narrative around these experiences of binegativity. To confront this lack of a narrative, qualitative research has been lauded as an especially important approach to research work with minorities in order to access the meaning and individual processes associated with their experiences. Specific to the concept of passing as heterosexual, extant qualitative research (e.g., Goldberg et al., 2019) explored the experiences of male-partnered plurisexual women during the first year of parenthood but therefore studied only a small, unique portion of the bisexual population who may be struggling with passing as heterosexual. Therefore, based on the gaps in the quantitative and qualitative literature regarding passing as heterosexual, the purpose of the present study as well as its contribution to the literature lie in the focus on accessing and understanding the rich narrative surrounding this experience in the general bisexual population.

## **Research Questions**

Because the experience of passing as heterosexual can relate to bisexual individuals' experiences of erasure or binegativity, this study focused on the following three questions: 1)

How does passing as heterosexual relate to one's bisexual identity validity? 2) What factors hinder bisexual identity validity in this experience? 3) What factors contribute to bisexual identity validity in this experience? As will be discussed, the semi-structured approach in the present study's interviews also allowed for other important questions and themes to emerge from the participants' experiences and from discussion with this researcher.

#### **Definition of Terms**

Binegativity is prejudice against bisexual and other plurisexual individuals, which can be experienced from both heterosexual and lesbian or gay individuals (Dyar et al., 2014).

Binegativity places an added burden and strain on bisexual individuals' identity development and well-being.

*BIPOC* is an acronym (Black, Indigenous, and People of Color) that acknowledges that all people of color do not face equal levels of injustice within our current systems and emphasizes how Black and Indigenous individuals are especially impacted by systemic racial oppression, White supremacy, and historic and contemporary acts of colonialism (The BIPOC Project, n.d.).

Bisexual identity development describes bisexual individuals' experiences as unique from other sexual minorities' identity development (Brown, 2002; Dodge et al., 2008). This process includes navigating bisexual erasure and identity maintenance despite binegative messages (Brown, 2002; Flanders et al., 2016b; Weinberg et al., 1994).

Heterosexism is prejudice against sexual minorities which can take the form of negative beliefs, attitudes, stereotyping, and aggressive or stigmatizing behaviors (Espelage et al., 2008). This experience of discrimination is a major stressor and can affect mental health and interpersonal relationships (Cunningham & Melton, 2013; Hseih & Ruther, 2016).

Internalized binegativity is the internalization of negative attitudes or beliefs about oneself as a bisexual individual, and can manifest in negative evaluation of other bisexual individuals, self-hating attitudes and behaviors, and endorsement of negative stereotypes (Baumgartner, 2017). Similar to internalized heterosexism, internalized binegativity may be associated with minority stress and related psychological distress, as well as interpersonal distress and infidelity (Baumgartner, 2017; Hoang et al., 2011).

Internalized heterosexism is the internalization of negative attitudes, messages, and beliefs about oneself as a sexual minority or about the LGBTQIA+ community in general (Szymanski & Henrichs-Beck, 2014). This experience is correlated with psychosocial distress including lower self-esteem, less social support, substance use, depression, anxiety, suicidal ideation, and a greater likelihood of not disclosing one's sexual orientation (Ryan et al., 2017; Szymanski & Henrichs-Beck, 2014).

Intersectionality, first coined by Kimberlé Crenshaw, is the concept regarding how social identities relate to each other and create unique experiences for the individual possessing the identities (Cole, 2009; Crenshaw, 1989/1993). Specific to the present study, the intersectionality of race, religion, and other social identities provide context for the experiences of passing as heterosexual and identity development.

Passing as heterosexual describes the perception that one's bisexual identity can be concealable, and the belief that bisexual individuals can choose to appear heterosexual by dating different-gender partners to avoid heterosexist consequences (Dyar et al., 2014). As a result, bisexual individuals can experience exclusion and messages of illegitimacy as a sexual minority (Dyar et al., 2014).

*QTBIPOC*, related to BIPOC, is an acronym for Queer and Trans Black, Indigenous, People of Color. It highlights the specific contributions and needs of BIPOC individuals within the LGBTQIA+ community, especially as BIPOC individuals simultaneously navigate racism (both in general society and often in LGBTQIA+ spaces) and anti-LGBTQIA+ discrimination (Balsam et al., 2011; David, 2013; Seattle Pride, 2020). This acronym also points to the importance of intersectionality in clinical and advocacy work.

#### Significance of the Study

The importance of the present study lies in its contribution to bisexual literature as well as in the opportunity for support and education regarding its place in larger queer liberation.

First, it will contribute to the literature which explores how bisexual individuals' experiences may be unique and distinct from those of other members of the LGBTQIA+ community.

Specifically, these research questions may help to inform a deeper understanding of how passing as heterosexual relates to binegative messages and identity validity. The concept of passing as heterosexual is still an emerging concept in psychological literature, despite its prevalence in casual and formal conversations in the bisexual and larger LGBTQIA+ communities. This study seeks to contribute more information to bring the concept into a psychological framework.

Secondly, this qualitative research may operate as a form of validation for bisexual women as well as a mode of education for the different-gender partners involved or for clinicians working with bisexual clients. Although bisexual individuals may speak informally regarding frustrations or negative messaging around passing as heterosexual, research which supports the prevalence and validity of these processes may help to better support individuals' experiences. Also, different-gender partners (especially monosexual partners) involved in bisexual individuals' navigation of passing as heterosexual may benefit from this research, as it can serve

as a mode of education for the larger themes within the experiences. Finally, this research may encourage clinicians to directly explore binegativity and the associated messages and narratives with their bisexual clients, as clinicians of all sexual orientations may not be aware of the prevalence or specific impact of binegativity on mental health and interpersonal relationships, or how binegativity uniquely compounds upon the already difficult experiences of navigating heterosexism. The present study may also help to illuminate potential biases that clinicians may hold regarding bisexual individuals who pass as heterosexual. Because external support and messages of acceptance are important protective factors for bisexual individuals' identity development and psychological well-being, clinicians' ability to speak openly about clients' experiences of binegativity and explore their own competency with this client population may be especially helpful in the therapeutic process (Brownfield et al., 2018; Ebersole et al., 2018; Hequembourg et al., 2013).

Thirdly, the present study honors the importance of representing BIPOC women as the main agents of queer liberation. The sociopolitical movement for LGBTQIA+ rights exists primarily due to the activism of BIPOC women in the community, including Marsha P. Johnson, Sylvia Rivera, Audre Lorde, bell hooks, and Alice Walker, alongside an ever-expanding roster of contemporary leaders (Riemer & Brown, 2019). Therefore, research such as the present study which seeks to confront the underrepresentation of BIPOC women in extant LGBTQIA+ research not only fills gaps in academic literature but also serves as a reminder for the history of queer liberation.

#### **CHAPTER 2**

#### **Literature Review**

#### **Bisexuality and Plurisexuality**

Galupo et al. (2015) described bisexual individuals as falling under the umbrella term of plurisexuality, which encompasses individuals who experience sexual or romantic attraction to multiple genders. This term can be used to differentiate from heterosexual, gay, and lesbian individuals, who traditionally fall under the umbrella term of monosexuality, or attraction to one gender (either same gender or different gender). Other plurisexual individuals may also identify as pansexual, queer, fluid, another term, or a combination; these individuals are also especially likely to perceive static or oversimplified definitions and labels of sexual orientation as inadequate (Galupo et al., 2015). Despite differences in definitions and identification with these differing labels, Flanders et al. (2017a, 2017b) endorsed that current studies of plurisexuality that are inclusive of pansexual, queer, and other non-monosexual identities use "bisexual" as an umbrella term in recruitment, as it is more recognizable and well-known than the term "plurisexual."

According to Flanders et al. (2016a), bisexuality as a term also represents a wide range of varying sexual and romantic, but not necessarily equal, attractions to multiple genders that may extend beyond male and female. Flanders et al.'s (2016a) study also emphasized that it is important to consider bisexuality as a separate identity rather than a combination, most notably described as "half heterosexual and half gay." Research has attempted to define bisexuality as sexual or relationship behaviors with more than one gender as a criterion for participants, but experience- or behavior-based definitions may erase the experiences of many bisexual people as well as contribute to ideas that a lack of sexual or romantic relationship behaviors may

"invalidate" one's identification as bisexual, especially for young adults who identify as bisexual before their first sexual activities (Flanders et al., 2016a) or bisexual individuals in committed monogamous relationships (Hayfield et al., 2018; McLean, 2007).

## **Heterosexism and Binegativity**

Individuals who identify as a sexual minority (e.g., gay, lesbian, bisexual) experience a type of discrimination based on their sexual orientation called heterosexism, also referred to as homophobia. Espelage et al. (2008) described how heterosexism can take the form of negative beliefs, attitudes, stereotyping, and aggressive or stigmatizing behaviors towards sexual minorities. Examples of heterosexism include universal recognition of heterosexual marriage but denial of equivalent recognition to same-sex couples, sexual minorities' inability to display affection in public without fear of violence or harassment, challenges with adoption and subsequent discrimination in school and pediatric healthcare systems, struggles navigating health insurance coverage and financial burdens of medical costs for same-gender relationships, and many sexual minorities' experiences of being fired because of their sexual orientation (Chapman et al., 2012; Cunningham & Melton, 2013; Espelage et al., 2008; Gavulic & Gonzales, 2021; Hseih & Ruther, 2016). Therefore, heterosexism is a major stressor for sexual minorities and can affect mental health as well as interpersonal relationships (Cunningham & Melton, 2013; Hseih & Ruther, 2016).

Heterosexism, like most if not all forms of discrimination, exists at a systemic and historical level (Eldridge & Johnson, 2011; Jun, 2018). This appears in political and institutional actions (e.g., governments, healthcare systems, educational systems) that promote heterosexual lifestyle as superior, exclude or discriminate against the LGBTQIA+ community, grant privileges and benefits to heterosexual individuals, and dismiss accusations of heterosexism or

the need for further change (Eldridge & Johnson, 2011; Jun, 2018; McGeorge & Stone Carlson, 2011). Systemic heterosexism is also supported by heteronormativity, the idea that heterosexuality is the ideal norm, the assumed sexuality of all individuals until proven otherwise, and the only favorable and visible sexuality from which all other sexualities diverge (Ingraham, 2006; McGeorge & Stone Carlson, 2011; Sue et al., 2019). Systemic heterosexism is further supported by the more severe ideology of compulsory heterosexuality, a term coined by Rich (1980), which actively punishes, pathologizes, or penalizes non-heterosexual attraction through financial, legal, medical, educational, and other institutional means (Fraser, 2018; Hidalgo & Royce, 2017). For bisexual individuals specifically, heteronormativity and compulsory heterosexuality, especially if internalized, can impact bisexual identity development and validity by dismissing same-gender attraction as illegitimate or lesser or by mislabeling all non-heterosexual individuals as gay/lesbian (McLean, 2018).

As sexual minorities, bisexual individuals experience heterosexism; however, research suggests that bisexual individuals' experiences are also unique and distinct from those of lesbian and gay individuals (Balsam & Mohr, 2007; Brewster & Moradi, 2010; Dyar et al., 2014; Hequembourg & Brallier, 2009). Beyond the uniqueness of the experience, several studies have endorsed bisexual individuals can also experience an additional burden of discrimination and stigma from heterosexual, gay, and lesbian individuals called binegativity or biphobia (Bostwick & Hequembourg, 2014; Brownfield et al., 2018; Dyar et al., 2014; Flanders et al., 2016b; Flanders et al., 2017a; Gonzalez et al., 2017; Matsick & Rubin, 2018; Pew Research Center, 2013). This binegativity can result in bisexual invisibility/erasure as well as stigma and discrimination.

Bisexual erasure or invisibility is the denial that bisexuality is a real or valid sexuality (Flanders et al., 2016b). This can include minimization of coming out as bisexual by receiving mislabeling messages that one is in fact "still heterosexual" or "not completely out" as gay or lesbian (Flanders et al., 2016b; Gonzalez et al., 2017). With this in mind, multiple studies explored how identifying as bisexual as a natural stage or protective measure before eventually coming out as gay or lesbian can be a common experience: 40% of lesbian women in Rust's (1993) sample, 48% of the gay men in Semon et al.'s (2017) sample, and 55% of the gay men and lesbian women in Mohr and Rochlen's (1999) sample identified first as bisexual before identifying later as gay or lesbian. Semon et al. (2017) identified several possible reasons for this use of "transitional bisexuality," including individuals compromising same-gender attractions with societally expected different-gender attractions early in the coming out process, attempting to reduce ostracism from family and friends, and recognizing that a strong identification with girls in their youth was believed to be attraction. However, this phenomenon for gay and lesbian individuals is possibly becoming less prevalent as acceptance of the LGBTQIA+ community becomes more widespread (Slettevold et al., 2019).

In terms of this transitional lens and while analyzing the impact of binegative messages on bisexual individuals, McLean (2008) warned that the assumption that all bisexual individuals will treat bisexuality as a "stepping stone" to another identity also contributes to bisexual erasure by positing the idea that it is only a phasic or temporary identity that will eventually settle into a permanent monosexual identity. Hayfield et al. (2014) similarly identified how bisexual individuals are seen as emotionally immature, psychologically disturbed, or confused because they have not yet realized their "true" identity or "made up their minds" regarding with which

monosexual identity they would eventually identify, further outlining the negative impacts of identifying bisexuality as phasic.

Bisexual erasure also appears in the ways in which bisexual individuals are excluded from LGBTQIA+ spaces and media representation, despite making up the largest percentage of the LGBTQIA+ community (approximately 40% together, with 29% being bisexual women and 11% bisexual men), for being "not gay enough" (Bostwick & Hequembourg, 2014; Matsick & Rubin, 2018; Pew Research Center, 2013). Bisexual erasure can also emerge through assumptions about an individual's sexual orientation based on their current partner's perceived gender, such as women being perceived or labeled as lesbian when dating other women or as heterosexual when dating men (Bostwick & Hequembourg, 2014; Brownfield et al., 2018; Dyar et al., 2014; Flanders et al., 2017a).

With this binegativity, bisexual individuals also experience specific stigmas and stereotypes. Extant research explored several of these stereotypes, including that bisexual individuals are confused or in a phase that is not legitimate, sex-crazed or hypersexual, less capable of commitment or monogamy than monosexual individuals, attention-seeking, or not brave enough to fully come out as a monosexual sexual minority (Anderson et al., 2016; Bostwick & Hequembourg, 2014; Brownfield et al., 2018; Dyar et al., 2014). These stereotypes can be particularly harmful to bisexual individuals. For example, Bostwick and Hequembourg (2014) and Matsick and Rubin (2018) emphasized that stereotypes of bisexual individuals being noncommittal or more likely to cheat on their partners have led monosexual individuals, especially gay and lesbian individuals, to refuse to date bisexual individuals. Stereotypes of hypersexuality, promiscuity, and sexual identity confusion are also related to higher provocation of sexual assailants and result in much higher rates of sexual assault: 46% of bisexual women are

survivors of rape versus 17% of heterosexual women and 13% of lesbian women (CDC, 2010; Flanders et al., 2017b, Hequembourg et al., 2013; Johnson & Grove, 2017). Anderson et al. (2019) and Nadal et al. (2016) also highlighted an often-forgotten population: bisexual trans and nonbinary individuals are even more likely than bisexual cisgender individuals to experience sexual assault.

Bisexual individuals, especially bisexual women, often experience their sexual identity as conflated with polyamory, the practice of maintaining consensual, openly conducted, multiplepartner relationships in which all partners have access to additional partners. An estimated 4-5% of the U.S. population identifies as polyamorous, with approximately 21-22% of Americans having engaged in a consensual, non-monogamous relationship at some point in their lives (Haupert et al., 2017). In Balzarini et al.'s (2018) study on the demographics associated with polyamory, participants in polyamorous relationships were more likely than participants in monogamous relationships to identify as bisexual (32.5% versus 13.5%) or pansexual (18.0% versus 3.5%), whereas heterosexual participants were much more likely to be in monogamous relationships than polyamorous relationships (74.0% versus 36.4%) and gay or lesbian participants were equally likely to be in either (3.9% polyamorous versus 5.8% monogamous). Although bisexuality may be common among polyamorous individuals, the perception that all bisexual individuals must therefore be polyamorous in nature, paired with a misunderstanding of healthy and ethical polyamorous practices, casts them as untrustworthy and likely to be unfaithful in monogamous relationships (Barker & Langdridge, 2010; Bostwick & Hequembourg, 2014). In another example, Brownfield et al. (2018) connected the assumption that all bisexual individuals are polyamorous to the reception of unsolicited invitations to have sex with couples, especially as a fetish for one partner.

Bisexual individuals experience heterosexism in unique ways and navigate binegativity as an additional burden, and bisexual women experience this discrimination differently from other bisexual individuals, as will be discussed. Such examples from Dyar et al. (2014) include that bisexual women must also navigate the experience of heterosexual men eroticizing female same-sex sexual encounters or asking bisexual women to have sex with them and another woman, as discussed. Therefore, the unique challenges for bisexual individuals differentiate them from lesbian and gay individuals' experiences, as well as differentiate bisexual women from bisexual men.

#### **Binegativity in the LGBTQIA+ Community**

When considering bisexual individuals' experiences with binegativity, it is imperative to note the discrimination and messages of exclusion that bisexual individuals receive directly from other members of the LGBTQIA+ community, usually identified as gay and lesbian individuals. Negative perceptions of bisexual individuals within the community are no secret: multiple studies identify how gay men and lesbian women display frequent and strong binegative views (Dyar & Feinstein, 2018; Fader, 2018; Friedman et al., 2014; Morrison et al., 2016; Sarno et al., 2020). These can take the form of beliefs about the instability of bisexuality (i.e., its phasic nature or bisexual individuals' cowardice in not coming out as gay/lesbian), sexual irresponsibility (e.g., untrustworthiness, promiscuity, inability to be monogamous, higher likelihood of having an STD), and interpersonal hostility (e.g., increased negative affect, aversion to dating bisexual individuals, verbal harassment, and implications of not belonging in queer spaces; Sarno et al., 2020). Not only is the LGBTQIA+ community sustaining the same binegative stereotypes as heterosexual individuals, but the added exclusion from queer spaces

and delegitimization of bisexual individuals as sexual minorities compounds onto the negative impacts of binegativity.

Binegativity may have different motivations for gay and lesbian individuals than for heterosexual individuals. In terms of the supposed instability of bisexual identities, Mohr and Rochlen (1999) found inverse experiences: lesbian women found male bisexuality to be more stable and less phasic than female bisexuality, while gay men found female bisexuality to be more stable. This trend suggests that individuals are more likely to hold binegative opinions specifically for the bisexual individuals whom they would be dating. As will be discussed, this close intimate contact with bisexual individuals may actually provide fodder to sustain extant binegative attitudes (Cox et al., 2013).

Tensions between bisexual and gay or lesbian individuals and communities can also be connected to the ability to pass as heterosexual. Bostwick and Hequembourg (2014) discussed how gay and lesbian individuals may view bisexual individuals in heterosexual-passing relationships as illegitimate sexual minorities attempting not only to avoid heterosexism but also to reap the benefits of heterosexual privilege. This ability to pass can also connect to lesbian and gay individuals' identification of bisexual individuals as politically untrustworthy as well.

Specifically, several studies endorsed that lesbian and gay individuals may be concerned about being able to trust bisexual individuals as personal and political partners in fighting for LGBTQIA+ rights, partly due to bisexual individuals' seemingly weaker commitment to the rights movement due to their personal capacity to pass as heterosexual (Israel & Mohr, 2004; McLean, 2008; Morrison et al., 2010; Weiss, 2003). Bisexual women who were dating men were seen as reinforcing the patriarchy; at an extreme, lesbian women's distrust of bisexual women

was connected to their ability to "consort with the enemy" (Blumstein & Schwartz, 1974, p. 217).

Consequences of binegativity, beyond gay and lesbian individuals' aversion to dating bisexual individuals, include overt and covert messages of exclusion from or lack of belonging in LGBTQIA+ spaces. This experience has been present throughout the history of the rights movement. Inclusive spaces for gay and lesbian individuals were created through fierce identity politics and highly policed platforms of visibility which sought to exclude individuals deemed too marginal or challenging for the cause of acceptance within heteronormative society (e.g., bisexual and transgender individuals, historically; Barker et al., 2012; Belmonte & Holmes, 2016). Both historically and currently, bisexual individuals struggle to find safe and accepting communities where they can openly celebrate their sexual identities, and thus are more likely to report lower levels of community connection and the resultant mental health impacts of this isolation (Balsam & Mohr, 2007; Frost & Meyer, 2012).

Research has aimed to identify ways to reduce binegativity within the community. In connection with Allport's (1954) Intergroup Contact Theory, which posits that bias can be reduced through positive interpersonal contact between groups, Lytle et al. (2017) found that an increase in both quantity and quality of friendships with bisexual individuals related to more positive attitudes and decreased intergroup anxiety toward bisexual individuals. At a minimum, knowing just one bisexual person may help to reduce hostility and beliefs in the instability of bisexuality (Feinstein et al., 2016). This suggests that binegative attitudes are sustained more by negative stereotypes than by actual negative interactions with bisexual individuals. However, Cox et al. (2013) found that for four different types of social contact between gay or lesbian individuals and bisexual individuals (socialization, dating, friendship, sex), dating and having

sex with bisexual individuals were significantly with associated binegativity, whereas socializing with or being friends with bisexual individuals were not significantly associated. This opposing set of results suggests that more sustained and intimate contact, which allowed for more opportunities to be personally affected by binegative stereotypical behaviors, was associated with more negative attitudes. Therefore, more research is needed, especially in testing reduction of bias through personal education rather than intergroup contact, in order to understand ways to effectively reduce binegativity (Dyar & Feinstein, 2018).

#### **Internalized Heterosexism and Binegativity**

With heterosexism as a common experience for sexual minorities, Szymanski and Henrichs-Beck (2014) found in their study that internalized heterosexism, the internalization of negative attitudes, messages, and beliefs about oneself as a sexual minority or about the LGBTQIA+ community in general, is also common. Internalized heterosexism is correlated with psychosocial distress including lower self-esteem, less social support, substance use, depression, anxiety, and suicidal ideation (Szymanski & Henrichs-Beck, 2014). Sexual minorities with higher internalized heterosexism may also be especially prone to fear of rejection based on sexual orientation and are therefore less likely to disclose and discuss their sexual orientation with others, often losing the opportunity to experience support and acceptance from others (Ryan et al., 2017).

In terms of internalized binegativity, the internalization of negative attitudes or beliefs about bisexuality, the literature is scarce. However, Baumgartner's (2017) study as one example suggests that internalized binegativity, similar to internalized heterosexism, may be associated with minority stress and related psychological distress. This internalized binegativity can manifest in the negative evaluation of other binegative individuals, self-hating attitudes and

behaviors, and the endorsement of negative stereotypes. Specifically, internalized binegativity is also positively correlated with infidelity and bisexual individuals' reports of struggling to maintain relationships (Baumgartner, 2017; Hoang et al., 2011). These experiences are linked to common binegative stereotypes that bisexual individuals are not satisfied in monogamous relationships and are more likely to be unfaithful to their partners. Therefore, Baumgartner (2017) discussed how bisexual individuals navigate their experiences of heterosexism and binegativity as well as navigating internalized heterosexism and binegativity, which may be invisibly affecting their self-concept and psychological health.

#### Passing as Heterosexual

Passing as heterosexual is the perception that one's bisexual identity can be concealed and that bisexual individuals can avoid heterosexist consequences, intentionally or unintentionally, especially while dating a different-gender partner (Dyar et al., 2014). This is also a form of bisexual erasure, as it manifests in others' assumptions that an individual is heterosexual and has an exclusively heterosexual sexual history when the individual is dating a different-gender partner (Dyar et al., 2014; Goldberg et al., 2019). Bisexual individuals may also receive messages that their ability to pass as heterosexual is a direct choice in order to avoid heterosexist consequences or to utilize heterosexual privilege. As a result of this perceived choice to avoid heterosexism by passing as heterosexual, studies found that many bisexual individuals with different-gender partners may receive messages of exclusion and illegitimacy as a "true" sexual minority (Bostwick & Hequembourg, 2014; Dyar et al., 2014; Matsick & Rubin, 2018). Additionally, heterosexist ideas about marriage and parenthood raised in Goldberg et al.'s (2018, 2019) studies can relate to increased feelings of illegitimacy as a bisexual individual and shifts in how individuals describe and label their sexuality, including the need to "settle down"

and focus on their roles as parents and spouses. Therefore, passing as heterosexual is another way in which bisexual individuals must navigate binegativity, especially in relation to life transitions.

However, passing as heterosexual is not unique to bisexual individuals. In their 1995 study, D'Augelli and Patterson emphasized that all sexual minorities may attempt to pass as heterosexual as a protective factor against heterosexism, including with family and in the workplace. Despite these similar self-protective motivations, bisexual individuals are perceived to be more successful in passing than lesbian or gay individuals, due in part to an ability to openly date and endorse dating different-gender partners (D'Augelli & Patterson, 1995). Additionally, for individuals in the LGBTQIA+ community with more visible minority identities such as race or ethnicity, D'Augelli and Patterson (1995) highlighted the concept that attempting to pass as heterosexual is an added protective factor against facing more discrimination.

Passing as heterosexual can also be unintentional, as one may be observed to be heterosexual based on heterosexist assumptions that all individuals are heterosexual unless proven otherwise (Chekola & McHugh, 2012). However, passing as heterosexual, both intentionally and unintentionally, can also limit one's ability to be identified as a member of the community and likewise to identify other members of the LGBTQIA+ community who may also be attempting to pass, thereby increasing feelings of isolation (D'Augelli & Patterson, 1995). As discussed, regardless of intentions, passing as heterosexual can also relate to tensions between bisexual and lesbian or gay individuals, resulting in a lowered interest in dating bisexual individuals. Bisexual women have also identified binegative messages related to feminism as a movement in the past, due to accusations that they were "acculturated" into liking men or "selling out the world of women" through their attraction to men and ability to pass as

heterosexual, therefore being perceived as abandoning lesbian women to do the majority of queer feminist work (Weinberg et al., 1994, p. 35).

In relation to passing as heterosexual, the Pew Research Center (2019) also reported that only 19% of bisexual individuals are out to "all or most" of the important people in their lives (down from a quote of 28% in their 2013 study) versus 77% of gay men and 71% of lesbian women. Twenty-four percent of bisexual individuals reported they were out to "some" of the most important people, and 31% reported they were out to "only a few" (Pew Research Center, 2019). Part of this difference may be because bisexual individuals are more likely than gay or lesbian individuals to have strong negative feelings about their sexual identities or confusion about how to define them, thus inhibiting the coming out process, as well as more likely to experience negative reactions from family members when coming out (Baiocco et al., 2020; Belmonte & Holmes, 2016; Scherrer et al., 2015). The Pew Research Center's (2019) study also found that 88% of bisexual individuals who are married or in a committed relationship have a different-gender partner, which may contribute to the lower number of bisexual individuals being out. Bostwick and Hequembourg (2014) discussed how this prevalence of bisexual individuals who are passing as heterosexual may also relate to the increased prevalence of binegativity from gay and lesbian communities, who may view these bisexual individuals as illegitimate and overly focused on enjoying the benefits of heterosexual privilege.

Regarding the lower percentage of bisexual individuals being out, McLean (2007) explored the narratives around bisexual individuals' unique concerns about coming out. Themes included navigating the reception of external messages that bisexuality is not a "credible" or "concrete" identity, navigating misunderstanding around the many meanings of bisexuality, and navigating concerns of validity with regard to relationship history. Of note, passing as

heterosexual was also identified in McLean's (2007) study as part of individuals' decision-making when coming out, often as a way of avoiding others' misunderstanding of what bisexuality means or to avoid conflict or loss of support from loved ones. Internalized binegativity also relates to the lower likelihood of bisexual individuals being out, as individuals may have also internalized messages of identity confusion that hinder their ability to come out, a desire to avoid associating with negative stereotypes (e.g., promiscuity, infidelity), or feelings of invalidity due to a monosexual dating history or current commitment to a partner (Fader, 2018; Goldberg et al., 2018; MacDowall, 2009). The decision to come out, not only for bisexual individuals but also for gay and lesbian individuals, may also relate to a desire to maintain a sense of safety and to avoid discrimination whenever possible (Evans & Barker, 2010; McLean, 2007; Warren et al., 2014).

Being out can also be understood as existing on a spectrum alongside identity concealment (Feinstein et al., 2020). This concept describes the avoidance of disclosing one's sexual orientation, such as through techniques including social isolation, omission of identity-related details, and lying, in order to avoid rejection, stigmatization, and violence (Quinn et al., 2017). For bisexual individuals specifically, unique factors can motivate identity concealment, including not only concerns about violence or negative judgment but also a relative lack of comfort with identifying as bisexual or not seeing it as a central part of one's identity (Feinstein et al., 2020).

#### **Bisexual Identity Development**

#### Models of Identity Development

The emergence of bisexual research has emphasized how the experiences of bisexual individuals are unique and distinct from gay and lesbian individuals' experiences. This also

connects to the process and models of bisexual identity development. Pioneering models of identity development for sexual minorities (e.g., Cass, 1979; D'Augelli, 1994) focus on the development and acceptance of one's sexual identity, or the development of one's social sexual identity in connection to family, intimacy with others, and involvement in the LGBTQIA+ community. Of note, hierarchical stage models tend to both misrepresent and struggle to capture the diversity of identity development through the assumption that individuals move along linear and straightforward paths throughout this process (Pinto, 2018). Moreover, as Bregman et al. (2013) found, some individuals specifically do not follow these models, for example, as an act to maintain their safety or resources in heterosexist settings or because of some conflict with another social identity. Dodge et al. (2008) discussed further how the Kinsey Scale (1948, 1953), even as the classic example of sexual identity on a spectrum, conceptualized bisexuality as an incidental balance between heterosexuality and homosexuality based primarily on sexual history, rather than its own unique sexual identity.

These formative models, Brown (2002) argued, did not accurately capture or acknowledge the unique challenges of bisexual identity development, or the concept that bisexual women and bisexual men may experience their identity development process differently based on gender, just as gay and lesbian individuals have their own identity development processes. Based on the way in which bisexual identity is misconstrued or misrepresented in seminal models, bisexual identity models focus on experiences such as discovering a bisexual label despite bisexual erasure, gender differences between bisexual men and women, as well as identity maintenance and continued uncertainty for bisexual individuals in monogamous relationships or when navigating negative messages or interpersonal dynamics related to bisexuality (Brown, 2002; Weinberg et al., 1994).

Brown's (2002) model functioned as part of the theoretical framework for the present study. This model proposed four stages of bisexual identity development, the first three being carried and the fourth being adapted from Weinberg et al.'s (1994) model: Initial Confusion, Finding and Applying the Label, Settling into the Identity, and Identity Maintenance.

Initial Confusion can last for years and is defined by strong and possibly anxietyprovoking confusion regarding one's bisexual rather than monosexual (either heterosexual or gay/lesbian) attractions (Brown, 2002). Heteronormativity can play a powerful role in this phase, particularly through socialization to presume that all individuals are heterosexual unless otherwise stated or proven (Ingraham, 2006; McGeorge & Stone Carlson, 2011; Sue et al., 2019). As discussed, due to the widespread impact of this socialization, internalized heterosexism can also stunt individuals' identity development through their desire to avoid being associated with negative attitudes, messages, and beliefs about sexual minorities and bisexual individuals, specifically those that were learned in heterosexist systems (Szymanski & Henrichs-Beck, 2014). Among other concerns such as lower self-esteem and higher likelihood of selfhating attitudes, depression, anxiety, and suicidal ideation, internalized heterosexism and binegativity are also associated with being less likely to come out, thus prolonging one's own bisexual identity development (Baumgartner, 2017; Ryan et al., 2017; Szymanski & Henrichs-Beck, 2014). In this stage and within the experience of internalized binegativity, same-gender attraction for bisexual individuals may be dismissed as illegitimate or lesser (McLean, 2018).

Finding and Applying the Label can originate through personal acknowledgement of their bisexual attractions, enjoying sexual activities with individuals of multiple genders, receiving encouragement from others to identify as bisexual, or learning about bisexuality through exposure to literature, social events, therapy, or organizational involvement (Brown, 2002).

Learning about bisexuality, however, can be a double-edged sword. Personal identification with a bisexual identity label can be accompanied by experiences of binegativity, usually through the stereotypes and negative messages about bisexual individuals already discussed, especially in the experience of passing as heterosexual (Anderson et al., 2016; Barker & Langdridge, 2010; Bostwick & Hequembourg, 2014; Brownfield et al., 2018; Dyar et al., 2014). The difficulties of finding a sexual identity label that fits can also be exacerbated by negative experiences in the larger LGBTQIA+ community. As discussed, not feeling welcome within the queer social spaces that are identified as especially helpful in this stage of identity development is a common experience, accompanied by overt negative messaging from gay and lesbian individuals (Bostwick & Hequembourg, 2014; Dyar et al., 2014; Matsick & Rubin, 2018). However, protective factors to be discussed, such as positive and supportive messages from others, an ability to navigate internal and external conflicts, and access to affirmative resources and communities, can help to buffer this experience (Brownfield et al., 2018).

Settling into the Identity involves the experiences of becoming comfortable with and accepting one's sexuality, often through social support; however, this stage could still involve questioning if an individual's bisexual attractions are phasic or transitional (Brown, 2002). Of note, this stage is associated more with personal acceptance than with sexual or romantic involvement with others. This stage may also be where bisexual individuals start to consider factors in deciding whether to come out versus pass as heterosexual. Coming out can lead to several positive outcomes, including feelings of living authentically, improved mental health and self-image, increased life and work satisfaction, better access to coping resources, relational growth, and an increased understanding of the importance of advocacy and understanding privilege and oppression (Brownfield et al., 2018; Henry, 2013; Monroe, 2000; Pistella et al.,

2016). However, coming out may also be associated with increased rejection, discrimination, victimization, and harassment (Frost et al., 2013; Guzzo et al., 2014; Pistella et al., 2016). Therefore, safety and avoidance of discrimination are important factors to consider in coming out, even while settling into a bisexual identity (Evans & Barker, 2010; McLean, 2007; Warren et al., 2014).

Finally, Identity Maintenance is a process-oriented stage in which individuals maintain their identification as bisexual in the intrapersonal or interpersonal ways that work most effectively for them. However, individuals may not stay in the Identity Maintenance stage, as factors may arise that contribute to uncertainty in this identification, and thus this model allows for nonlinear and recursive movement between stages (Brown, 2002). Such identity maintenance may involve working actively against internalized heterosexism and binegativity which may reappear long after the stage of Initial Confusion. Since these systems of power are related not only to interpersonal distress but also to intrapersonal concerns, as discussed, bisexual identity maintenance may require working through these negative messages.

This model was specifically developed to outline bisexual men and women's experiential differences in identity development, as Brown (2002) recognized the impact of gender roles in sexual identity development (e.g., sexual exploration patterns, differing personal and societal concerns regarding same-sex attraction and non-normative sexual behaviors, societal messages regarding emotional patterns in relationships). Thus, the intersectionality of bisexuality with gender was integral to this model and to understanding the complex experiences of identity development.

#### Identity Socialization

Beyond linear and static models, identity development can also be understood as the way in which bisexual individuals are raised, learn about their sexual identities, and are prepared for the world as sexual minorities. Mendez (2020) proposed the term "queer socialization" to describe the ways in which parents communicate messages of heteronormativity, queer culture, and tensions between the two concepts to their children. This proposed term specifically mirrors racial socialization in its four components of education: a) cultural socialization, or learning about history, promoting cultural practices, and promoting identity pride; b) preparation for bias, or promoting awareness as well as coping strategies for discrimination; c) promotion of mistrust, or emphasizing wariness for biased structures and interactions; and d) mainstream socialization, or parenting practices that avoid these discussions or encourage other values more than specific identity group membership (Hughes et al., 2006; Mendez, 2020). Socialization about queer culture would aim to disrupt heteronormativity as well as challenge popular assumptions about sexuality, gender, family, and the creation of accepting communities (Allen & Mendez, 2018; Mendez, 2020).

However, current literature regarding queer socialization almost exclusively involves sexual minority parents, typically in same-gender relationships, teaching their children about the tensions between heteronormativity and queer culture, partly in order to prepare them for experiences of heterosexism in association with their parents (Mendez, 2020; Oakley et al., 2017; Wyman Battalen et al., 2019). There is very little research regarding how parents prepare their bisexual children to be sexual minorities in the world. This may be partly due to age of coming out: the Pew Research Center's (2013) study identified that bisexual individuals, on average, may first start thinking they are not heterosexual at age 13, know for sure that they are bisexual

around age 17, and first share this information with a friend or family member at age 20. Therefore, much of bisexual individuals' queer socialization in their youth is being done alone, privately with peers, or through the use of online resources (Madison, 2017; Maliepaard, 2016; Morgan, 2020).

In research where parents were aware and accepting of their children's sexual minority status, barriers to socialization regarding their sexual identities included parents' struggles in a transition period after the child's coming out, a lack of education or comfort about how to teach safe same-gender dating and sexual practices, and a lack of support or community for parents raising queer children (Macapagal et al., 2016; Newcomb et al., 2018). Considering the four components of queer socialization, parents' typical uncomfortable avoidance of discussing sexual identity development and safe relationship practices falls into mainstream socialization (Mendez, 2020). With this component being the most prevalent, many bisexual individuals are not experiencing queer socialization in their youth in order to foster positive identity development.

#### **Protective Factors**

With bisexual individuals' perceived isolation from the LGBTQIA+ community and higher risk for mental health concerns, sexual victimization, and substance abuse, Hequembourg et al. (2013) endorsed that protective factors are essential for maintaining bisexual individuals' good health and psychological well-being. Protective factors that have been identified for positive identity development include supportive responses to coming out from partners, family, and friends; being able to navigate the intersectionality and conflicts with other personal identities; having access to bisexual role models; and the current sociopolitical movement towards a more affirmative and accepting climate for the LGBTQIA+ community (Brownfield et

al., 2018). Access to resources, including mental health resources, connection with bisexual-affirmative LGBTQIA+ communities and conversations, and higher education, were also connected to better experiences in coming out (Brownfield et al., 2018).

There are also several positive outcomes associated with bisexual individuals' coming out process, including intrapersonal, interpersonal, and larger improvements. Brownfield et al.'s (2018) study of positive outcomes included the feelings of living authentically, improved mental health and alleviation of negative self-image, advocacy for self and others, relational growth and authenticity, and the development of critical consciousness and increased understanding of the intersectionality of one's own privileges and oppressions. Extant studies have also already begun to explore the unique factors within identity development, positive coming out experiences, and the ways in which bisexual individuals navigate the extra burden of binegativity. Bisexual individuals have also endorsed larger themes within LGBTQIA+ coming out as well, including higher self-esteem, less anxiety, increased life and work satisfaction, and better access to coping resources and support (Henry, 2013; Monroe, 2000; Pistella et al., 2016).

When exploring protective factors for bisexual individuals, positive and negative outcomes of not coming out can also be considered. Past studies listed several negative outcomes of coming out, including exposure to rejection from friends and family, discrimination, and increased victimization and harassment (Frost et al., 2013; Guzzo et al., 2014; Pistella et al., 2016). This decision-making can also be related to familial identity factors, as parents' right-wing conservative political ideology, religiosity, and lower educational levels are all related to negative responses to LGBTQIA+ individuals coming out (Baiocco et al., 2013; Conley, 2011; Pistella et al., 2016). Therefore, when considering both general community as well as bisexual-specific risks and benefits of coming out, balancing positive and negative outcomes to coming

out versus continuing to pass as heterosexual plays an important role in understanding bisexual individuals' experiences.

Another protective factor could help provide bisexual women with feelings of validity while otherwise feeling erased and invisible: disrupting assumptions of heterosexuality through experimentation and expression in dress and appearance. Historically, the LGBTQIA+ community developed appearance norms so that members could recognize each other and create safe spaces without necessarily being recognized by heterosexual individuals (Clarke & Smith, 2015; Clarke & Turner, 2007; Hayfield, 2020; Hutson, 2010; Huxley et al., 2014). Although appearance norms and styles are actually more diverse, subtle, and nuanced across the community, such as in the different styles across the femme-butch spectrum, lesbian styles have been predominantly associated with more masculine appearances through masculine-styled clothing and shorter haircuts (Hayfield, 2013; Hayfield, 2020; Huxley et al., 2014). Because no established bisexual appearance norms exist yet in the larger community, bisexual women may interact with these appearance norms by "borrowing" aspects of lesbian dress and appearance or adopting looks that are more androgynous and blend elements of masculinity and femininity (Hayfield, 2020). Moreover, several studies have captured bisexual women's awareness of societal pressures, specifically that more feminine dress and appearance is expected in differentgender relationships; however, bisexual women find ways to subvert these expectations rather than conform (Hayfield, 2013; Hayfield et al., 2013; Huxley et al., 2014). Daly et al. (2018) found that bisexual women in different-gender partnerships may dress in lesbian-classified ways, and women in same-gender relationships may dress in more feminine ways in order to combat bisexual erasure in both cases and disrupt assumptions about their sexuality. These findings

suggest that partner gender may play a role in bisexual women's decision-making about utilizing this protective factor.

### **Intersectionality with Other Identities**

Intersectionality is the concept regarding how multiple social identities relate to each other and create unique experiences for the individuals possessing these social identities (Cole, 2009). Crenshaw (1989/1993), a leading scholar and co-founder of Critical Race Theory, first coined the term as she confronted the societal tendency to treat race and gender as mutually exclusive categories in discussions of identity and discrimination, thereby erasing the narratives of BIPOC women who develop their racial and gender identities in tandem as well as experience both racism and sexism (Crenshaw et al., 1996). Crenshaw's work with intersectionality has its roots in many social justice theories, including feminist and critical race theories. With these roots in mind, Cole (2009) and Shields (2008) explained that intersectionality entered psychological research since as a critical reconceptualization of the interplay of social identities. Therefore, in research that involves understanding individuals' unique experiences with identity development, considering and exploring individuals' intersectionality of social identities plays an important role in understanding the experience. As will be discussed, different identities can even provide parallel experiences that can facilitate navigation of negative messages and resilience (e.g., biracial and bisexual navigation of "othering"), and these connections between identities should not be overlooked.

Beyond the intersectionality of social identities themselves, it is imperative to frame this concept also as the interplay of larger social systems that create and sustain complex inequalities as well as the importance of coalitions to confront such injustice (Grzanka et al., 2017). Social identities do not develop nor exist in vacuums and thus intersectional research must be sure to

include discussion of these institutional and historic systems of inequality that inform identity development, group membership and engagement, and decision-making (Warner & Shields, 2018). The present study utilized intersectionality within its theoretical framework both through the analysis of the intersections of social identities as well as through discussions around how social systems inform such decision-making and identity development and different actions that can be taken to confront such systems.

Intersectionality is also important to consider with this subject matter because of the way in which the interaction of different identities can relate to decision-making about passing as heterosexual. The concept of stigma management, first coined by Goffman (1963), suggests that individuals engage in different strategies to avoid or cope with stigma; Meisenbach (2010) expanded this theory to organize strategies into two criteria: how individuals accept or reject the stigma's application to themselves and how they accept or reject the stigma's public understanding. Therefore, the way individuals navigate stigma management for multiple different identities (which may even conflict with each other) may inform the experience of passing as heterosexual as both a personal and interpersonal process. Further, the ability to pass as heterosexual can be considered both a deeply personal as well as privileged (though complex) experience, and thus is inextricable not only from the intersectionality of an individual's multiple identities but also from their associated systems of power and injustice.

Considering social identities such as race, gender, educational and socioeconomic status, immigration status, and ability status can help to inform an understanding of bisexual individuals' varied experiences. Even more transient identities such as geographic location or age can still relate deeply to individuals' experiences with heterosexism, binegativity, and decision-making about passing as heterosexual.

#### Gender

The current study focused on the experiences of cisgender bisexual women in order to understand specific experiences regarding binegativity in different-gender relationships; however, Dyar et al. (2014) discussed how bisexual cisgender men as well as trans and nonbinary individuals also experience unique expressions of binegativity. For example, although bisexual individuals in general are stereotyped as hypersexual, bisexual men are more likely than bisexual women to be stereotyped as high-risk for sexually transmitted infections and diseases and therefore may experience a specific, associated discrimination (Dyar, 2016; Yost & Thomas, 2012). Bisexual men are also less likely to be out; in the Pew Research Center's (2013) study, although 28% of all bisexual individuals were out, the actual distribution when broken down by gender showed 33% of bisexual women and only 12% of bisexual men were out to most or all of the most important people in their lives.

Although all bisexual individuals are at a more pronounced risk for sexual assault than monosexual individuals, bisexual trans and nonbinary individuals are even more likely than bisexual cisgender individuals to experience sexual assault; this may be due to stereotypes of being confused or attention-seeking that are attributed to both bisexuality and nonbinary gender identities (Anderson et al., 2019; Nadal et al., 2016). There is still a general lack of research exploring trans and nonbinary bisexual individuals' experiences of gender- and sexual orientation-based discrimination. Despite this gap in the literature, research still supports the concept that gender plays a role in bisexual individuals' specific experiences of binegativity.

Notably, bisexual women may experience discrimination based on their gender and sexual orientation and their experiences of binegativity may be connected to gender-based stereotypes, emphasizing the intersectionality of these identities and discrimination. For

example, bisexual women (similarly to women with other sexual orientations) may be eroticized by heterosexual men, with the added stereotypes that bisexual women are more willing to respond positively to sexual objectification, harassment, overt eroticization of women's same-sex sexual encounters, and invitations for threesomes due to stereotypes of hypersexuality (Dyar et al., 2014; Dyar, 2016).

Although bisexual women and men's experiences may be similar in some ways, in other ways they mirror each other: for example, Dyar (2016) highlighted that although all bisexual individuals may experience binegative messages that they "truly" have a different, more "legitimate" sexual orientation, bisexual men are typically assigned the label of "actually gay" and bisexual women are typically assigned the label of "actually heterosexual." These mirrored experiences of binegativity may spring from a patriarchal hyperfocus on male-centered sex, called a "one-drop rule": men who have sex with men at least once are gay, and women who have sex with men at least once are heterosexual (Callis, 2013; Morrison et al., 2016). Morrison et al. (2016) hypothesized that these differing labels may also be due to more severe heterosexist stigma associated with male same-gender sexual activity, whereas female same-gender sexual activity may be more acceptable as a phase due to opportunities for fetishization. This is further supported by studies in which heterosexual men consistently reported more negative views of bisexual men, motivated by heterosexist concerns around being labeled as gay/bisexual themselves or misconceptions that romantic attention from bisexual men would make them gay/bisexual, or binegative perceptions that bisexual men are only masking their gay identities (Dyar & Feinstein, 2018; Friedman et al., 2014; Morrison et al., 2016). In these same studies, heterosexual men still endorsed negative views of bisexual women, though not as severe as their views of bisexual men.

Although these experiences are equally important and relate to each other as well as to larger themes of binegativity, these differences can also warrant studying different genders separately. Because bisexual women experience different and distinct forms of binegativity than other bisexual individuals, one may suspect that bisexual women would also experience passing as heterosexual differently than other bisexual individuals.

#### Race

In general, BIPOC people are not represented in LGBTQIA+ research, leading to misconceptions that QTBIPOC people do not exist or represent too small a percentage to require representation (Meyer, 2010). This lack of representation is a distinct form of erasure for the OTBIPOC communities that were integral and present since the beginning of LGBTQIA+ rights and liberation movements and earlier (Meyer, 2010; Moradi et al., 2010). Pachankis and Goldfried (2004) also highlighted how the lack of representation in literature has allowed for the development of other misconceptions that affect QTBIPOC people's ability to come out; for example, bisexual BIPOC individuals may face pressure to choose between affiliation with the bisexual community or with their own ethnic community. Meyer (2010) emphasized, however, that it is still possible for QTBIPOC people to maintain positive racial and sexual identities as well as strong affiliations with both communities. In Meyer's (2010) comparative study regarding resilience, although Black and Latino bisexual individuals were less likely than White bisexual individuals to be out, the groups did not differ significantly in how they managed their sexual identities, including engaging in similar patterns of social support with friends and family or the LGBTQIA+ community. When considering how different BIPOC communities conceptualize the intersectionality of racial and sexual identities, however, it is essential to not create the monolith of "all BIPOC people"; different communities' conceptualizations and value systems regarding sexuality (e.g., machismo in some Latino communities or "low down men" in some Black communities) as well as White supremacist systems and history of sexual oppression affect the communities in unique and distinct ways (Boykin, 2005; Meyer, 2010).

There may also be more specific parallels regarding minority experiences in the intersections of race and bisexuality. Biracial people who identify as bisexual may have unique experiences by having two identities that are seen as "in-between" (heterosexual and lesbian/gay; two or more racial groups) and may feel marginalized and excluded as a result (Paz Galupo et al., 2019; Rostosky et al., 2010). However, these individuals may be better equipped to codeswitch across different social spaces and opportunities for connection and may develop unique coping strategies for navigating multiple groups' rejections (Dworkin, 2002; Ghabrial, 2019). Moreover, the ability to pass as White and pass as heterosexual can similarly exacerbate feelings of invisibility and discontent, even while recognized as a source of privilege and safety (Ghabrial, 2019). As a difference between the two identities, although passing as heterosexual could be seen alternatively as a choice by the individual or a label assigned by others, passing as White is often based on more "uncontrollable" characteristics such as skin color (Lingel, 2009). In relation to the current study, bisexual BIPOC people's decision-marking about coming out versus passing as heterosexual also relates to messages of acceptance within the LGBTQIA+ community; Balsam et al. (2011) highlighted how QTBIPOC individuals experience racism within the community, for example through restricted access to LGBTQIA+ safe spaces, racial microaggressions, and messages of restrictions in dating and relationships. David (2013) also theorized that White members of the LGBTQIA+ community may discriminate against QTBIPOC people in order to offset discomfort about experiencing external and internalized heterosexism by utilizing Whiteness as an available advantage. Therefore, extant racism within

the LGBTQIA+ community may also prevent BIPOC individuals from coming out as bisexual and experiencing binegativity as an additional form of discrimination.

### Religion

Past studies have already acknowledged that due to bisexual individuals' underrepresentation in academic literature, research regarding the intersectionality of bisexual and religious identities is still in development (Jefferies et al., 2008; Rodriguez et al., 2013; Toft, 2009). However, several key themes in these identities' interactions have emerged. Brownfield et al.'s (2018) study discussed that bisexual individuals navigate coming out while balancing religious identities that may communicate disapproving messages regarding sexual minorities (e.g., being LGBTQIA+ is "against God's will," p. 225) or experiencing pressure to choose one identity over the other. These negative messages can appear on societal, parochial, and interpersonal levels, as bisexual individuals have reported receiving overt binegative messages almost exclusively from individuals with strong religious beliefs or from gay or lesbian individuals (Anderson et al., 2016). These same messages can further appear in the experience of internalized binegativity when individuals are rationalizing the suppression of their sexual identities; for example, Goldberg et al.'s (2018) study participants endorsed that same-gender attraction is not allowed according to faith teachings. Religion can also play a role in bisexual individuals' coming out and identity development due to familial religious beliefs, regardless of the individual's own religious identity: familial identification with a religious community that supports the LGBTQIA+ community is related to stronger acceptance of individuals when they come out (Israel & Mohr, 2004). In contrast, a participant in Brownfield et al.'s (2018) study described how rejecting heterosexist religious beliefs can feel like an extension of rejecting one's family.

Religiosity can also play a positive role in some bisexual individuals' identity development. Within the larger LGBTQIA+ community, several studies (Foster et al., 2015; Kubicek et al., 2009; Levy, 2012; Levy & Reeves, 2011) found that religious faith can be a protective factor in building resilience and providing a framework for processing and making meaning out of difficult experiences. LGBTQIA+ affirmative faith traditions and religious messages have also been found to relate to stronger psychological health, especially in combatting depression as well as increasing resilience to discrimination and individuals' access to social support (Gattis et al., 2014; Lease et al., 2005; Page et al., 2013). Some LGBTQIA+ individuals who maintain a religious faith endorse resilience and empowerment in their ability to prioritize a loving relationship with God as separate from churches' heterosexist messages, thus navigating a way to maintain both a faith identity and a sexual minority identity together (Foster et al., 2015; Kubicek et al., 2009; Levy, 2012; Levy & Reeves, 2011; Sherry et al., 2010). Finally, Hatzenbuehler et al. (2014) discussed how religious faith can even function as a protective factor for the health risk behaviors for which the LGBTQIA+ community is most at risk; LGBTQIA+ youth in more affirming religious climates may be less likely to engage in excessive alcohol use or risky sexual behaviors.

Passing as heterosexual may also play a role in the intersection of bisexual and faith identities. Rodriguez et al. (2013) highlighted that bisexual Christians in different-gender relationships may experience more privilege than bisexual Christians in same-gender relationships; although both individuals may experience heterosexism and binegativity alongside Christian privilege as the dominant faith tradition in the United States, the individual in the different-gender relationship may not receive messages of disapproval within their faith community because they pass as heterosexual. Therefore, balances of privilege and

discrimination may play a role in the intersections of identities and the decision-making about coming out.

#### Socioeconomic and Education Statuses

Based on the National Health Interview Study, a nationally representative survey of households conducted by the National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS), bisexual individuals are significantly more likely to experience poverty than heterosexual or gay and lesbian individuals, even after controlling for education, demographic, and health measures (Lee Badgett, 2018; NCHS, 2014). Comparatively, bisexual women had a poverty rate almost twice as high as lesbian and heterosexual women (27.3% of bisexual women versus 13.8% of lesbian women and 14.3% of heterosexual women). In a set of conflicting results, bisexual women have lower educational attainment than heterosexual women alongside a higher likelihood to be unpartnered and never married, all of which would increase the likelihood of experiencing poverty, but they are also more likely to be working and less likely to have children, which should decrease the relative risk of poverty (Lee Badgett, 2018). The Pew Research Center's (2013) study found similar results: bisexual individuals have lower family incomes and are less likely to be college graduates than gay men and lesbian women, but attributed this partly to the relatively younger age of bisexual respondents. However, Ross et al. (2016) reported that the higher likelihood for mental health concerns that bisexual individuals experience (e.g., depression, anxiety, PTSD), experiences of discrimination within the workplace, and financial consequences of coming out to heterosexist family members while still a dependent affected bisexual individuals' socioeconomic status, educational attainment, employment experiences, and earning potential. Therefore, special consideration should be given to bisexual individuals experiencing poverty due to these compounding and unique factors.

# Geographic Location

Identity concealment, such as passing as heterosexual, is more prevalent in geographic areas with largely negative public attitudes towards the LGBTQIA+ community, including areas in the South and Midwest (Knight et al., 2016). However, geographic location also relates to individuals' experiences through the continuum of rural and urban settings across the United States, with individuals being more likely to disclose their sexual identity in a large city (Knight et al., 2016). On the other hand, research such as Woodell's (2018) study regarding the experiences of LGBTQIA+ community members in rural settings suggests conflicting results. In some studies, individuals in rural settings have worse health outcomes due to avoidance of stigma and discrimination in healthcare settings (Dahlhamer et al., 2016) or may experience stigma due to heterosexism in fundamentalist religious or politically conservative views (Warren et al., 2014). However, other studies such as Swank et al. (2012) directly compared individuals in rural and urban settings and reported no differences in rates of well-being, despite stronger feelings of isolation from LGBTQIA+ communities. This difference suggests that individuals in rural settings may have unique conceptualizations or access to resources that may not be captured in the literature, and underlines the importance of capturing such narratives (Woodell, 2018).

## Age

This identity is an important factor to consider in LGBTQIA+ research, not only because age connects to witnessing historical developments in societal acceptance but also because the population of individuals in the community surviving to older adulthood is steadily increasing (Hayslip & Fruhauf, 2019). Older adults in the LGBTQIA+ community have also been traditionally understudied and underserved in healthcare services, leading to the emergence of

community organizations in order to provide quality care and support (Lee & Quam, 2013). However, geographic location also plays a role in supporting the LGBTQIA+ community across the lifespan: Lee and Quam (2013) discussed how community organizations for older adults are more likely to live in urban rather than rural settings, and how older adults in rural LGBTQIA+ communities tend to be overlooked when considering service distribution. With the conceptualization of identity development as a process occurring across the lifespan, capturing a wide range of ages and geographic locations in research provides a better understanding of how different priorities, decisions, and access to resources relate to one's bisexual identity development and validity.

## The Role of Therapy

With the many unique concerns for bisexual individuals discussed thus far, therapy can either facilitate or hinder feelings of validity and resilience against binegative experiences. A large portion of literature regarding competency in practice typically groups gay, lesbian, and bisexual clients together and therefore may minimize or completely erase the latter's specific needs. However, the literature also consistently encourages not only general competencies working with the community but also an understanding of bisexual clients' specific concerns and experiences.

# Common Experiences Within the LGBTQIA+ Community

Despite the emphasis on the uniqueness of their experiences, bisexual individuals may still experience the same concerns and challenges as the larger community, including the consequences of coming out, experiences of prejudice and discrimination – especially in the therapeutic space – and navigating family construction and aging concerns in a heterosexist society (Eleuteri et al., 2019; Sue et al., 2019).

Heterosexist bias in therapy can appear in many ways: through assumptions of heterosexuality unless otherwise discussed, a belief that sexual minorities are sinful or mentally ill, a failure to recognize the impact of discrimination and internalized heterosexism on clients' emotional state, a belief that being a sexual minority is only based on sexual activity and therefore is not family-friendly, or underestimating the consequences of coming out and pushing for disclosure without assessing the risks (Eleuteri et al., 2019; Sue et al., 2019). Even well-meaning therapists can disconnect with LGBTQIA+ clients through over-identification, such as by discussing their own connections to the community through friends or family, or through changes in behaviors and demeanor meant to communicate comfort and acceptance while actually communicating the "different" or "other" status of their clients (Shelton & Delgado-Romero, 2011).

Heterosexist bias can also connect to therapists pathologizing or overly focusing on clients' sexuality as the cause of their concerns. Extant literature frequently notes that therapists who do not manage their own biases are more likely to misidentify presenting problems as connected to clients' sexual orientation, and thus may provide unhelpful or incorrect therapeutic interventions (Shelton & Delgado-Romero, 2011; Sue et al., 2019). As an extreme but not uncommon example, therapist bias and belief in the pathology of a sexual minority identity can result in a focus on conversion therapy, an unethical and ineffective practice which attempts to force a client to renounce their sexual or gender identity (APA, 2013; Flores et al., 2020). As of August 2021, only 20 states have completely outlawed conversion therapy for minors, which can also speak to LGBTQIA+ individuals' apprehensions and hesitation regarding therapy (Weir, 2020). These considerations lay the groundwork for understanding bisexual clients' experiences in therapy alongside other members of the LGBTQIA+ community.

# Bisexual Individuals' Presenting Concerns in Therapy

Beyond the general concerns for sexual minority clients already discussed, bisexual individuals have unique concerns based on their own experiences as double-marginalized sexual minorities. However, issues and therapeutic interventions concerning bisexual clients specifically are underrepresented in extant literature, despite the higher likelihood to experience mental health concerns compared to heterosexual or gay/lesbian clients due to the doubled experiences of heterosexism and binegativity (Brooks & Inman, 2013; Ebersole et al., 2018; Kerr et al., 2013; Smalley et al., 2015; Worthington & Strathausen, 2017).

As expected, bisexual clients report that their experiences with binegativity are a common presenting problem in therapy. Beyond the stereotypes, negative messages, and impact on social support and feelings of belonging already discussed in association with binegativity, clients also experience binegativity directly from their therapists, including through therapists' lack of belief in the legitimacy or existence of bisexuality or belief that clients are confused, hypersexual, or incapable of monogamy (MacKay et al., 2017; Shelton & Delgado-Romero, 2011). These stereotypes about bisexuality can also affect therapists' perceptions about clients' overall functioning, likelihood of viewing clients' problems as related to these stereotypes, and assessment of the seriousness of presenting problem (Mohr et al., 2009; Scherrer, 2013). McNamara and Wilson's (2020) meta-analysis found that therapists' lack of knowledge regarding both heterosexism and binegativity within society and their own language and interventions also consistently created a negative environment for clients and disrupted the therapeutic relationship.

Understandably, bisexual clients generally report negative experiences receiving mental health services, frequently identifying their assumed role as educator as a common point of

frustration. Studies have found that bisexual clients frequently had to educate their therapists while attempting to receive therapeutic support, often feeling as though they had to do so in order to receive effective therapy or that they were being pumped for information about sexual identity in general (Eady et al., 2011; Kidd et al., 2011; MacKay et al., 2017). Therefore, bisexual clients' negative experiences in therapy are directly associated with professionals' lack of understanding or knowledge regarding their identities or lived experiences.

#### **CHAPTER 3**

### Method

The general lack of literature that explores passing as heterosexual for bisexual individuals emphasizes the importance of conducting a qualitative study to access its narratives. Further, because the literature also emphasizes key differences within the bisexual community with regard to binegativity (such as through the intersections with race or gender) the structure of this study focused on emphasizing the simultaneous uniqueness and validity of the participants' narratives and the meaning associated with their experiences.

### Paradigm and Research Design

The present study functioned within a constructivist-interpretivist paradigm in order to engage in what Ponterotto (2005) described as the hermeneutical discovery, or uncovering of hidden insight, around bisexual individuals' experiences with the erasure and binegativity associated with passing as heterosexual. Moreover, this paradigm emphasizes the fact that the variety and diversity in how bisexual individuals navigate identity development and validity are equally real and important, as well as highlights the importance of how the researcher and participant interact regarding the topic (Hansen, 2004; Schwandt, 1994). The present study also utilized the interpretive phenomenological analysis (IPA) research design in order to understand the ways in which the participants make sense of their experiences with passing as heterosexual and its connection to bisexual identity development (Amos, 2016; Gill, 2014; Smith & Osborn, 2008). Specifically, the current study utilized Smith and Osborn's (2008) steps: notes and comments from transcripts were developed into themes which were then connected across transcripts and clustered into larger themes, with the participants' quotes used to support the interpretation.

Brown's (2002) bisexual identity development model and intersectionality theory functioned as the present study's theoretical framework. Although the original interview protocol did not assess for participants' positionality in specific stages of identity development, the themes discovered in the coding process helped to exemplify the main messages and goals of each stage. Further, a focus on intersectionality not only allows for the analysis of participants' individual social identities but also fosters discussion of how social systems and historical inequalities inform decision-making, identity development, and actions that clinicians can take in order to confront such systems.

### **Participants**

Based on recommendations from its paradigm and research design, this study involved 12 participants. Inclusion criteria included that participants identify as cisgender women; identify as bisexual, pansexual, or otherwise plurisexual; and report that they are currently dating or have previously dated a different-gender partner. Participants should be out as bisexual to their partners but did not have to be out to family or in other major parts of their life. The partner did not have to identify as plurisexual or cisgender, but the participant should be able to report that their relationship has been perceived to be heterosexual. Participants were all over 18 years old and received a high school diploma or GED. Participants endorsed their ability to read, write, and speak English. All participants also received compensation (\$20 gift card or online payment) for their participation.

Data were obtained from these 12 participants, whose ages ranged from 21 to 63 (*M*=32.25, SD=10.4). All participant names were changed in order to protect their confidentiality and privacy. All 12 participants identified as cisgender women. Seven participants endorsed bisexual as their only sexual identity label, while three participants described themselves as

bisexual/pansexual and two participants described themselves as bisexual/queer. Nine participants were United States residents (four currently in the Northeast, one in the Midwest, two in the West, two in the South) and the three remaining participants were from the United Kingdom, the Bahamas, and the Netherlands. Regarding race, four participants identified as White, three participants identified as biracial, two participants identified as Black, two participants identified as Hispanic or Latina, and one participant identified as Asian American. In order to center the importance of language in participants' identities, descriptions of participants alongside their quotes utilized their own identity descriptors.

Ten of 12 participants were currently in committed relationships or married, with one participant being single and one participant being widowed. Eight participants reported currently dating a heterosexual man, one participant reported currently dating a lesbian woman, and one participant reported currently dating a lesbian nonbinary individual. All participants currently in relationships were out to their partners. In terms of academic status, two participants had associate degrees, four participants had bachelor's degrees, four participants had master's degrees, and two participants had obtained their doctorates. More information regarding participants' demographics can be found in Appendix C.

### **Procedure**

Participants were recruited via LGBTQIA+ subreddits on Reddit that allowed study participation requests (e.g., r/Bisexual, r/BisexualWomen r/QueerWomenOfColor), as well as through the APA Division 44 (Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity) listserv. Interested individuals were directed to an online demographic form in order to assess eligibility. Eligible participants were contacted to answer any questions as well as schedule an interview.

Participants were recruited via stratified sampling based on self-reported racial/ethnic identity on the demographic form. Stratified purposeful sampling is a form of random sampling that allows for the more intentional inclusion of specific subsets of the population relative to the research questions (Marshall, 1996; Robinson, 2014; Suri, 2011). Rather than relying on statistically representative data (e.g., the U. S. Census) for stratification purposes, which would assign approximately 9 to 12 slots to White participants, this research functioned within the theoretical approach of contributing to gaps in literature by more significantly capturing the experiences of bisexual BIPOC women. Therefore, the 12 to 15 initial participant slots would ideally be divided amongst Asian American and Pacific Islander, Black and African American, Latina and Hispanic, Native American, multiracial, and White, with preferably at least 1 and no more than 3 participants for each stratum. If a stratified sample would not be possible despite extended recruitment efforts, the present study aimed to interview approximately 8 to 11 BIPOC women and no more than 4 White women. In actuality, the study was not able to achieve a stratified sample (with 4 White participants, 3 biracial participants, 2 Black participants, 2 Hispanic/Latina participants, 1 Asian American participant) but maintained its secondary approach of focusing primarily on BIPOC narratives. This study also attempted to provide representation regarding age and geographic location, although these identities were not stratified.

Interviews took place via Skype or over the phone. Interviews were semi-structured and were advertised as lasting between 45 and 60 minutes, though the actual range was between 25 and 95 minutes (*M*=44.58, SD=19.09). Semi-structured interviews can increase researcher-participant engagement, an important factor in this paradigm and research design, by allowing adjustments in interview questions and order based on participant responses (Pietkiewicz &

Smith, 2014; Smith & Osborn, 2008). As this was a voluntary study, participants were allowed to discontinue participation without incurring penalty if they felt uncomfortable. In line with Morrow's (2005) suggestions, the researcher also provided a copy of the transcript to participants in order to practice good member checking. After receiving the transcript, participants were encouraged to follow up with the researcher if they wanted to add any additional reflections after the interview, and two participants used this opportunity to expand upon their answers.

The use of interpretive phenomenological analysis (IPA) as the research method of this study called for in-depth immersion in the transcripts. In this process described by Smith and Osborn (2008), transcripts are read individually with the researcher's comments, including summaries, paraphrasing, associations, and preliminary interpretations, in the margin. The researcher returns to the transcript upon completion of this preliminary read-through in order to identify common themes which emerged from the initial notes. These themes are written down and compared with other transcripts' emerging themes in order to identify clusters of themes. This comparison of themes across transcripts can develop via the use of a spreadsheet, in which transcripts' themes are side-by-side in columns for easy identification of repeating themes. The use of the spreadsheet also helps to reveal how themes that emerged later may still be captured in earlier transcripts upon second review. The researcher then returns to each transcript to confirm that the themes capture the primary source material in the participants' descriptions of their experiences and interpretations. The current study utilized a co-coder as well as an auditor to ensure that the researcher's own potential biases had minimal impact on the analysis process. Due to IPA's iterative nature, as initial themes emerged in early transcripts the semi-structured nature of the interviews allowed for inclusion of questions regarding these themes in later interviews to more intentionally approach saturation (Amos, 2016; Gill, 2014; Smith & Osborn,

2008). Beyond these initial steps in identifying themes, the researcher met with the research mentor in order to rename themes in a more interpretive rather than descriptive manner and to discuss two themes that sounded too alike. After this step, the researcher met with the co-coder and auditor again to assess the quotes' application to a newly refocused and renamed theme; at this time, the co-coder was able to identify a stronger focus in order to distinguish the themes.

# **Quality and Trustworthiness**

Bisexual-specific research is still in its infancy, with binegativity from both heterosexual and lesbian and gay communities as an even newer concept in the literature. However, extant literature emphasizes the negative relations between binegativity and bisexual identity validity and development. Because passing as heterosexual is a very common experience for bisexual individuals and the related erasure is an aspect of binegativity and negative outcomes, the present study focused on an important and prevalent factor for many bisexual individuals which has not been studied qualitatively. Therefore, because of the importance of this concept in understanding and supporting bisexual individuals' experiences, it was essential that this study be able to provide a certain level of quality in the collection of data and analysis of participant themes.

Morrow (2005) discussed how the departure from quantitative language of "validity" and "reliability" emphasizes the fact that qualitative approaches are diverse in their paradigmatic standards and therefore have different standards for achieving high quality in their analyses. In line with Creswell's (2007) and Ponterotto's (2005) guidelines, the current study achieved quality and trustworthiness through several checks including saturation of themes, member checking, bracketing, writing memos about the writers' assumptions and biases, and the use of an external auditor. Saturation, or redundancy, of themes emphasizes that enough participant engagement as well as variety in engagement begins to reveal common themes discussed by

most participants. In this research design and paradigm, Creswell (2007) would call for about 12 to 15 participants, and more if saturation is not adequately reached. In order to achieve credibility in capturing the participants' unique experiences, the researcher also engaged in member checking through sharing transcripts with the participant and allowing for elaboration. As part of recognizing my own positionality, I also engaged in bracketing in order to both analyze the sensitivity of the questions and to understand my own responses in relation to the topic and to the participants' questions (Creswell, 2007; Ponterotto, 2005). Based on this process, I adjusted questions for clarity and sensitivity. Also, as part of the analysis plan and as a form of reflexivity and quality, I partnered with a co-coder alongside an auditor in order to extract and explore themes. Although researcher-participant interaction is an important aspect of the interview process, it is still important that the researcher understands her own biases and experiences in relation to the topic, interview process, and analysis.

# **Researcher Reflexivity**

Below, the rhetorical structure shifts into first person when discussing reflexivity and positionality in relation to this topic. This study utilized several methods for reflexivity, including bracketing as part of question development, writing memos to increase awareness of assumptions and biases, exploring positionality, and utilizing a co-coder and auditor in coding and analysis.

I am a 27-year-old, White, bisexual, agnostic, upper class, able-bodied, cisgender woman who was dating a cisgender man when I came out as bisexual in the autumn of 2015. Therefore, the first four years of my bisexual identity development after coming out were framed within the context of a relationship in which I passed as heterosexual. With this experience, I am personally aware of the ways in which being in a heterosexual-passing relationship can negatively affect

feelings of validity and may hinder bisexual identity development and the ability to engage in LGBTQIA+ spaces with a heterosexual partner. Although I am aware of the diversity of experiences regarding passing as heterosexual, I also seriously considered the ways in which my own experiences may have fostered a negative outlook on passing as heterosexual in relation to bisexual identity development.

In terms of competency for this project, I have conducted LGBTQIA+ research in my master's thesis, "Discrimination as a Mediator between Women's Number of Target Identities and Relational Authenticity with Male Friends" in which the intersectionality of race, gender, and sexual orientation was a main focus of the study, and in my doctoral research competency project, "I'm still just as Christian as you': Resilience Factors for Lesbian and Bisexual Women with Christian Faith." However, as a White woman in the LGBTQIA+ community, although I am aware of and working against racism within the community, I will continue to work to ensure that I am not making assumptions about the experiences of QTBIPOC women in the LGBTQIA+ community, especially regarding protective factors for bisexual BIPOC women who are in heterosexual-passing relationships.

In terms of religion, because I was raised Catholic but now identify as Agnostic, I can understand how both my background rooted in Catholic values as well as my current concerns with the church affect my assumptions regarding other LGBTQIA+ individuals' intersectionality of faith and sexual identities. In attending Catholic, predominantly White colleges for my undergraduate and graduate studies, I also recognize that I have been immersed in this specific religious and racial environment for the duration of my education in counseling psychology and research and my own bisexual identity development. These experiences based mostly within one

religious tradition can also limit my understanding of how other religious identities relate to bisexual identity development and coming out.

Overall, my identities and past experiences play a role in my motivation to study bisexual identity development and passing as heterosexual. I personally received negative messages that my coming out was less important or valid because I was in a heterosexual-passing relationship; my bisexual friends navigating these same concerns endorsed the same negative messages from both heterosexual and lesbian and gay individuals. In this research, I hoped to hear about other individuals' experiences in passing as heterosexual and the ways in which different factors are either protective of or barriers to identity validity, amongst other themes. I also hoped to contribute these narratives to psychological literature because there exists a gap between LGBTQIA+ community conversations and academic research. If these gaps are not confronted, we lose LGBTQIA+ individuals through premature termination in therapy, loss of confidence in psychological support, and loss of trust in clinicians who are unaware of the concepts or their own biases.

My perspective regarding the study of passing as heterosexual evolved throughout my doctoral experience: at first, I was apprehensive of research that was so personal to my own bisexual identity development. However, through discussions with my research mentor, my interest in exploring an important and interesting concept in depth for a long-term project as well as my participation in online bisexual communities in which we lamented the isolation and erasure of the passing experience motivated me to take on this important concept.

Throughout the process, there were times in which I needed to take breaks for self-care, such as during literature reviews regarding bisexual stereotypes or binegativity from both heterosexual and lesbian or gay individuals, due to my own experiences of stereotype threat or negative

interpersonal experiences. I also processed my own concerns around discussing inter-community struggles between gay or lesbian individuals and bisexual individuals, as if sharing these conflicts would weaken the united front of sexual minorities confronting heterosexism. However, I found it was more important to share participants' unanimous experiences than to be concerned about any possible social implications of such personal disclosure in the community. During these times, I found that I utilized the same validation strategies as my participants: seeking support from others and engaging in internal validation of my own process. A renewed focus on the importance of capturing these narratives around passing as heterosexual in an academic light also helped my process during times of apprehension about the work.

My biases and positionality were expected to play a role in the analytic process, such as in the creation of themes. Firstly, writing about conflicts within the LGBTQIA+ community for an academic audience that will include heterosexual readers requires difficult and intentional decision-making, as I felt motivated to present a united front against heterosexism despite my own experiences with binegativity within the community. Therefore, although participants consistently reported negative experiences with the LGBTQIA+ community, I found myself very carefully and intentionally analyzing this theme due to concerns about how to best present intergroup conflict. Moreover, as a White woman, although I was prepared and informed via the literature review and personal relationships to hear about the BIPOC experiences and decision-making about passing as a protective process, I cannot fully understand their experiences as I have not experienced the doubled experiences of "othering" that QTBIPOC individuals do. My co-coder did not identify any additional themes beyond those discussed in relation to intersectionality, but the opportunities for these narratives may have been lost within the interviewing process rather than overlooked during analysis.

As discussed in my own memoing, I also believe that this research personally facilitated participants' as well as my own feelings about bisexual identity validity. As will be discussed, feeling heard and understood by other bisexual individuals and hearing similar stories helps facilitate feelings of identity validity, and participants and I frequently discussed this in our debriefing after the interview. At the same time, there were times in which I found myself wanting to engage therapeutically with participants, hoping to normalize their experiences as not only common (e.g., by sharing the statistic that 84% of bisexual individuals in serious relationships are with a different-gender partner) but also legitimate and valid. To the best of my ability, I avoided this desire to comfort rather than explore with participants, but this desire to comfort them may still have come through in nonverbal communication and my responses. Finally, this deep resonance with participants' experiences may have negatively impacted the depth at which participants explained their processes. When communicating your understanding, it is a balance to strike between participants' relief at not having to defend or overly dissect their decision-making and the loss of going deeper due to an understood common ground. Diving deeper into some participants' internal processes and decision-making, while presumed to be understood by me, would have aided my co-coder's work in understanding the participants' experiences, as well as serving to further illuminate experiences within the Results through the expansion of quotes. As a qualitative researcher working with a team for coding purposes, this is an important note to recognize about my own development.

The co-coder for the present study was a 30-year-old, heterosexual, cisgender woman of Nicaraguan and African American descent. Her interests include examining the experiences of individuals in the African diaspora. She is currently facilitating a qualitative study on socialization messages that young Black women received from family while growing up. The

auditor for the present study was a 30-year-old, heterosexual, cisgender woman of Indian descent. Her interests include bicultural identity development, psychological trauma, and other long-term impacts of experiencing and witnessing domestic violence. She is currently facilitating a study regarding South Asian Americans' experiences witnessing domestic violence in their childhood. Both the co-coder and auditor have several years of experience working in qualitative research at the doctoral level.

I worked closely with the co-coder in the creation of the themes represented in the current study, coming together in one meeting and through several emails to discuss the coding process. The co-coder and I found consensus easily, having emerged from the process with similar themes. The co-coder contributed in especially important ways through advocating for unique narratives within certain themes: although participants' particular experiences were not always represented in other transcripts, she lent a hand in understanding the nuance and diversity of experiences under certain themes. As mentioned, I also worked with the co-coder to refocus wording in order to distinguish between two similar themes; the newly distinct themes were due largely to her immersion in the data and strong understanding of the concepts.

The auditor's role was to review the quotes pulled from transcripts in order to analyze and discuss with me whether the quotes properly matched the themes in which they were categorized, as well as which quotes best described the themes. The auditor also identified quotes that better represented themes other than those under which they were categorized, and encouraged the expansion of certain themes into subthemes in order to utilize the diversity of experiences captured in the quotes. I took the auditor's advice about recategorizing quotes, and almost exclusively used the quotes that the auditor deemed most representative for the themes. These processes, while not able to eliminate bias entirely, helped to reduce it within the work.

#### **CHAPTER 4**

### **Results**

Through multiple rounds of coding and discussions following Smith and Osborn's (2008) structure, the principal researcher and co-coder, with the guidance of the auditor, identified eight themes that were consistent throughout the transcripts. All participant names were changed in order to protect their confidentiality. These themes were organized under the three initial research questions. "How does passing as heterosexual relate to one's bisexual identity validity?" relates to the themes *To Pass or Not to Pass?*, *Two Sides of the Passing Coin*, and *Understanding Intersections of Identity Is Essential*. "What factors hinder bisexual identity validity in this experience?" relates to *Consistent but Incorrect Assumptions of Heterosexuality*, *Experiences of Invalidation Are Universal*, and *Rules of Engagement with the LGBTQIA*+ *Community*. Finally, "What factors contribute to bisexual identity validity in this experience?" relates to *Validation as a Survival Toolkit* and *Words of Wisdom*. A table of these themes along with their subthemes can be found in Appendix D.

Across the interviews, participants' affective experiences also spoke to the importance of utilizing qualitative work to capture underrepresented experiences. Participants met the interviewer with curiosity and interest in the exploratory process; despite the difficult topics discussed (such as experiences of invalidation and erasure within passing), participants approached interview questions with a sense of relief and self-discovery, having made connections between their identity development, feelings of validity, intersectionality of different identities, and other concepts.

# Themes Related to Passing as Heterosexual and Identity Validity

Passing as heterosexual is a common experience in the bisexual community, but participants found that navigating this experience and the associated decision-making processes was often not discussed enough. Several factors inform the decision to pass as heterosexual and provide a foundation for understanding the benefits and drawbacks.

### To Pass or Not to Pass?

Due to their ability to pass as heterosexual, nine participants considered their decision-making about coming out versus continuing to pass. Several factors were considered as important in this decision-making process, including the process of setting boundaries with others and the emotional energy necessary to do so, the relevance of the situation or relationship, and a desire to disrupt assumptions of heterosexuality.

Coming Out and Passing Both Involve Boundary Setting. For four participants, decision-making about when to come out versus pass as heterosexual was based in trust and a desire or lack thereof to be vulnerable based on the type of relationship. Anne, a 41-year-old White woman, discussed how this decision-making was based in an inability to predict or trust others' responses to her coming out:

I think it's more of a safety, feeling safe within my community, my person. There are some people that if I know they're not accepting—and it's not like I don't need anyone's approval, but if they don't approve of it, I'm not going to walk up to them and say I'm bisexual knowing that's going to put me in harm ... Whether it's verbal, physical, mental, it's somehow going to cause harm to me and my family. So yeah, there's walls up, there always is, there has to be. And I tell my son the same thing: you have to put those walls

up, you need to set your boundaries, number one, for people who do know, and you need to set boundaries for people who don't need to know.

Similarly, five participants discussed how deciding whether or not to come out was based on an assessment of the situation or the level of the relationship: Would there be time to process with this person? What are the benefits of coming out to this person? Could this person be trusted to be supportive? Ruby, a 28-year-old Black woman, discussed how this decision to pass as heterosexual versus come out relates to the length of the interaction and the emotional energy often required for coming out:

If it's a short-term interaction, I can pass for a short-term interaction. Granted, it's still something that you have to think about but it's less cognitive effort, I don't really have to interact with this person or care what their thoughts are or how inclusive they're going to be. Short-term interaction, I'm seeing someone one time, safety is way less of a concern.

For these individuals, decision-making about coming out versus passing often involved setting boundaries based on their relationships with others, trust in their responses, and a consideration for their own emotional energy in the coming out process.

**Purposefully Coming Out to Disrupt Assumptions of Heterosexuality.** Despite this focus on safety and avoiding discrimination, Melanie, a 28-year-old Latinx woman, described her decision-making as an active attempt to preemptively disrupt assumptions of heterosexuality, prompted by disclosure of partner gender; for example:

Whenever I meet someone new I don't say that I'm married right away because that's the biggest signaler. So then I just kind of talk naturally, or if dating comes up, then I'll just casually mention it. I mean, it has to come up organically in the conversation but I definitely don't introduce myself as being married because I know I'm immediately seen

as straight ... If I can slip it in somehow before they can ask "Are you in a relationship?" or "Do you have a husband?" then it's alright. But once that question comes out, then it's like all right, there's no point in trying to ... I don't know, portray myself as something else.

These decision-making narratives exemplify setting boundaries and the associated protection of one's own emotional energy, the type of relationship, and attempts against misidentification as some of the many factors and considerations that bisexual individuals experience when deciding to pass or come out.

### Two Sides of the Passing Coin

Despite assumptions that passing as heterosexual affords the same privileges as being heterosexual, nine participants discussed that there are both benefits and drawbacks to the experience of passing. Moreover, some participants connected these benefits and drawbacks of passing as heterosexual as intrinsically connected and therefore distinct from heterosexual privilege.

To Pass Is to Be Safe. Four participants identified the ability to avoid discrimination at both interpersonal and systemic levels and maintain feelings of safety as a major benefit of passing as heterosexual. Ruby, a 28-year-old Black woman, identified that this ability to avoid the consequences of discrimination—social, professional, financial—was especially important in her experiences living in the rural South and in her workplace:

I feel like it depends on the setting ... In the rural America world, I'm like "oh, cool, you assume that I'm in a heterosexual relationship. For safety purposes, that's fine and I'm fine with that." Especially if it's a stranger, it's like you don't really need to know these details about me, that's fine ... I feel like being able to pass is conversations you didn't

have to have. I feel like I did phenomenally with my first job with salary negotiation with the CEO of my company. I don't know that he was homophobic, he just gave me some vibes, you know? So I feel like not disclosing that was probably helpful, I feel like my salary negotiation wouldn't have gone so well.

In other forms of discrimination, such as social judgment, participants who have had experience dating both different- and same-gender partners have especially noticed the benefit of safety in the lack of concern for public displays of affection (PDAs). Ophelia, a 21-year-old biracial woman, described her process during this realization:

I think it's been definitely in the way that people react to us. Like if we're holding hands or other PDAs, there's just no reaction, no nothing, because it's fine, whereas I know in the past, when I've had girlfriends, usually it's fine but sometimes the odd stare or whisper or mutter—I think one time, someone took her kid away from us? And it was like "okay" ... Just sometimes I catch myself thinking that's going to happen or we'll have to break apart or just something to protect, and then I realize "oh, I don't have to do that right now, and isn't that strange?" ... And I know that gives me certain privileges over people, and I always want to keep that in mind that while I do have all these queer experiences, you know, there are things that I can do that other people may find uncomfortable or may inspire violence against them.

Similar to an avoidance of discrimination, three participants also identified the ability to engage in otherwise restrictive heteronormative practices as a benefit of passing. Melanie, a 28-year-old Latinx woman, described the lack of societal obstacles for different-gender relationships:

I don't know if this is an experience for a lot of bisexual women is they find it easier to date and have relationships with men than it is to have relationships with women because

society accepts it more. So it's just easier to be in a relationship with men and pass than be in a relationship with women because then you have to explain it to a bunch of people. So I wonder if that's coming out right ... When I met my husband and we fell in love and got married, I was like okay, everything's working out, plus there's that extra pro of being able to have that option to pass as heterosexual if I ever needed to. Like for example, us moving to a different part of the country, it would be a whole different conversation if I was in a relationship with a woman so I recognize my privilege in that and I see that ... When I dated my husband, I was actively dating both men and women, but for some reason and I can't really explain what happened, but society made it easier, made everything so much easier. Us getting engaged was easy, us being out in public was easy, us renting an apartment was easy. All those things were so easy so it flowed naturally, whereas if I had that experience when I was dating a woman, society throws all these curve balls at you, all these obstacles.

Beyond participants' attempted avoidance of direct and personal experiences of discrimination, systemic heterosexism creates societal structures in which different-gender partnerships are rewarded and preferred across multiple systems, in which participants identified themselves as able to participate as a benefit of passing.

**To Pass Is to Be Invisible.** Four participants reported that drawbacks to passing as heterosexual included feelings of contributing to bisexual erasure or messages of illegitimacy as a bisexual individual. Elizabeth, a 35-year-old White woman, identified that passing as heterosexual made her experiences as a bisexual woman feel illegitimate or less important:

I think the drawbacks are a sense of invisibility, questioning your own legitimacy ... Also feeling like it's really easy for people to dismiss you because any obstacles you face

really are objectively so minor, well, for me as a straight-passing person. So then I start throwing away my feelings and being like, it's fine, it's not valid, it's not real, it doesn't matter, I'm being overly sensitive, so that invalidation.

Similarly, Margaret, a 27-year-old Black-identified biracial woman, discussed how heterosexual-passing bisexual individuals' experiences are discounted, and her internalization of such delegitimizing messages:

But I feel like for the most part, it feels like I'm living a lie, like oh, I am straight-passing. There's a lot of people who discount bisexual experiences and sometimes I see why, maybe it's my own internal thing, but I sometimes see, yeah, I can live my life as straight and it doesn't feel right but it's what happens ... sometimes I feel like I'm hiding or being a coward for not being more open. Because I don't think I would ever be in physical danger. For once, being a woman and sort of a stoic feminine-looking woman who's more protected in that sense, I probably wouldn't be physically hurt but there are other comments or things where I feel like I'm not ready to open myself up to or hear.

As shown in these participants' language, the drawbacks to passing as heterosexual involve a painful internalization of the negative messages and feelings of contributing to bisexual erasure, impacting how they perceived their own experiences and concerns as a result. As exemplified in these quotations, strong emotional language in how participants spoke negatively of themselves (e.g., "overly sensitive," "hiding," "coward") emerged several times as a result of the impact of binegativity specifically in relation to passing. Even when these decisions were made in efforts to maintain a sense of safety, participants found it difficult to avoid internalizing binegative messages that minimize their experiences and the legitimacy of their decisions.

Rejection of Identity, Safety in Costume. With these pros and cons in mind, four participants drew a clear connection: these benefits and drawbacks appear simultaneously through the lack of perception as a sexual minority, or as a bisexual individual more specifically. Lucy, a 30-year-old biracial woman, captured this connection as highly impactful on her general well-being:

I feel like the drawbacks are emotional, spiritual, mental, but those are also some of the benefits. There's that denial, the rejection of identity, but also a safety in that costume, in that passing as heterosexual. There's a safety but there's also that deep rejection and betrayal that I feel by not being recognized and not being seen as who I am.

Similarly, Margaret, a 27-year-old Black-identified biracial woman, described the unique experience that bisexual individuals have when passing as heterosexual, regarding this balance of benefits and drawbacks:

I always thought bi people were more privileged in the sense we can hide, but in other ways that's less privileged because hiding isn't helping.... In some ways I'm like, cool, I don't have to explain myself, people can just assume what they want, and then other times, I feel like I'm very left out. If I'm with all other bisexual people or even people more on a spectrum, then it's easier to fit in or feel more connected ... If I'm with most people who are broader LGBT community, I feel like an impostor in those places. I feel like I'm just a really great ally and even forget myself. I'm fighting for myself too! Sometimes there's a disconnect there.

These benefits and drawbacks help to depict the experience regarding passing as a balance between safety and erasure, causing individuals to feel alone in their invisibility. As shown, the impact of these factors can weigh heavily on participants' self-perceptions and general well-

being. As discussed before, the balance required in this decision-making can still sometimes result in negative and minimizing self-talk (e.g., feeling like "an impostor" or "just a really great ally") and speaks to the high emotional impact of such experiences.

## Understanding Intersections of Identity Is Essential

Nine participants identified experiences in which they connected their bisexual identities and experiences of passing as heterosexual to other salient social identities, including racial (especially biracial) identities, religious affiliation, and motherhood. Importantly, the intersectionality of these identities informed participants' decision-making about coming out, feelings of safety and validity, and considerations of cultural perceptions of the community.

For some participants, their cultural experiences as racial minorities partly instilled hesitation to come out and informed the decision to pass as heterosexual. Margaret, a 27-year-old Black-identified biracial woman, described this decision as protective:

When I'm with other Black people who are all straight or are very traditional, then it's another kind of protective thing. I have a man by me, I can talk about things in that setting, but I also just feel very uncomfortable with traditional gender roles. Everyone adopts them but I think to some extent they're more prevalent in Black communities ... Seeing [a family member] be so uncomfortable with even being labeled as gay ... that makes me think, oh yeah, I guess this really is still an issue in the larger Black community, and maybe that's why I do feel safer living a more normal life on the outside.

Similarly, Julie, a 29-year-old Asian American woman, described the intersectionality of her identities as her racial identity being perceived as the most salient, and how being bisexual is more concealable in order to control experiences of discrimination, especially with family:

I do notice that if I'm around my Asian friends, I think I will act a little bit differently and do a little bit of code-switching. Being bi is the one that is most controllable in terms of how visible it is ... I do think that it is a little bit more taboo in Taiwanese culture ... So when I'm around my family, I will definitely hide it more. I think also in settings where I'm not close with people, people usually see my Asianness and assume that that's the biggest part of my identity.... I think in those situations where people see me as an Asian woman and all the stereotypes associated with that, then I am less likely to share about my bisexuality because I already feel kind of othered, so I'm feeling more pressured to show that I'm more than this thing that you think I am.

Related to the "othered" experience, all three biracial participants drew parallels between experiences of being bisexual and biracial as "in-between" identities and being misperceived as only part of one's identity or having experiences erased. Ophelia, a 21-year-old biracial woman, explored this concept further:

I'm mixed race, my dad is from Trinidad, so I've always grown up in a mixed-race household ... my parents have been very encouraging with me understanding all parts of my identity in that way. But then as soon as I step outside of my house or my family, I just get perceived as White or perceived that I don't have certain experiences, and that can feel quite uncomfortable and quite invalidating ... I think although I acknowledge my proximity to Whiteness, I know it gives me so many privileges, also there are experiences that I know not a lot of White people have had ... So I think that does mesh into straight-passing, because it's also White-passing and they kind of go hand in hand there.

Concerns about judgment can also connect to other identities and cause both interpersonal and intrapersonal conflict. Three participants identified religious affiliation and avoidance of

religious judgment as major points in their decision-making about coming out versus passing as heterosexual. Ruby, a 28-year-old Black woman, acknowledged how her religious upbringing affected her coming out process with her family, out of concern for religious judgment:

I'm Christian-ish now, vaguely Christian, whatever that journey is, but grew up Christian. So most things that are enjoyable in life is a sin. It was so dramatic, I was so bitter. So homosexuality was presented as a sin and that's one of those things that never made sense to me ... I would say that it definitely relates to how long it took me to come out to family.

Others' religious affiliations also play a part in this process. Melanie, a 28-year-old Latinx woman, described an experience of coming out to a religious friend:

When I told a friend of mine in high school that I was bisexual, his response was—he was really religious so I felt the need to tell him—he said, "I don't care about that, you're not sinning because you're with a guy."

This type of message could function as a warning especially for bisexual individuals against engaging in same-gender sexual or dating practices, and to instead continue passing as heterosexual in order to avoid condemnation.

Despite concerns about judgment, the intersectionality of one's identities can also inspire a call for larger action. For Anne, a 41-year-old White woman and mother, advocating for better treatment and perceptions of the LGBTQIA+ community amongst her family and friends came not only from her own bisexual identity but also from her maternal desire to protect her transgender son:

Advocating for myself of course came first, because it was before he actually came out that he was transgender.... When we sat down and talked about it and that's when I

realized okay, this is no longer about anybody else, no longer about myself. I have to advocate for my son ... This is a very vulnerable time for him. I need to make sure he gets to where he needs to be. So my advocation completely did a 360 ... in the beginning for myself, I guess it was just that they don't need to know, it's a need-to-know basis kind of thing ... Now again it was like, I don't care if nobody knows anything about me. For me, it's not about me anymore. So my main focus is my kids.

However, a focus on intersectionality also captured the ways in which passing as heterosexual as a highly complex but partly beneficial experience can connect to other privileges and systems of power. Elizabeth, a 35-year-old White woman, discussed how passing connects not only to her privileged identities but also to concerns about misconceptions related to coming out:

I do think that being White, I'm able-bodied, no external disabilities, visible disabilities .... I think I view my queerness and my passing privilege as even more extreme, because I have so many other types of privileges as well. It's just like all my privileges are compounded and I feel like I live this life of privilege. I'm economically privileged, there's very few things that objectively get in my way in life. So I think that sometimes I worry about disclosing my queerness, because I wonder if other people, particularly people who may not have as many privileges as I do, might think that I am doing—or even I might feel like I'm doing it in order to be like, "But I'm not that privileged, I promise!" So I can fit into spaces where privilege is a problem, or privilege often creates barriers.... I get really anxious about disclosing my queerness in those positions, because what does that mean for others in spaces where their queerness has really been a source of adversity in their life? And I don't want to disingenuously present myself as something that I'm not or someone who's faced obstacles that I haven't faced.

Elizabeth's concerns about perceptions of her motivations to come out, especially her worry about being seen as attempting to discount her other privileges, showcases the importance of understanding coming out versus passing through the lens of balancing privilege and discrimination, visibility and misconception. Although all participants could be expected to experience and process the intersectionality of their identities to some extent, the varied connections discussed above proved to be salient in many participants' decision-making about passing as heterosexual and coming out.

## Themes Related to Factors Hindering Identity Validity

When understanding experiences related to bisexual identity validity, especially when passing as heterosexual, it is essential to understand possible barriers to or risks of these feelings of validity. Participants identified several such barriers, such as assumptions of heterosexuality, binegative messages and stereotypes, and negative experiences with the LGBTQIA+ community, as well as possible ways to combat or reconceptualize them.

## Consistent but Incorrect Assumptions of Heterosexuality

The experience of passing as heterosexual is often external, coming from others' perceptions of the individual as heterosexual. Although this springs partly from heteronormativity, the individual's own experiences or appearance may unwittingly contribute to assumptions of heterosexuality. Eleven participants described the experience of being perceived as heterosexual by others, and two dominant subthemes emerged from these transcripts.

**Being with a Man Fosters Misunderstanding.** Nine participants identified their partner's gender as a main source of their misidentification as heterosexual. This experience can also be exacerbated due to the length of the different-gender partnership. Sandy, a 63-year-old

White woman, described it straightforwardly: "On the surface I look heterosexual. I'm living with a man, we just celebrated our fortieth anniversary."

Some participants further expanded this assumption as happening whether dating someone of the same or different gender, being categorized as either heterosexual or lesbian.

Ophelia, a 21-year-old biracial woman, described the experience of bisexual erasure:

There is this thing with bisexuality where if you are a woman dating a woman, people will be like "oh she's gay," and when you're dating a man, it's like, "oh, she's straight."

In this theme, participants consistently identified partner gender as a main source of misidentification of their sexual identities, and found the likelihood to increase alongside relationship length.

It's a whole thing! Your orientation doesn't change because of who you're dating.

**Does This Outfit Make Me Look Straight?** Of note, individuals can also be perceived to be heterosexual without a partner present. Seven participants identified the way they dress as a source of being perceived as heterosexual, or how they subverted these appearance norms in order to disrupt such assumptions.

Isabella, a 25-year-old Latina woman, discussed how appearing more feminine is still associated with heterosexuality, whereas more androgynous or masculine looks are associated with the LGBTQIA+ community:

People see me and automatically assume, okay, she's a heterosexual woman. She identifies as female, she's super girly, she's in a relationship with a guy. So people are definitely like, "whoa, what, what do you mean?" and I'm like "why are you so surprised, what is it supposed to look like?" ... It's always funny to me, because again just goes back to the question of well, how is a bisexual person supposed to look? How is even a

lesbian supposed to look? ... but I feel like a lot of people tend to think about like maybe the more butch lesbian so if you don't look like that, they're like well I guess she's straight. I mean even me as a bisexual, in the dating realm, I look at other people and if they don't look, you know, more androgynous, I assume too.

With these appearance norms in mind, four participants also identified that they experiment with different clothing and appearance options in order to disrupt assumptions, such as with the balance that Margaret, a 27-year-old Black-identified biracial woman, attempts to strike:

I like to kind of play around with masculinity and femininity a bit. I feel super uncomfortable if I'm very feminine or very masculine, it doesn't feel like me, so I need both to some level. If I'm wearing a dress or something, then I won't want a lot of makeup, but if I'm wearing something very bulky, I want to have makeup on. I feel like I need to balance it out all the time. Maybe I hope that other people see that as they can't really place me but they might be thinking about it to some extent, about where do I fit in, in whatever space.

Participants also discussed times when their heterosexual male partners joined them in challenging appearance norms. Melanie, a 28-year-old Latinx woman, discussed how her partner's interest and comfort experimenting with different types of clothing and accessories helped her to further disrupt assumptions:

I will rock Doc Martens and a collared shirt all day long. So that makes me feel calm, comfortable in my own skin, especially when I'm out with my husband, you know, because we look like just a man and woman but the way that we play with our clothes and things like that will kind of show, "okay, we're a little something different" and that makes me feel valid ... Recently he wanted to paint his nails one day and I was like, "go

for it" and he really liked it so he paints his nails when we go out. Different clothing that he's just trying to get out of his comfort zone. Before the pandemic, we went to the Goodwill and he saw some women's skinny jeans with flowers all over it and he loves them so he bought them and he wears them. And he's growing his hair out, he's never grown his hair out before.

However, personal awareness of assumptions of sexuality based on dress can also be used consciously to avoid discrimination. Vanessa, a 28-year-old African-Caribbean woman, described this type of decision-making when going out in public in the Bahamas, where individuals are less likely to identify themselves as members of the LGBTQIA+ community with their clothes:

In society, especially when you're young, you don't really see non-hetero people like that. When you go to restaurants, movies, you're not going to see people like that. Even now with people who are out in the Bahamas, but in terms of being together coupled up, you don't always see that. Like I see that if I'm in a non-hetero space, I'm kind of surprised and I see them happy and I'm like "oh, must be nice!" I'm kidding ... but like the purpose of your study, even when queer people are out socializing, they still try to maintain a hetero look, to not be so easily identified, I guess. Just for themselves, the mental peace ... Even me, I do the same depending on where I am.

Consistent with the literature, appearance norms connected to the LGBTQIA+ community can be used to affirm or disrupt assumptions regarding individuals' sexual identities. Conversely, awareness of this source of assumptions can be used to individuals' advantage in order to avoid discrimination.

Overall, assumptions of heterosexuality can spring from multiple sources, including partner gender or appearance, and can contribute to feelings of invalidity and bisexual erasure. However, these assumptions can be consciously subverted for the purposes of visibility or disruption of such assumptions or utilized as a safety measure.

## Experiences of Invalidation Are Universal

All twelve participants identified ways in which they have felt invalidated in their bisexual identities, most commonly from others' negative messages about bisexuality or passing as heterosexual. Several subthemes emerged regarding the specific messages received.

Stereotypes Are Used to Harm and Invalidate. All twelve participants identified bisexual-specific stereotypes as a source of invalidation and highly impactful on their own bisexual identity development. Binegative stereotypes are diverse in range, and individuals' desires to avoid confirming such stereotypes can apply undue pressure throughout identity development. Such stereotypes involve the idea that bisexual individuals are confused or in a phase, as described by Sophia, a 32-year-old White woman:

Sometimes there are comments that I see people making ... "oh yeah, but you're married" or "you're with a man, so maybe you're just a little confused." That can throw you off and I guess mostly because I do experience a little bit of a cycle here and there and I have also gone through a period of "oh I really do feel straight right now, maybe..." Similarly, Lucy, a 30-year-old biracial woman, recalled a comment that treated bisexuality as phasic, with either a heterosexual or lesbian identity as the ultimate destination: "There's also like, it's just a phase. This is stuff that I see on the internet mostly. It's just a phase, you're going to be lesbian or you're just experimenting."

Other stereotypes involve the untrustworthiness of bisexual individuals, particularly in their ability to date partners of any gender. Vanessa, a 28-year-old African-Caribbean woman, recounted:

A lot of people think that bisexual people in general don't know what they want, they're players, they're either going to be on one side of the fence for a while and then move to the next and forget about whatever was before. You can't trust them because you don't know what their next one's going to be, whatever that is ... Once I had someone female question me a lot and be doubtful about it, and I just told her like flat-out like, if I wanted someone else, I have that option but my option is to be here with you. So just respect that I'm being here. Forget the stereotypes, learn from this experience, that's all.

Similarly, bisexual individuals may be seen as untrustworthy not only because of dating practices but also because of stereotypes of being hypersexual or greedy. Elizabeth, a 35-year-old White woman, described her own experiences in relation to this stereotype:

When I was growing up, that was very much the messaging. Even if bisexuality was valid, it would mean that you have to be a slut because you must be sleeping with more than the average person because you're sleeping with everybody! ... I remember in junior year of high school, some kids formed the GSA, the Gay Straight Alliance, and I was like, oh this is awesome, I really want to go to this. And I went, and the reaction was, it's great that you're here but we don't want you to be here because you have this reputation of being slutty and we think that you being here might work against us ... It all goes back to this idea that my sexual orientation kind of started as a slut identity. You know, I think that that's rampant through the queer community.

Meanwhile, Vanessa, a 28-year-old African-Caribbean woman, lamented the fetishization of bisexual women and overgeneralized conflation with polyamory:

I think more so with men, I tend to steer away from blatantly identifying myself as bisexual. Because unfortunately, men take that more in a sexually erotic way. So like I'm not looking for a threesome, I'm not looking to be sexually exploited by you, just because I'm bisexual.

These stereotypes function to sow negative perceptions of bisexual individuals as untrustworthy, confused, illegitimate members of the LGBTQIA+ community. These stereotypes can also affect bisexual identity development due to the internalized pressure of stereotype threat.

Passing as Heterosexual Draws Specific Ire. Beyond bisexual-specific stereotypes, six participants reported that they received negative messages or pressure specifically regarding their ability to pass as heterosexual. Melanie, a 28-year-old Latinx woman, recalled the experience of having her concerns about coming out minimized due to her ability to pass:

When I was discussing my problems of not coming out to my in-laws, someone said "well, if you pass as straight, what's the point of telling them?" ... It's like, if you can pass as heterosexual, then just pass. It's easier, so why are you going to make life harder for yourself? Which sucks because no one wants to feel ... hiding part of yourself is not easier.

These negative messages contribute to bisexual erasure and the internalized pressure to minimize participants' own experiences or the personal value of coming out.

General Negative Messages Still Have Personal Impact. Six participants identified general negative messages about the larger LGBTQIA+ community as impactful on their sexual identity development. Most commonly, these negative messages came from a place of religious

judgment, coupled with an inquisition regarding the source of the sexual minority identity. Anne, a 41-year-old White woman, recounted:

In the 90s we always heard, you'll go to Hell, there's a demon in you, that's why you feel like this. Who made you like this? What happened to you to make you like this? And in the 90s growing up, you believed that, that was true. Because you didn't know it any other way ... I could hear the stories of people, of "oh, well if you do that, that makes you a prostitute, or if you do that, you are owned by the devil and you no longer have access to go to Heaven when you die."

These familiar messages function not only as threats of eternal damnation but also as accusations that being a sexual minority is a result of trauma or coercion, perpetuating incorrect assumptions about the nature of the identity.

The Risk of Internalizing Negative Messages. Consistent with the literature, binegative messages were also internalized by participants and affected identity development. Three participants identified how messages of heteronormativity and bisexual erasure caused them to dismiss same-gender attraction. Sandy, a 63-year-old White woman, described this experience as prolonging her coming out process:

I'd always had some sort of degree of attraction to women but I was also attracted to men and suffering from big amounts of internalized homophobia, biphobia, whatever. I thought since I'd enjoyed dating boys in high school I was like okay, I must be heterosexual and I thought plenty of women occasionally have thoughts about other women. Rationalize, rationalize, rationalize. Even when I was in junior high, I was noticing attractive girls in my class quicker than I was noticing attractive boys. And I told

myself the bullshit story of, well, I'm an artist, I'm appreciating them because they're beautiful. So that's the story that I told myself then.

This experience of dismissing her own same-gender attraction sprang primarily from bisexual erasure and societally-taught valuations of different-gender attraction as more legitimate.

Overall, binegativity affected participants' pride in their bisexual identities, affected decision-making and feelings of validity regarding passing, and led to the internalization of harmful self-narratives.

## Rules of Engagement with the LGBTQIA+ Community

When participants were asked generally about their relationship with the larger LGBTQIA+ community, all twelve participants identified primarily negative interactions, typically with gay and lesbian individuals, as particularly damaging to their sense of belonging. These negative interactions included overt and subtle unwelcome messages, maintenance of bisexual stereotypes, and concerns about bringing different-gender partners and appearing heterosexual in LGBTQIA+ spaces.

No Bisexuals Allowed in Queer Spaces. When asked about feeling unwelcome, four participants were able to identify overt messages received, typically from lesbian individuals, about a disdain for bisexual individuals as partners. Isabella, a 25-year-old Latina woman, shared: "I've been on Tinder where people would be like, 'no bisexuals." Lucy, a 30-year-old biracial woman, similarly discussed an interaction with her apartment broker: "She's lesbian and she said, 'oh, I don't fuck with women who are queer or bisexual." These messages can contribute to bisexual individuals feeling undesirable as romantic partners. Participants also described feeling as though they did not belong in general LGBTQIA+ spaces or dialogues, as in Melanie's avoidance of Pride events:

Even though my city has this big Pride thing, I've never been, because I don't feel like I fit in there. And I've heard stories about bisexual people attending with their relationships with someone of the opposite gender and people at Pride tend to react adversely to that. So then there's all these stereotypes from not only heterosexuals but also the gay community, the LGBTQ community. It's hurtful so I stay away from it ... so when I see LGBTQ parades or gay bars, things like that, I don't feel welcome. I don't feel welcome at a gay bar, I don't feel welcome at a lesbian bar, I don't feel welcome at parades, so I just don't attend.

This perceived lack of belonging in LGBTQIA+ spaces or dating experiences can further isolate bisexual individuals and instill feelings of illegitimacy as a true or acceptable sexual minority.

The LGBTQIA+ Community Perpetuates Stereotypes. Beyond personal experiences of binegativity, participants also discussed negative experiences with the larger community maintaining binegative stereotypes. Sophia, a 32-year-old White woman, identified these intercommunity attacks as particularly hurtful when discussing her husband's experience on social media:

A follower of his, a gay girl, apparently said something along the lines of, "Isn't that difficult for you, because what if she wants to experiment with a woman or cheats on you?" That did upset me a bit, mostly because she belongs to the community and it felt like a diss from the same community that I should feel like I belong to just as much as she does ... It's a shame but I see it especially within LGBT spheres. I think because, to a level, it's harder to understand their struggles because other people aren't always with someone of the same gender so they aren't stigmatized by that, so maybe they feel like

bisexual people just want to hop onto that. Maybe that's where it comes from, it's very defensive feeling.

The hurt of experiencing binegativity was exacerbated when the source was a fellow member of the LGBTQIA+ community who was attempting to advise her husband about the risks of having a bisexual partner. Other participants also experienced this hurt from other LGBTQIA+ individuals, as in Julie's experience with a gay friend:

He was like, you know, "Those greedy bisexuals, they're so greedy, they just want everybody," just as a joke. He identifies as gay and he's in this space so that was surprising ... When I was more involved in the queer community, if somebody identified as bi, people would kind of talk behind their back and say, "When is he just going to come out as gay?" Messages I got about "Oh, now you must be straight. You picked a side."

Bisexual individuals' experiences being treated as the butt of a joke or being used to maintain binegative stereotypes (i.e., bisexuality as a phasic identity, bisexuals depicted as greedy or hypersexual) can negatively impact bisexual identity validity, especially coming from the others most familiar with the experiences of being marginalized as a sexual minority.

No Heterosexual Relationships in Queer Spaces. Alongside the community's negative perceptions of bisexual individuals, five participants also discussed their aversion to bringing their different-gender partner and being perceived as heterosexual in LGBTQIA+ spaces.

Isabella, a 25-year-old Latina woman, discussed her hesitation in terms of how she and her partner would be perceived as an invasive heterosexual couple:

I've never really brought my partner to an LGBTQ community type of event. I will say, I am hesitant to bring him to stuff like that, because it's not really his community. If I'm in

a setting where it's, you know, mainly lesbian and gay people then it's just like, "What is this couple doing here? They don't belong here." Yeah, there's definitely been hesitation with stuff like that, where I'm like, maybe we shouldn't show up to this together. Just because I don't want to deal with eyes and possible questions. Yeah, I haven't been in a setting where I'm straight-passing in an LGBTQ setting ... I'm not going to show up at a freaking gay bar with my significant other.

This hesitation to include their partners in LGBTQIA+ spaces and events was noted as creating a split between participants' ability to engage with the community and celebrate their identity alongside their partner, due to concerns about judgment and misidentification as heterosexual.

Positive Experiences through Personal Queer Friendships. Despite these negative experiences, four participants also acknowledged their positive relationships with the larger LGBTQIA+ community as important for identity development and validity. Ophelia, a 21-year-old biracial woman, reported that personal relationships (as opposed to online anonymous interactions) facilitated these feelings:

I think I've always had a weird relationship with the queer community because it's something that I identify with so strongly, but actually going to physical or virtual spaces just sometimes makes me feel a bit rocky. Because I know that there is a range of experiences but I think sometimes I'm like, "What if mine doesn't align with this or this preconceived notion of this?" I kind of get into my own head about it. I think what's been important to me is seeking and maintaining queer friendships. I think that kind of proper connection with queer people has really helped me and made me feel really comfortable in my identity.

In this way, interactions with close friends in the community cannot be ignored as a positive aspect in some participants' lives, while interactions with strangers in-person or online may lead to more invalidating experiences. These types of negative interactions with other members of the community can instill concerns about not belonging or not being wanted in LGBTQIA+ spaces, further isolating and marginalizing bisexual individuals.

# Themes Related to Factors Contributing to Identity Validity

Despite the negative experiences described in these transcripts, participants also cited experiences that helped them to feel valid as bisexual women with experiences passing as heterosexual. Some participants shared messages to support other bisexual individuals experiencing passing as heterosexual and their feelings of validity.

### Validation as a Survival Toolkit

All twelve participants identified experiences, messages, and/or sources that functioned as validation for their bisexual identities, even while conceptualizing validation itself as an internal or external process.

**Being Seen as Legitimate.** Seven participants identified validation as a concept springing from their bisexual identity being understood and accepted by other people. Elizabeth, a 35-year-old White woman, provided this definition of validation that captured her experiences as a bisexual woman combating erasure, doubt, and negative messages:

I think validation comes from others. There are a lot of other words that I can use that come from myself, but validation, in my experience, comes from others. I think it's the experience of being believed, being seen, not being questioned, and being seen as legitimate.

These points of her definition can be directly tied as the inverse to common negative experiences for bisexual individuals, including not being believed that bisexuality is a final rather than phasic identity, bisexual erasure, and messages of illegitimacy. Validation can be especially powerful when coming from another bisexual individual who may be more likely to understand these concerns, as described by Sandy, a 63-year-old White woman:

One of the other group members was actually a bisexual man ... I was talking about feeling like I was two separate people and couldn't find a way to go forward. He gets up, he walks over to me, kisses me on the head, and says, "I see only one person there," which was exactly what I needed.

For many participants, validation functions as a process of feeling understood as well as accepted by others for one's bisexual identity.

Feeling Valid Within Yourself. On the other hand, six participants identified validation as an internal process, as opposed to a concept obtained through interactions with other people. This practice of internal validation and self-affirmation may spring partly from an active resistance to negative messages or previous habits of giving undue credence to others' opinions, as discussed by Isabella, a 25-year-old Latina woman:

Feeling valid for me used to be more about, you know, like societal validity, about how people see you and about what's accepted from outside sources. But now the older I get and the more I work on myself, I'm always going to be valid as long as I feel comfortable in my skin and with who I am. So for me, validity and feeling valid is just about feeling comfortable with myself, a thousand percent, no matter what anyone thinks ... Right and it's been a long road to get here, and even still obviously, external voices will always kind of creep in before your internal voice comes in and says "Whoa, like don't

internalize that!" But it's an active practice but, you know, I'm more and more practicing just feeling good in my skin, no matter what external sources, you know, have to say ... I just remind myself of that. It's not like I just hopped on this wagon, it's how I've always been. This is who I am. Just a lot of words of affirmation, self-affirming makes me feel valid.

Alongside this strengthened sense of self, Anne, a 41-year-old White woman, identified internal validation as a powerful motivator for coming out more actively, due to less concern about others' reactions:

I guess a lot of people, because I did it, think of the other person. What's this other person going to think when I tell them this? And for the longest time, I worried about that. You know? I worried about what my friends, what my family would say, all the time ... And then I started saying, no, this is who I am. It doesn't define me. It's a part of me ... For years, I just didn't tell anyone. They didn't need to know. You're not in my sexual circles so why should you know? But then I wanted to be around my friends, around my family, around my straight friends, so I'm like, forget it! If people find out, they find out! I'll look right at them and say, I'm bisexual, what's it to you, you know?

The process of affirming themselves in their bisexual identities led many participants to become less concerned as well as less affected by others' negative messages, while building a more positive internal dialogue regarding their identity validity.

**Seeing Yourself in Media.** Six participants referenced media (both social media and produced media such as TV shows or movies) as important for feelings of validity, as they saw their own experiences represented or reflected in others' stories. Lucy, a 30-year-old biracial

woman, discussed how she used media in her youth as a way to understand her own experiences through others' stories in the media:

I would watch a lot of videos on YouTube of "Am I gay? Am I bisexual?" Taking tests, watching The L Word, watching more LGBTQ content, and there were a lot of things that resonated and there were moments that I was bawling because I was like wow, this is my experience!

Further, social media was identified as a way of connecting with real stories and individuals having similar experiences, including similar concerns of validity, and creating supportive networks together. Sophia, a 32-year-old White woman, noted Reddit as an important resource for bisexual women:

Well, it's been a lot of help from the subreddit actually, where I also found your interview, that's been really helpful. You see a lot of similar cases, especially for women, I feel, that already are in committed relationships with a man and they realize, and it's like "oh" ... A lot of people also feel some sort of urge to act on that in order to be valid or to feel valid. It helps to see a little bit of that struggle that I can relate to.

Julie, a 29-year-old Asian American woman, described a similar experience with social media as a source of validation, specifically through seeing positive connections between bisexual representation and other interests: "I also feel valid when I see other people who are bi. On Twitter, there's this hashtag, #BiInSci, bisexuals in science, and whenever people post about it, it makes me feel valid."

As discussed, seeing one's own story or similar experiences represented online or in media can help to reduce feelings of isolation or illegitimacy. This representation can also be used to help demystify or clarify questions of identity development. However, some participants

also mentioned the need to seek out bisexual-affirmative social media specifically, as many general LGBTQIA+ groups online were more likely to engage in binegativity or exclusionary practices that would impact participants' feelings of validity or belonging within the community. Therefore, engaging in social media can be a validating experience, but may require that individuals sometimes actively seek out bisexual-specific spaces in order to experience the engagement as such.

### Words of Wisdom

Eleven participants provided recommendations for other bisexual individuals passing as heterosexual. However, several participants emphasized the importance of context and individual factors, and how not all recommendations are generalizable to all experiences in bisexual identity validity or passing as heterosexual. With this context in mind, recommendations fell into two subthemes: encouragement to trust the process of developing a sense of validity in one's bisexual identity, and a call to find support and validation from others regarding this process.

Trust the Process but Do the Work. Eight participants gave recommendations about strengthening internal feelings of validity, sometimes referencing how these recommendations were pieces of wisdom they would have appreciated during their own early identity development. Participants also mentioned how developing this sense of validity is often a long-term process that requires consistent intrapersonal work to combat internalized binegativity and heteronormativity as well as frustration with others. Julie shared this personal mantra:

Only you decide who you are. It doesn't matter what other people think, and that you know internally who you are. It doesn't matter whether you've had experience dating a woman, a man, internally you know who you are. Whether or not people recognize bisexuality as valid, you are valid.

Moreover, Elizabeth emphasized that trusting the long-term process involves developing a sense of peace with ambiguity and contradictions, especially when navigating the coming out process with others:

Be comfortable with contradicting feelings, living in gray spaces, and that feeling two conflicting things is super normal and everyday. So be comfortable with that, know that both of those feelings... anger and gratitude... are valid and legitimate.

Similar to the consistent practice of becoming more comfortable with ambiguity, Vanessa, a 28-year-old African-Caribbean woman, also emphasized the importance of taking the time to unpack internalized biases in order to intentionally and consciously avoid introducing negative mindsets into one's relationships:

I know it may take time or adjustment but those heteronormative biases or just general stereotypes tend to be sort of engrained in you as you grow up, if you don't have the freedom to just be yourself and be out especially with your family, because that's where a lot of stuff starts. If you never had that freedom before, you have to be conscious of what you do when dating. But in the way that you treat other people, you kind of have to expect the same to return to you ... So if you, as a bisexual person, may be dating another bisexual, and be like, "Oh well, you shouldn't dress this way because guys might hit on you" or "You can't go to this place because there's too many girls in there." Like you got to turn all that off. I know it's hard for people in general to not be jealous, you're gonna be wary about someone else, but at the same time being non-hetero, there's so many other things that you have to deal with. The last thing that you want is for the person that you're dating to be putting these added pressures on you.

As evidenced in these recommendations, the process of identity development and validity involves strengthening one's own as well as unpacking internalized negative messages about the self, others, and the discomfort of conflicting emotions.

**Build Communities of Support.** Although internal sources of validity were emphasized in trusting the process, four participants also recognized the importance of receiving support from others as a contributor to overall well-being. Sophia, a 32-year-old White woman, discussed that taking the time to find affirmative spaces and individuals with similar experiences, either in-person or online, can be helpful throughout all forms of identity development:

Take the time to see what's up for yourself, in a way. Think and just try to find likeminded people, in that sense, or try to find understanding people, that's most important, at least. And whatever helps! I think that Reddit and other forums like that help a lot, because at least you get to talk about it with other people who are also bisexual and maybe more so than with straight people or people around you. Yeah, as with anything, share as much as you want to do, and until then, that's also okay.

Ruby, a 28-year-old Black woman, also emphasized how this type of support and validation could also come from other media sources, even those not focused on interpersonal discussion:

Making sure that you're consuming media that is validating, making sure that you follow queer creators. I personally would recommend that everybody follows at least one wedding photographer, just because you need those positive images, even if you don't think you do! They're so great to see, you need to see queer people who are happy... You need to see those positive images and it's not something that a lot of us grew up with.

With these recommendations for support in mind, however, Sandy, a 63-year-old White woman, recognized the privilege of being able to openly seek support, and outlined the importance of safety while still emphasizing the importance of consistently accessing affirmative content:

A lot of people live in situations where they gotta stay in the damn closet because they'll get killed, literally. In that case, I would advise them to get to as many bi and queer affirmative things as they can, quietly. Get support, one way or another from somebody, because otherwise you'll feel like you're in a jail in Antarctica.

With these many different ways to seek support, either quietly for individuals who are not out or as part of a larger support system, participants consistently encouraged other bisexual individuals to find the validating content and spaces that work best for their situation and needs.

#### **CHAPTER 5**

#### **Discussion**

#### **Discussion of Results**

The narratives explored in these transcripts outline the essential intrapersonal and interpersonal practices participants engaged in for the sake of their bisexual identity development and validity. The findings of this research are both supported by extant research, as will be discussed, and also contribute new understanding to participants' complex processes surrounding passing as heterosexual and maintaining feelings of validity as bisexual women. The present study utilized intersectionality theory (Crenshaw, 1989/1993) and Brown's (2002) bisexual identity model as the foundations of its theoretical framework. The themes discussed thus far can be organized into Brown's (2002) model of bisexual identity development in order to exemplify the experiences of each stage.

## **Initial Confusion**

The stage of Initial Confusion can last for years and involves the anxiety-provoking confusion regarding an individuals' emerging bisexual attractions, including heteronormative assumptions of heterosexuality, especially based on partner gender (Brown, 2002; Ingraham, 2006; McGeorge & Stone Carlson, 2011; Sue et al., 2019). With regard to their own early identity development, participants reflected on the negative impact of internalized heterosexism and binegativity, often recognized as having stunted their identity development and coming out process by having them dismiss or minimize their non-heterosexual attractions. Sandy described this common experience, "I thought since I'd enjoyed dating boys in high school I was like okay, I must be heterosexual and I thought plenty of women occasionally have thoughts about other women." This form of binegativity and bisexual erasure, most notably through the mislabeling of

oneself as "still heterosexual," can be particularly impactful as it misconstrues bisexuality as phasic or illegitimate (Flanders et al., 2016b; Gonzalez et al., 2017; Hayfield et al., 2014).

Participants discussed their male partner's gender as a common source of their misidentification as heterosexual or, conversely, their female or feminine-presenting nonbinary partner's gender as a source of misidentification as lesbian. Participants also identified their own appearance as a source of misidentification; even without their partner present, participants were perceived to be heterosexual either due to a presence of feminine dress or lack of androgynous or masculine dress. However, similar to extant research, participants often experimented with appearance norms and dress in order to disrupt assumptions of heterosexuality (Daly et al., 2018; Hayfield, 2013; Hayfield, 2020; Huxley et al., 2014). Partner gender also plays a role in this decision-making, as bisexual women in different-gender partnerships may dress in "lesbian"classified ways (e.g., masculine-styled clothing, shorter haircuts) and women in same-gender relationships may dress in more feminine ways in order to combat bisexual erasure in both cases (Daly et al., 2018). This experience speaks again to participants' resilience against such misidentification as heterosexual as well as their creativity and openness to different practices in order to disrupt assumptions. Although all participants were already out and identified as bisexual by the time they may have been experimenting in these ways, this sort of curiosity about self-expression can facilitate other individuals' transition into the next stage of identity development.

### Finding and Applying the Label

This stage, in which individuals begin to identify as bisexual, can originate through personal acknowledgement of their bisexual attractions, engagement with individuals of multiple genders, receiving encouragement, and/or learning about bisexuality. The label itself can be

utilized to represent a wide range of varying (but not necessarily equal) sexual and romantic attractions to multiple genders that may extend beyond male and female, regardless of romantic or sexual experiences (Flanders et al., 2016a; Hayfield et al., 2018; McLean, 2007).

Identification with this label can also function either as its own identity or as an umbrella term to avoid confusion over other non-monosexual identities (e.g., pansexual, queer; Flanders et al., 2017a, 2017b). As seen in Appendix C, participants identified as bisexual alone or alongside other identity labels; this is also in line with extant literature, which identifies bisexual and other plurisexual individuals as more likely to use multiple labels (Galupo et al., 2015).

Although participants received encouragement and recognized the importance of representation in the media for the identity development, as will be discussed in the next stage, learning about bisexuality can also reap negative consequences. As they learned about the label or started identifying as bisexual themselves, all twelve participants reported experiencing binegativity in response, including hearing bisexual stereotypes as well as negative messages about passing as heterosexual and the LGBTQIA+ community in general. Although these stereotypes (e.g., bisexual individuals are confused, hypersexual, untrustworthy, or the identity is inherently phasic or synonymous with polyamory) were common and in line with extant research, the current study expanded upon specific negative messages around passing as heterosexual as particularly harmful (Anderson et al., 2016; Barker & Langdridge, 2010; Bostwick & Hequembourg, 2014; Brownfield et al., 2018; Dyar et al., 2014). In line with extant research, negative messages included minimization of the coming out process due to participants' ability to pass as heterosexual, such as in Melanie's reflections on being told, "Well, if you pass as straight, what's the point of telling them? ... It's easier, so why are you going to make life harder for yourself?" This perceived choice to avoid heterosexism and reap

the rewards of heterosexual privilege by passing is directly connected to messages of illegitimacy as a "true" sexual minority both in the present study and in the literature (Bostwick & Hequembourg, 2014; Dyar et al., 2014; Matsick & Rubin, 2018).

With these general narratives of frequent negative messages in mind, participants also identified negative experiences with other members of the LGBTQIA+ community and a feeling of not being welcome in safe spaces. In line with past studies, some of the most overt binegative messages participants heard came from lesbian and gay individuals, including beliefs in the instability of bisexuality, sexual irresponsibility, and untrustworthiness (Anderson et al., 2016; Bostwick & Hequembourg, 2014; Dyar et al., 2014; Sarno et al., 2020). Although academic literature has already captured this familiar experience of binegativity within the LGBTQIA+ community, the present study further identified connections between not feeling welcome, concerns about bisexuality as a less valid sexual minority identity, and participants' hesitation to bring their different-gender partner into LGBTQIA+ spaces and be perceived as heterosexual and invasive. Although participants also identified positive connections with the community through personal friendships, as might be expected according to Allport's (1954) Intergroup Contact Theory, the negative experiences with other LGBTQIA+ individuals, consistent with the literature and across participants' narratives, should not be dismissed. In these experiences, while identifying as bisexual, participants also learned about the negative associations or messages of being unwelcome in queer spaces that seemed to be unavoidable. However, the validation that they also experienced would function as a buffer against such ubiquitous binegativity and continue to facilitate their bisexual identity development and validity.

## Settling into the Identity

This stage involves the experience of becoming comfortable with and accepting one's sexuality—often facilitated through social support and personal acceptance—but can still involve questioning the legitimacy or permanency of one's own bisexual identity. This stage also exemplifies the importance of the varied types of validity that participants described, especially when navigating the negative messages discussed above. Participants identified validation from others in response to their own personal experiences, through other bisexual individuals sharing their stories on social media, and through positive and open representation of bisexuality in the media as a major contributor to feelings of identity validity. However, participants also recognized that feeling valid in the legitimacy of their identities and steeled against negative messages required active and conscious internal work and self-assuredness.

Settling into one's bisexual identity may also require participants to think about their decision-making about coming out versus passing as heterosexual. Even when participants have been out for decades, safety and avoidance of discrimination were still major factors in deciding whether to come out or continue passing as heterosexual (Evans & Barker, 2010; McLean, 2007; Warren et al., 2014). Further, the literature identifies passing as heterosexual and avoiding bisexual identity disclosure as a way of avoiding others' misunderstanding of bisexuality, stigmatization, conflict, and loss of support (McLean, 2007; Quinn et al., 2017). As a result, one's bisexual identity is hidden to avoid discrimination. However, some participants identified this likelihood of being perceived as heterosexual as motivation for coming out in order to disrupt assumptions early. Therefore, decision-making about passing was seen as striking a balance between visibility as bisexual individuals and maintaining a sense of safety.

Although not to be confused with heterosexual privilege, as this was a common concern for participants as well as in the literature (see Bostwick & Hequembourg, 2014; Dyar et al., 2014; Ghabrial, 2019; Matsick & Rubin, 2018), participants identified that there were benefits as well as drawbacks to passing as heterosexual. Benefits included that same sense of safety as well as an ability to engage in heteronormative practices which often construct barriers against samegender relationships (e.g., interacting openly in public, renting apartments, getting engaged and married). Meanwhile, the drawbacks were more internal and personal: participants reported concerns about illegitimacy and invisibility, others' minimization and dismissal of their experiences or concerns as sexual minorities, and a subtle but persistent internalization of such delegitimizing messages that isolated participants. Often, these benefits and drawbacks were seen as two sides of the same coin: invisibility as both a result of maintaining safety and also a function of bisexual erasure. These inextricably paired benefits and drawbacks also clarify the differences between passing as heterosexual and privilege afforded only to heterosexual individuals. This balance between the benefits and drawbacks also outlines the comfort and continued discomfort of this stage: coming to an understanding of one's own identity while still entertaining concerns about one's own legitimacy when feeling invisible.

# Identity Maintenance

In this ongoing, process-oriented stage, individuals maintain their identification as bisexual in the intrapersonal or interpersonal ways that work most effectively for them.

Therefore, participants' recommendations, geared almost exclusively toward other bisexual individuals, speak to these effective methods of maintenance. Participants encouraged self-assuredness in bisexuality as a valid and legitimate identity that they had struggled to accept. At the same time, participants urged other bisexual individuals to engage in the process of

unpacking learned biases, especially internalized heterosexism and binegativity that may otherwise affect their identity development or other relationships. This call to action connects with extant literature in the powerful impact of internalizing negative societal, historical, and personal messages. Internalized heterosexism and binegativity are related not only to interpersonal distress (e.g., lower self-esteem, substance use, depression, anxiety, suicidal ideation; Ryan et al., 2017; Szymanski & Henrichs-Beck, 2014) but also to interpersonal concerns and endorsement of negative stereotypes (Baumgartner, 2017; Hoang et al., 2011). Therefore, engaging actively in a process of bisexual identity validity includes unpacking societally taught messages as well. An active engagement in one's own identity validity can also allow individuals to respond accordingly and intentionally if new circumstances or concerns may disrupt their identity development and cause them to move through earlier stages again, as Brown (2002) identified as very likely to occur.

These stages of identity development do not fully capture the participants' experiences, as no single model can capture such diversity and complexity. However, the themes discovered in the present study can be better understood in relation to the function of these stages as well as serve as potentially familiar landmarks to encourage future bisexual individuals about their ability to continue progressing in their identity development.

### *Intersectionality*

Intersectionality was a major focus of this research and illuminated important considerations in decision-making about passing as heterosexual, as well as feelings of validity as bisexual women. In line with extant literature, some BIPOC participants emphasized their own racial or cultural groups' negative perceptions of the LGBTQIA+ community as a major contributor to the decision to pass. Specifically, participants discussed not being out or changing

their behaviors when around people of their own race, including loved ones, in order to avoid discrimination; this maps onto Pachankis and Goldfried's (2004) own findings regarding pressure to have to choose affiliation with either the bisexual community or their own racial/ethnic community. Participants also discussed the impact of racism on their decision-making: Julie, an Asian American woman, discussed how she was less likely to come out and be "othered" further when others, typically White individuals, already perceived her racial identity as her most salient or only identity. Of note, all three biracial participants also identified the similarities between their bisexual and biracial identities being reduced or erased. Past studies echoed these same sentiments, while this research expands upon the negative impact of double identity erasure through being perceived as heterosexual and being perceived as White (Ghabrial, 2019; Paz Galupo et al., 2019; Rostosky et al., 2010).

As another function of intersectionality, religiously based judgment and discrimination played a role in decision-making about coming out. Participants with religious family members discussed their hesitation to come out or cited threats of eternal damnation in reference to their sexual identities. Moreover, when participants came out to religious individuals while in a different-gender relationship, their bisexual identities and the resulting severity of their "sins" as sexual minorities were minimized or dismissed as a result of their ability to pass as heterosexual. The intersections of sexual orientation, race, religious affiliation, and other identities played essential roles in participants' decision-making and their feelings of validity as bisexual women.

### **General Discussion**

Supported by extant literature, the narratives explored in the present study suggest that bisexual women navigate many factors that relate to their identity validity in positive and negative ways as well as affect decision-making regarding passing as heterosexual. Factors such

as considerations of trust, the type of relationship, a desire to confront heterosexist assumptions, and the intersectionality of participants' different identities and experiences inform participants' decision-making to come out or pass as heterosexual. With these considerations, the experience of passing itself also comes with interconnected benefits and drawbacks (e.g., simultaneous safety and invisibility, both of which can deeply affect feelings of validity).

Participants experienced factors which negatively influenced feelings of validity and their larger developmental process, including assumptions of heterosexuality based on partner gender and appearance norms and experiences of binegativity in general and specifically within the larger LGBTQIA+ community, including bisexual stereotypes, negative messages about sexual minorities in general or about passing as heterosexual, and messages of exclusion from queer spaces. Despite the complications of passing as heterosexual and many negative factors discussed, participants identified ways in which they feel valid, including both internal validation through self-assuredness and positive self-talk and external validation through connection with others and positive representation of bisexual narratives in the media and online. These experiences of validation laid a groundwork for participants' recommendations, including encouraging others to commit to unpacking internalized biases and to find supportive communities.

As discussed, the findings of the current study are based in extant literature and can be connected to Brown's (2002) established identity development model, while still expanding upon the experiences of the general population of bisexual women passing as heterosexual. Moreover, the inclusion of BIPOC women's narratives emphasizes the importance of intersectionality in understanding decision-making about passing as heterosexual and bisexual identity validity.

## **Implications and Clinical Applications**

## Thematic Implications

The major implications of the present study are founded in its focus on the narratives around passing as heterosexual, the emphasis on intersectionality in participants' experiences, decision-making, and implications for clinicians, and an analysis of passing as heterosexual through the lens of a specific bisexual identity development model.

This study is one of the first of its kind to utilize qualitative methods to explore passing as heterosexual for a more general population of bisexual women. Personal narratives around passing as heterosexual have so far been explored primarily among bisexual women experiencing their first year of parenthood (Goldberg et al., 2019); therefore, the research has represented only a small portion of the population. Qualitative research has also been lauded as an especially important approach to research work with minority groups in general due to its focus on individual processes and experiential meaning making. Therefore, the broadened scope of bisexual women's experiences, while keeping in mind the representational limitations discussed, alongside these qualitative methods allowed for a more nuanced understanding of the decision-making and other factors involved in passing and identity validity.

Another major takeaway from this study is its connections between bisexual identity development and decision-making and other factors related to passing as heterosexual. Although participants were not directly questioned regarding their current place in Brown (2002)'s model, the utilization of the model in relation to experiences of validity and decision-making about when to pass versus come out is unique to the present study and helps provide structure for the complex processes the participants were navigating. As discussed, participants' experiences

helped to elucidate the concepts of each stage in the model and may help other bisexual individuals to recognize their place within the lifelong process of identity development.

The final major implication of the present study is in its ever-present focus on intersectionality. Although the connections between social identities made in the present study are not novel in nature (e.g., the parallel experiences of biracial and bisexual "othering," considerations of discrimination based on visible or invisible identities), the utilization of intersectionality within its framework also involves a specific call to action. The present study focused on intersectionality in order to underline the importance of representing QTBIPOC women in LGBTQIA+ research. Queer liberation—the sociopolitical movement calling for equal rights and status in society for the LGBTQIA+ community—exists primarily due to the work of QTBIPOC women including activists like Marsha P. Johnson and Sylvia Rivera of the Stonewall Uprising and writers like Audre Lorde, bell hooks, and Alice Walker (Riemer & Brown, 2019). Therefore, research that seeks to represent the experiences of QTBIPOC women in the LGBTQIA+ community honors them as the foundation of queer liberation and seeks to fill gaps in academic literature that focuses primarily on men's and White people's experiences within the community.

## Clinical Applications

The clinical application of the present study's findings links to the need for therapists and clinicians to be better informed about specific concerns of LGBTQIA+ and bisexual individuals as well as their own biases. Bisexual individuals may be expected to experience some of the same concerns as the general LGBTQIA+ community including coming out, experiences of discrimination, and navigating family and aging concerns alongside heterosexist societal messages. The prevalence of heterosexist bias in therapy, ranging from the "othering"

experiences of well-meaning therapists to the widespread use of conversion therapy even today, not only distances clients but also connects to therapists misidentifying presenting problems, pathologizing sexual minority identities, and providing unhelpful or incorrect interventions (Shelton & Delgado-Romero, 2011; Sue et al., 2019).

Bisexual clients also experience unique concerns in therapy, including a greater likelihood of experiencing mental health concerns due to the double discrimination of heterosexism and binegativity (Brooks & Inman, 2013; Ebersole et al., 2018; Kerr et al., 2013; Smalley et al., 2015; Worthington & Strathausen, 2017). Clinicians should especially seek to understand the emotional aspects of experiencing this discrimination; consider, for example, the powerful emotional and mental impact of current study participants' negative self-talk around their decisions to pass versus come out (calling themselves "cowards" or "impostors" for their experiences in passing, even when these decisions were made for their own safety). Of note, in the current study, participants were comforted by the normalization of passing, such as with the quotation of the statistic that 84% of bisexual people in committed relationships are with a different-gender partner. Therefore, clinicians, clients, and partners may benefit from the normalization of passing as a common experience.

Other concerns for bisexual therapy clients include experiences with binegativity (including in the therapeutic space) through negative messages, stereotypes, and exclusion from LGBTQIA+ spaces (McNamara & Wilson, 2020). Similar to unchecked heterosexist bias, stereotypes may also affect therapists' perceptions about clients' functioning, incorrect links between problems and stereotype realization, and minimizing the seriousness of clients' presenting problems (Mohr et al., 2009; Scherrer, 2013). Therefore, the current study providing more information regarding bisexual individuals' experiences when passing as heterosexual and

navigating different forms and sources of binegativity may help to further educate therapists and clinicians hoping to provide adequate and knowledgeable support for bisexual clients.

With these concerns in mind, clinicians have several opportunities to strengthen their competency in working with bisexual clients. In Ebersole et al.'s (2018) study of therapist competency, participants reported lower perceived competency (specifically knowledge and intervention skills) in affirmatively counseling bisexual clients compared to lesbian and gay clients, although there were no significant differences in awareness of affirmative attitudes towards either group of clients. Therefore, therapists' concerns about working competently with bisexual clients may be based on having less knowledge and skill in relevant psychological and contextual factors for bisexual clients and providing affirmative care, usually due to a lack of training. Studies have also observed strong associations between competency in training and perceived affirmative counseling of LGBTQIA+ clients as well as general positive attitudes towards the community (Alessi et al., 2015; Graham et al., 2012); therefore, more training is required in order to strengthen therapeutic outcomes for bisexual clients.

For therapists who are no longer in formal training, continuing education (CE) credits for working with the LGBTQIA+ community or bisexual clients specifically can help to address gaps in knowledge; these programs are typically made readily available especially as some state licensure boards require differing allotments of credit hours for LGBTQIA+ concerns (APA, n.d.; *CE Courses for LGBT*, n.d.). In terms of nonformal education regarding bisexual clients' concerns, APA's Division 44, the Society for the Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity, has a task force that focuses specifically on bisexual mental health concerns as well as associated issues and standards of practice. The division publishes relevant and recent research for the LGBTQIA+ community in its journal and leads workshops and discussions during APA's

annual convention. The American Psychological Association (2012) also suggested that therapists familiarize themselves with LGBTQIA+ and bisexual-specific resources for clients, including organizations rallying for support and civil rights, educational support, youth advocacy groups, and other state and local resources. Other ways to further commit to affirmative practice with bisexual and other sexual minority clients will be discussed.

#### Implications for Advocacy and Social Change

Beyond the present study's goal of recognition of QTBIPOC women in the history and future of queer liberation, Warner and Shields (2018) discussed how research studies' implications within an intersectional framework also must brainstorm ways in which the research can be utilized to confront systems of injustice. There are several ways in which the current study's findings may be used to inform clinicians' approaches to confronting heterosexism and binegativity.

As discussed, mental health professionals are called to confront their own biases in their work with bisexual clients in order to reduce the prevalence of reported negative experiences. The Preamble of the APA Ethics Code also specifically calls psychologists to "respect and protect civil and human rights" and therefore encourages advocacy that extends beyond the therapeutic space (APA, 2017). Because this advocacy includes the protection of clients' access to effective treatment and other necessary resources (both of which are affected by societal issues and systems of power and privilege), these same systems must also be under scrutiny.

Advocacy can take many forms including volunteering in community organizations or on task forces; writing opinion pieces online or in papers to engage others in awareness and reflection regarding heterosexism, binegativity, and associated systems; and encouraging students and trainees to engage in advocacy (DeAngelis, 2018). Therapists may also advocate

through legislative means such as contacting elected officials about anti-LGBTQIA+ legislature or actions. APA's website provides tips for crafting effective messages via email, letter, and phone and how to find contact information for the elected officials associated with specific pieces of legislation (APA, 2017). For LGBTQIA+ concerns specifically, APA's Division 44 offers a free state-level legislative advocacy webinar to facilitate psychologists' efforts to support clients and communities (APA Division 44 Public Policy Committee, 2021).

Professional advocacy or advocacy specifically to promote the professions of psychological services can focus specifically on rebuilding connections with members of the LGBTQIA+ community. However, it can also involve advocacy for confronting barriers to services such as the Medicare coverage gap, licensure portability restrictions across state lines, a lack of funding for mental health treatment across many different settings, and a lack of public knowledge about the profession (ACA Advocacy Task Force, 2020). A call to action should also acknowledge the ways in which barriers to accessing mental health services affect bisexual individuals, who are more likely to experience poverty than heterosexual, gay, and lesbian individuals (Lee Badgett, 2018; NCHS, 2014; Pew Research Center, 2013).

Advocacy and a social justice framework can even have a place in formal training beyond the knowledge and skill building of a multicultural focus; for example, in experiential activities such as supervised service-learning experiences, immersion in marginalized and culturally diverse communities, and participation in community partnerships (Toporek & Worthington, 2014). These partnerships could involve general LGBTQIA+ resources or more specialized connections with QTBIPOC organizations or resources for older sexual minority adults. With these considerations for advocacy in mind, the findings of the present study can be utilized not only for the betterment of therapists' personal experiences with bisexual clients but also for the

reconstruction of the larger systems that function to benefit from the perpetuation of bisexual clients' concerns.

#### Limitations

There were several expected limitations to the current study. Primarily, it was expected that this researcher's positionality as a bisexual White woman who has also navigated the experience of passing as heterosexual could be a limitation in relation to interview questions, content, and the coding process. Although the assistance of a co-coder and auditor partly helped to account for question development and the coding process, the researcher conducted all interviews and might have introduced personal bias.

A second limitation of the present study involves gender representation. Although research on bisexual cisgender women helps to close gaps in the literature that focuses primarily on bisexual cisgender men's experiences, there is still a significant lack of research regarding bisexual trans and nonbinary individuals' experiences. This gap is especially pronounced when considering gender differences in experiencing binegativity, as a large portion of the gender spectrum is lost when considering only cisgender men's and women's comparative experiences. Future research would do well to focus primarily on bisexual trans individuals' experiences in relation to how passing as heterosexual may connect to transphobic messages or larger patterns of misgendering and trans erasure.

Third, qualitative research is still held to quantitative standards regarding generalizability to a larger population despite the much smaller sample size (such as this study's group of 12 participants). With this in mind, qualitative research provides the opportunity to represent richer details of individuals' lived experiences rather than hypotheses or generalizations (Wertz, 2005). Although generalizability can be a concern and limitation with a small sample size, Gill (2014)

further reframed this concern: focusing on rich qualitative accounts rather than data quantity is a valuable method of contributing to the larger population.

Several other limitations emerged outside those expected above. Despite the researcher's plan to utilize a stratified sample for participant racial identity, the exhaustion of recruitment efforts required implementation of the secondary strategy: no more than four slots were allotted to White women and all other slots were kept for BIPOC women in order to focus more on BIPOC narratives. With such a strategy there is always the risk of creating a monolith of BIPOC experiences when grouped unconsciously into a singular "non-White" category. As a result, participants' experiences as bisexual women passing as heterosexual may not be generalizable in relation to their specific racial groups and should not necessarily be treated as generalizable to the larger QTBIPOC communities.

Other concerns around representation also arose, specifically around participants' age, social class, and education status. Despite the reported mean of 32.25 years and standard deviation of 10.4, the median (a measure less affected by outliers) is 28.5. Seven of the 12 participants were in their 20s (six in their late 20s) and 10 of the 12 participants were either in their 20s or 30s. Therefore, these narratives may be missing crucial representation of bisexual women's experiences passing as heterosexual, especially for those who grew up or came out during seminal periods of LGBTQIA+ rights activism. Further, the present study's participant demographics may not fully capture bisexual individuals' diverse, intersectional experiences with educational and socioeconomic statuses. The demographic form did not directly assess socioeconomic status, but participants were found to have more access to higher education than the general bisexual population may typically be able to access (two participants had associate degrees, four participants had bachelor's degrees, four participants had master's degrees, and two

participants had obtained their doctorates). As discussed, bisexual individuals are more likely than their monosexual counterparts to experience poverty and lower educational attainment, so this gap in representation may impact an understanding of individuals' experiences, especially in decision-making about passing as heterosexual for career-related, educational, or financial reasons.

Further, many social identities that intersect with bisexuality or the experience of passing were not captured, including identities such as ability status and immigration status. These identities can relate to different levels of access to services and privileges, and an additional marginalized sexual identity may further inform access, so decision-making about passing as heterosexual may differ.

Moreover, representation within this sample may have been limited due to the requirement that participants be out to their current romantic partners (if applicable). Although this inclusion criterion originated from a motivation to maintain safety for participants if they chose to disclose personal information in their own homes, it may have limited access to narratives around passing as heterosexual. As discussed, only approximately 19% of bisexual individuals are out to all or most of the important people in their lives — although the statistic of 55% of bisexual individuals being out to "some" or "only a few" of these important people may more fully represent individuals who are at least out to their partners — while approximately 88% of bisexual individuals are in committed relationships with different-gender partners (Pew Research Center, 2019). With the inclusion criterion of being out to partners, the present study did not interview participants who are navigating passing as heterosexual even with their own partner, and may have missed out on important decision-making and processes of identity validity for a large portion of the population.

Another limitation lies specifically in the constrained recruitment of participants. The recruitment measures of this study based mostly on social media relied upon participants already involved with general bisexual-specific or LGBTQIA+ communities online, in order to see the invitation to participate. This may lose potential participants who do not engage with online bisexual communities, are not tech-savvy, do not have access to or interest in these social media platforms, or may be engaging with more age-specific, race-specific, or other specialized LGBTQIA+ community platforms of which this researcher is not aware or may not be able to access.

Finally, with the exception of three participants hailing from the Bahamas, the United Kingdom, and the Netherlands, all other participants were United States residents. Although national status was not an initial inclusion or exclusion criterion in this study, these participants' narratives suggest that bisexual women's experiences (especially in passing as heterosexual) may differ based on their countries' current perceptions of the LGBTQIA+ community, and may represent social changes regarding the community that are developing differently than the United States. Moreover, different countries' cultural and historical experiences in the intersections of race, sexual orientation, and other identities accompanied by associated systems of power and privilege may inform participants' decision-making differently but invisibly if not properly explored. For example, the historical implications and cultural impact of the trans-Atlantic slave trade and British imperialist systems' strict punishment of same-gender sexual activities in the Bahamas may have impacted the intersectionality of race and sexual orientation for Bahamian culture, especially for African-Caribbeans like Vanessa (Arnold-Forster, 2014). Ophelia's experience of being bisexual and biracial while navigating her parents' British and Trinidadian cultures may have informed her experiences in navigating multiple spaces and identities in ways

that are unique to her upbringing in the United Kingdom, which has a long history of discrimination against immigrants and biracial individuals (English, 2018). Finally, Sophia's experiences growing up bisexual in the Netherlands (one of only nine countries with monuments that honor the lives of LGBTQIA+ Holocaust victims) may be informed by the longstanding cultural impacts of World War II, especially as Nazi occupiers recriminalized same-gender sexual activity in Dutch law during the war (McKnight, 2017). These examples exemplify the many ways in which historical and current systems of oppression inform the experiences of individuals' intersectional identities; future research might look to expand on the initial findings within this study by focusing on a greater number of participants' intersections and with more countries' historical experiences in mind.

#### **Recommendations for Future Research**

Future research would benefit from expanding upon the still extant gaps in the literature and limitations discussed. Primarily, research focused on more gender representation can be expected to reveal new and valuable connections in the intersections between gender and bisexual experiences. Similar to biracial participants sharing parallels between biracial and bisexual experiences in passing or not as White or heterosexual, valuable insight may come from trans and nonbinary individuals sharing their experiences and decision-making about passing or not as cisgender or heterosexual. Future research would also benefit from larger sample sizes and more detailed narratives regarding marginalized individuals' experiences, especially QTBIPOC women.

Further, future research utilizing Brown's (2002) bisexual identity development model or other stage models may benefit from directly assessing participants' current position. Although it was possible to organize the themes into representations of the different stages, an ability to work

with participants throughout the entire developmental span posited by the model may lend to more nuanced, diverse, and stage-specific experiences regarding decision-making and feelings of validity while passing as heterosexual. However, as discussed, stage models also tend to misrepresent, essentialize, or erase the diversity of individuals' experiences, especially for individuals attempting to engage in identity development in heterosexist spaces or alongside another conflicting social identity (Bregman et al., 2013; Pinto, 2018). The experiences discussed by participants within the present study may also serve to provide a new understanding of the ways in which the nonlinear, sometimes recursive, but still transformative progress of bisexual identity development can be informed by decision-making around passing as heterosexual.

There are many benefits to qualitative work, including illuminating the experience of passing as distinct from having heterosexual privilege or a function of cowardice. This study also served to understand the importance of how clinicians approach exploring bisexual clients' experiences, as questioning without affirming may be taken as yet another experience of disbelief or delegitimization. However, future research may also consider a mixed-methods approach and the inclusion of quantitative measures in order to capture a more standardized perspective for participants' experiences. Scales such as the internalized homonegativity/ binegativity subscale of Mohr and Kendra's (2011) Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Identity Scale can provide a standard for understanding the intensity of internalized binegativity; meanwhile, Brewster and Moradi's (2010) Anti-Bisexual Experiences Scale (ABES) and Mulick and Wright's (2002) Gender-Specific Binegativity Scale (GSBS) lend further credence to bisexual individuals' reports of frequent and pronounced binegativity from the larger LGBTQIA+ community. As suggested in the current study with the balance of negative and positive experiences, scales such as the subscales of the Bisexual Identity Inventory (Paul et al., 2014)

that can also simultaneously capture internalized binegativity and identity affirmation may further capture the nuances of this identity development and associated decision-making.

Future research would also benefit from the involvement of QTBIPOC throughout the full research process, including during the formulation of research questions and interview protocol. As discussed in the reflexivity statement, this writer's identities as a White bisexual woman may still have imperceptibly affected the lens through which this research was inspired, structured, and analyzed. Although the support of BIPOC co-coders and auditors (as in the present study) can help to reduce bias in the analytic process, future research will benefit from earlier involvement of QTBIPOC researchers in capturing such important narratives.

#### References

- Alessi, E. J., Dillon, F. R., & Kim, H. (2015). Therapist correlates of attitudes toward sexual minority individuals, affirmative counseling self-efficacy, and beliefs about affirmative practice. *Psychotherapy Research*, 26, 446–458.

  https://doi.org/10.1080/10503307.2015.1026422
- Allen, S. H., & Mendez, S. N. (2018). Hegemonic heteronormativity: Toward a new era of queer family theory. *Journal of Family Theory & Review*, 10(1), 70–86. https://doi.org/10.1111/jftr.12241
- Allport, G. W. (1954). The nature of prejudice. Addison-Wesley.
- American Counseling Association (ACA) Advocacy Task Force. (2020). *Professional advocacy:*A call to the profession. https://ct.counseling.org/2020/06/professional-advocacy-a-call-to-the-profession/
- American Psychological Association (APA). (n.d.). CE Programs by topic: Gender and sexuality. https://www.apa.org/education-career/ce/topic?query=cetopic:Gender+and+Sexuality
- American Psychological Association (APA). (2012). *Guidelines for psychological practice with lesbian, gay, and bisexual clients*. American Psychological Association.
- American Psychological Association (APA). (2013). *Position statement on issues related to homosexuality*. American Psychological Association.
- American Psychological Association (APA). (2017). Ethical principles of psychologists and code of conduct (2002, amended effective June 1, 2010, and January 1, 2017). https://www.apa.org/ethics/code/

- American Psychological Association Division 44 Public Policy Committee. (2021). *Psychology* and LGBTQ+ legislative advocacy 2021. https://www.apa.org/members/content/lgbtq-advocacy
- Amos, I. (2016). Interpretative phenomenological analysis and embodied interpretation:

  Integrating methods to find the 'words that work'. *Counseling and Psychotherapy Research*, *16*, 307-317. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/capr.12094
- Anderson, E., McCormack, M., & Ripley, M. (2016). Sixth form girls and bisexual burden. *Journal of Gender Studies*, 25, 24-34. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/09589236.2013.877383
- Anderson, R. E., Tarasoff, L. A., VanKim, N., & Flanders, C. (2019). Differences in rape acknowledgement and mental health outcomes across transgender, nonbinary, and cisgender bisexual youth. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 1-23. https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260519829763
- Arnold-Forster, A. (2014, May 29). *The queer Caribbean: Conflicting uses of the colonial past*.

  Notches. https://notchesblog.com/2014/05/29/the-queer-caribbean-conflicting-uses-of-the-colonial-past/
- Baiocco, R., Nardelli, N., Pezzuti, L., & Lingiardi, V. (2013). Attitudes of Italian heterosexual older adults towards lesbian and gay parenting. *Sexuality Research and Social Policy*, *10*, 285–292. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13178-013-0129-2
- Baiocco, R. Pistella, J., & Morelli, M. (2020). Coming out to parents in lesbian and bisexual women: The role of internalized sexual stigma and positive LB identity. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.609885

- Balsam, K. F., & Mohr, J. J. (2007). Adaptation to sexual orientation stigma: A comparison of bisexual and lesbian/gay adults. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *54*, 306 –319. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.54.3.306
- Balsam, K. F., Molina, Y., Beadnell, B., Simoni, J., Walters, K. (2011). Measuring multiple minority stress: The LGBT People of Color Microaggressions Scale. *Cultural Diversity & Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 17, 163-174. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0023244
- Balzarini, R. N., Dharma, C., Kohut, T., Holmes, B. M., Campbell, L., Lehmiller, J. J., & Harman, J. J. (2018). Demographic comparison of American individuals in polyamorous and monogamous relationships. *The Journal of Sex Research*, 56(6), 681-694. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224499.2018.1474333
- Barker, M., & Langdridge, D. (2010). Whatever happened to non-monogamies? Critical reflections on recent research and theory. *Sexualities*, *13*, 748 –772. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/1363460710384645
- Barker, M., Yockney, J., Richards, C., Jones, R., Bowes-Catton, H., & Plowman, T. (2012).

  Guidelines for researching and writing about bisexuality. *Journal of Bisexuality*, *12*(3), 376-392. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/15299716.2012.702618
- Baumgartner, R. (2017). 'I think I'm not a relationship person': Bisexual women's accounts of (internalised) binegativity in non-monogamous relationship narratives. *Psychology of Sexualities Review*, 8(2), 25-40.
- Belmonte, K., & Holmes, T. R. (2016). Outside the LGBTQ "safety zone": Lesbian and bisexual women negotiate sexual identity across multiple ecological contexts. *Journal of Bisexuality*, 16(2), 233-269. https://doi.org/10.1080/15299716.2016.1152932

- The BIPOC Project (n.d.). *About us.* The BIPOC Project: A Black, Indigenous & People of Color Movement. https://www.thebipocproject.org/about-us
- Blumstein, P. W., & Schwartz, P. (1974). Lesbianism and bisexuality. In E. Goode (Ed.), *Sexual deviance and sexual deviants* (pp. 278-295). Morrow.
- Bostwick, W., & Hequembourg, A. (2014). 'Just a little hint': bisexual-specific microaggressions and their connection to epistemic injustices. *Culture, Health & Sexuality, 16*, 488-503. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/13691058.2014.889754
- Boykin, K. (2005). Beyond the down low: Sex, lies, and denial in Black America. Carroll & Graf.
- Bregman, H. R., Malik, N. M., Page, M. J., Makynen, E., & Lindahl, K. M. (2013). Identity profiles in lesbian, gay, and bisexual youth: The role of family influences. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 42, 417-430. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-012-9798-z
- Brewster, M. E., & Moradi, B. (2010). Perceived experiences of antibisexual prejudice:

  Instrument development and evaluation. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *57*, 451–468. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/a0021116
- Brown, T. (2002). A proposed model of bisexual identity development that elaborates on experiential differences of women and men. *Journal of Bisexuality*, 2(4), 67-91. https://doi.org/10.1300/j159v02n04\_05
- Brownfield, J. M., Brown, C., Jeevanba, S. B., & VanMattson, S. B. (2018). More than simply getting bi: An examination of coming out growth for bisexual individuals. *Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity*, *5*, 220-232. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/sgd0000282
- Callis, A. S. (2013). The black sheep of the pink flock: Labels, stigma, and bisexual identity.

  \*Journal of Bisexuality, 13(1), 82–105. https://doi.org/10.1080/15299716.2013.755730

- Cass, V. (1979). Homosexual identity formation: A theoretical model. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 4, 219-235.
- CE Courses for LGBT. (n.d.). CE-classes.com. http://ce-classes.com/ceu-courses-for-lgbt/
- The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2010). *National intimate partner and sexual violence survey (NISVS): 2010 findings on victimization by sexual orientation*. https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/cdc\_nisvs\_victimization\_final-a.pdf
- Chapman, R., Wardrop, J., Freeman, P., Zappia, T., Watkins, R., & Shields, L. (2012). A descriptive study of the experiences of lesbian, gay and transgender parents accessing health services for their children. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, 21(7-8), 1128–1135. https://doi.org/1111/j.1365-2702.2011.03939.x
- Chekola, M., & McHugh, N. A. (2012). The ontological foundations of passing. In D. R. Cooley & K. Harrison (Eds.), *Passing/out: Sexual identity veiled and revealed* (pp. 13-42). Ashgate Publishing.
- Clarke, V., & Smith, M. (2015). "Not hiding, not shouting, just me": Gay men negotiate their visual identities. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 62(1), 4–32. https://doi.org/10.1080/00918369.2014.957119
- Clarke, V., & Turner, K. (2007). Clothes maketh the queer? Dress, appearance and the construction of gay, lesbian and bisexual identities. *Feminism and Psychology*, 17(2), 267–276. https://doi.org/10.1177/0959353507076561
- Cole, E. R. (2009). Intersectionality and research in psychology. *American Psychologist*, 64, 170-180. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/a0014564

- Conley, C. L. (2011). Learning about a child's gay or lesbian sexual orientation: Parental concerns about societal rejection, loss of loved ones, and child well being. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 58, 1022–1040. https://doi.org/10.1080/00918369.2011.598409
- Cox, S., Bimbi, D. S., & Parsons, J. T. (2013). Examination of social contact on binegativity among lesbians and gay men. *Journal of Bisexuality*, *13*(2), 215–228. https://doi.org/10.1080/15299716.2013.782596
- Crenshaw, K., Gotanda, N. T., Peller, G., & Thomas, K. (Eds.). (1996). *Critical race theory: The key writings that formed the movement*. The New Press.
- Crenshaw, K. (1993). Demarginalizing the intersection of race and sex: A Black feminist critique of antidiscrimination doctrine, feminist theory and antiracist politics. In D. K. Weisbert (Ed.), *Feminist legal theory: Foundations* (pp. 383–395). Temple University Press. (Original work published 1989).
- Creswell, J. W. (2007). Qualitative inquiry and research design (2nd ed). Sage.
- Cunningham, G. B., & Melton, E. N. (2013). The moderating effects of contact with lesbian and gay friends on the relationships among religious fundamentalism, sexism, and sexual prejudice. *The Journal of Sex Research*, *50*, 401-408. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224499.2011.648029
- D'Augelli, A. R. (1994). Identity Development and Sexual Orientation: Toward a Model of Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Development. In E. J. Trickett, R. J. Watts, & D. Birman (Eds.), *Human Diversity: Perspectives on People in Context* (312-333). Jossey-Bass.
- D'Augelli, A. R., & Patterson, C. J. (Eds.). (1995). Lesbian, gay, and bisexual identities over the lifespan: Psychological perspectives. Oxford University Press.

- Dahlhamer, J. M., Galinksy, A. M., Joestl, S. S., & Ward, B. W. (2016). Barriers to health care among adults identifying as sexual minorities: A US national study. *American Journal of Public Health*, 106, 1116–1122. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2016.303049.
- Daly, S. J., King, N., & Yeadon-Lee, T. (2018). 'Femme it up or dress it down': Appearance and bisexual women in monogamous relationships, *Journal of Bisexuality*, *18*, 257-277, https://doi.org/10.1080/15299716.2018.1485071
- David, E. J. R. (Ed.) (2013). *Internalized oppression: The psychology of marginalized groups*. Springer.
- DeAngelis, T. (2018, March). 8 ways to advocate for psychology. American Psychological Association. https://www.apa.org/monitor/2018/03/cover-advocate
- Dodge, B., Reece, M., & Gebhard, P. H. (2008). Kinsey and beyond: Past, present, and future consideration for research on male bisexuality. *Journal of Bisexuality*, 8, 175-189. https://doi.org/10.1080/15299710802501462
- Dworkin, S. H. (2002). Biracial, bicultural, bisexual: Bisexuality and multiple identities. *Journal of Bisexuality*, 2(4), 93-107. https://doi.org/10.1300/J159v02n04\_06
- Dyar, C. (2016). Examining the effects of binegativity on components of sexual identity and internalizing symptomatology among bisexual women using a longitudinal study design (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global database (UMI No. 10194897).
- Dyar, C., & Feinstein, B. A. (2018). Binegativity: Attitudes toward and stereotypes about bisexual individuals. In D. J. Swan & S. Habibi (Eds.), *Bisexuality: Theories, research, and recommendations for the invisible sexuality* (pp. 95-111). Springer International Publishing.

- Dyar, C., Feinstein, B. A., & London, B. (2014). Dimensions of sexual identity and minority stress among bisexual women: The role of partner gender. *Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity*, *4*, 441-451. https://doi.org/10.1037/sgd0000063
- Eady, A., Dobinson, C. & Ross, L. E. (2011). Bisexual people's experiences with mental health services: A qualitative investigation. *Community Mental Health Journal*, 47(4), 378-389. https://doi-org.elib.tcd.ie/10.1007/s10597-010-9329-x
- Ebersole, R. C., Dillon, F. R., & Eklund, A. C. (2018). Mental health clinicians' perceived competence for affirmative practice with bisexual clients in comparison to lesbian and gay clients. *Journal of Bisexuality*, *18*(2), 127-144. https://doi.org/10.1080/15299716.2018.1428711
- Eldridge, J., & Johnson, P. (2011) The relationship between old-fashioned and modern heterosexism to social dominance orientation and structural violence. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 58, 382-401. https://doi.org/10.1080/00918369.2011.546734
- Eleuteri, S., Rossi, R., & Simonelli, C. (2019). How to address clinical work with older bisexual clients and their partners? *Sexologies*, 28(3), 36-43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sexol.2019.05.009
- English, P. (2018). Visibly restricted: Public opinion and the representation of immigrant origin communities across Great Britain. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, 42(9), 1437-1455. https://doi.org/10.1080/01419870.2018.1485961
- Espelage, D., Aragon, S., Birkett, M., & Koenig, B. (2008). Homophobic teasing, psychological outcomes, and sexual orientation among high school students: What influence do parents and schools have? *School Psychology Review*, *37*, 202-216.

- Evans, M., & Barker, M. (2010). How do you see me? Coming out in counselling. *British Journal of Guidance & Counselling*, 38(4), 375-391. https://doi.org/10.1080/03069885.2010.503698
- Fader, R. (2018). The space between: Experiences of bisexual adults with a monosexual partner (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global database (UMI No. 10997450).
- Feinstein, B. A., Dyar, C., Bhatia, V., Latack, J. A., & Davila, J. (2016). Conservative beliefs, attitudes toward bisexuality, and willingness to engage in romantic and sexual activities with a bisexual partner. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 45(6), 1535–1550. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-015-0642-x
- Feinstein, B. A., Xavier Hall, C. D., Dyar, C., & Davila, J. (2020). Motivations for sexual identity concealment and their associations with mental health among bisexual, pansexual, queer, and fluid (bi+) individuals. *Journal of Bisexuality*, 1-18. https://doi.org/10.1080/15299716.2020.1743402
- Flanders, C. E., LeBreton, M. E., Robinson, M., Bian, J., Caravaca-Morera, J. A. (2016a).

  Defining bisexuality: Young bisexual and pansexual people's voices. *Journal of Bisexuality*, 17, 39-57. https://doi.org/10.1080/15299716.2016.1227016
- Flanders, C. E., Robinson, M., Legge, M. M., & Tarasoff, L. A. (2016b). Negative identity experiences of bisexual and other non-monosexual people: A qualitative report. *Journal of Gay & Lesbian Mental Health*, 20, 152-172. https://doi.org/10.1080/19359705.2015.1108257
- Flanders, C. E., Dobinson, C., & Logie, C. (2017a). Young bisexual women's perspectives on the relationship between bisexual stigma, mental health, and sexual health: A qualitative

- study. *Critical Public Health*, *27*, 75-85. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/09581596.2016.1158786
- Flanders, C.E., Ross, L. E., Dobinson, C., & Logie, C. (2017b). Sexual health among young bisexual women: A qualitative, community-based study. *Psychology & Sexuality*, 8, 104-117. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/19419899.2017.1296486
- Flores, A. R., Mallory, C., & Conron, K. J. (2020). Public attitudes about emergent issues in LGBTQ rights: Conversion therapy and religious refusals. *Research and Politics*, 7. https://doi.org/10.1177/2053168020966874
- Foster, K. A., Bowland, S. E., & Vosler, A. N. (2015). All the pain along with all the joy: Spiritual resilience in lesbian and gay Christians. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, *55*, 191-201. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10464-015-9704-4
- Fraser, R. E. (2018). The epistemology of (compulsory) heterosexuality. In P. Garavaso (Ed.), *The Bloomsbury companion to analytic feminism* (pp. 329-354). Bloomsbury. https://doi.org/10.5040/9781474297806.0025
- Frost, D. M., Lehavot, K., & Meyer, I. H. (2013). Minority stress and physical health among sexual minority individuals. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, *36*(6), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10865-013-9523-8
- Frost, D. M., & Meyer, I. H. (2012). Measuring community connectedness among diverse sexual minority populations. *Journal of Sex Research*, 48(1), 36–49. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224499.2011.565427
- Galupo, M. P., Mitchell, R. C., & Davis, K. S. (2015). Sexual minority self-identification:

  Multiple identities and complexity. *Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity*, 2, 355–364. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/sgd0000131

- Gattis, M. N., Woodford, M. R., & Han, Y. (2014). Perceived interpersonal discrimination and depressive symptoms among sexual minority youth: Is religious affiliation a protective factor? *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, *43*, 1589-1599. http://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-014-0342-y.
- Gavulic, K. A., & Gonzales, G. (2021). Health care expenditures and financial burden: A comparison of adults in same-sex couples and different-sex couples. *Medical Care Research and Review*. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1177/10775587211004308
- Ghabrial, M. A. (2019). "We can shapeshift and build bridges": Bisexual women and gender diverse people of color on invisibility and embracing the borderlands. *Journal of Bisexuality*, 19, 169-197. https://doi.org/10.1080/15299716.2019.1617526
- Gill, M. J. (2014). The possibilities of phenomenology for organizational research.

  \*Organizational Research Methods, 17, 118-137. http://dx.doi.org/

  10.1177/1094428113518348
- Goffman, E. (1963). Stigma: Notes on the management of spoiled identity. Prentice-Hall.
- Goldberg, A. E., Allen, K. R., Ellawala, T., & Ross, L. E. (2018). Male-partnered bisexual women's perceptions of disclosing sexual orientation to family across the transition to parenthood: Intensifying heteronormativity or queering family? *Journal of Marital and Family Therapy*, 44, 150 –164. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/jmft.12242
- Goldberg, A. E., Manley, M. H., Ellawala, T., & Ross, L. E. (2019). Sexuality and sexual identity across the first year of parenthood among male-partnered plurisexual women. *Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity*, 6, 75-87. https://doi.org/10.1037/sgd0000307

- Gonzalez, K. A., Ramirez, J. L., & Paz Galupo, M. (2017). "I was and still am": Narratives of bisexual marking in the #StillBisexual campaign. *Sexuality & Culture*, 21, 493-515. https://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s12119-016-9401-y
- Graham, S. R., Carney, J. S., & Kluck, A. S. (2012). Perceived competency in working with LGB clients: Where are we now? *Counselor Education & Supervision*, *51*, 2–16. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1556-6978.2012.00001.x
- Grzanka, P. R., Santos, C. E., & Moradi, B. (2017). Intersectionality research in counseling psychology. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *64*(5), 453-457. https://doi.org/10.1037/cou0000237
- Guzzo, G., Pace, U., Cascio, V. L., Craparo, G., & Schimmenti, A. (2014). Bullying victimization, post-traumatic symptoms, and the mediating role of alexithymia. *Child Indicators Research*, 7(1), 141–153. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12187-013-9206-6
- Hansen, J. T. (2004). Thoughts on knowing: Epistemic implications of counseling practice. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 82, 131–138.
- Hatzenbuehler, M. L., Pachankis, J. E., & Wolff, J. (2012). Religious climate and health risk behaviors in sexual minority youths: A population-based study. *American Journal of Public Health*, 102, 657–663. https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.2011.300517
- Haupert, M., Gesselman, A., Moors, A., Fisher, H., & Garcia, J. (2017). Prevalence of experiences with consensual non-monogamous relationships: Findings from two nationally representative samples of single Americans. *Journal of Sex & Marital Therapy*, 43, 424–440. https://doi.org/10.1080/0092623x.2016.1178675
- Hayfield, N. (2013). Never judge a book by its cover? Students' understandings of lesbian, gay and bisexual appearance. *Psychology and Sexuality*, 4(1), 16–24.

- Hayfield, N. (2020). The invisibility of bisexual and pansexual bodies: Sexuality, appearance norms, and visible identities. In E. Maliepaard & R. Baumgartner (Eds.), *Bisexuality in Europe: Sexual citizenship, romantic relationships, and bi+ identities* (pp. 178-191).

  Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780367809881-15
- Hayfield, N., Clarke, V., Halliwell, E., & Malson, H. (2013). Visible lesbians and invisible bisexuals: Appearance and visual identities among bisexual women. Women's Studies International Forum, 40, 172–182.
- Hayfield, N., Clarke, V., & Halliwell, E. (2014). Bisexual women's understandings of social marginalisation: "The heterosexuals don't understand us but nor do the lesbians."

  Feminism & Psychology, 24(3), 352-372. https://doi.org/10.1177/0959353514539651
- Hayfield, N., Campbell, C., & Reed, E. (2018). Misrecognition and managing marginalisation:

  Bisexual people's experiences of bisexuality and relationships. *Psychology and Sexuality*,

  9(3), 221-236. https://doi.org/10.1080/19419899.2018.1470106
- Hayslip, B., & Fruhauf, C. A. (Eds.). *Grandparenting: Influences on the dynamics of family relationships*. Springer.
- Henry, M. M. (2013). *Coming out: Implications for self-esteem and depression in gay and lesbian individuals* (Unpublished doctoral dissertation). Humboldt State University.
- Hequembourg, A. L., & Brallier, S. A. (2009). An exploration of sexual minority stress across the lines of gender and sexual identity. *Journal of Homosexuality*, *56*, 273–298. https://doi.org/10.1080/00918360902728517
- Hequembourg, A. L., Livingston, J. A., & Parks, K. A. (2013). Sexual victimization and associated risks among lesbian and bisexual women. *Violence against women*, *19*, 634-657. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/1077801213490557

- Hidalgo, D. A., & Royce, T. (2017). Compulsory Heterosexuality. In B. S. Turner, C. Kyung-Sup, C. F. Epstein, P. Kivisto, W. Outwaite, & M. Ryan (Eds.), *The Wiley-Blackwell Encyclopedia of Social Theory* (pp. 1–2). https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118430873.est0064
- Hoang, M., Holloway, J., & Mendoza, R. H. (2011). An empirical study into the relationship between bisexual identity congruence, internalized biphobia, and infidelity among bisexual women. *Journal of Bisexuality*, 11, 23-38. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/15299716.2011.545285
- Hseih, N., & Ruther, M. (2016). Sexual minority health and health risk factors: Intersection effects of gender, race, and sexual identity. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 50, 746-755.
- Hughes, D., Rodriguez, J., Smith, E. P., Johnson, D. J., Stevenson, H. C., & Spicer, P. (2006).
   Parents' ethnic-racial socialization practices: A review of research and directions for future study. *Developmental Psychology*, 42(5), 747–770. https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.42.5.747
- Hutson, D. J. (2010). Standing out/fitting in: Identity, appearance, and authenticity in gay and lesbian communities. *Symbolic Interaction*, *33*(2), 213–233. https://doi.org/10.1525/si.2010.33.2.213
- Huxley, C., Clarke, V., & Halliwell, E. (2014). Resisting and conforming to the 'Lesbian Look':

  The importance of appearance norms for lesbian and bisexual women. *Journal of Community & Applied Social Psychology*, 6(5), 205–219.

  https://doi.org/10.1002/casp.2161

- Ingraham, C. (2006). Thinking straight, acting bent: Heteronormativity and homosexuality. In K. Davis, M. Evans, & J. Lorber (Eds.), *Handbook of gender and women's studies* (pp. 307–321). Sage.
- Israel, T., & Mohr, J. (2004). Attitudes towards bisexual women and men: Current research, future directions. In R. Fox (Ed.), *Current research on bisexuality* (pp. 119–134). Harrington Park Press.
- Jefferies, W. L., Dodge, B., & Sandfort, T. G. M. (2008). Religion and spirituality among bisexual Black men in the USA. *Culture, Health, & Sexuality, 10*, 463–477. https://doi.org/10.1080/13691050701877526
- Johnson, N. L., & Grove, M. (2017). Why us? Toward an understanding of bisexual women's vulnerability for and negative consequences of sexual violence. *Journal of Bisexuality*, 17(4), 435–450. https://doi.org/10.1080/15299716.2017.1364201
- Jun, H. (2018). Social justice, multicultural counseling, and practice: Beyond a conventional approach (2nd ed.). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-72514-7
- Kerr, D. L., Santurri, L., & Peters, P. (2013). A comparison of lesbian, bisexual, and heterosexual college undergraduate women on selected mental health issues. *Journal of American College Health*, 61, 185–194. https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2013.787619
- Kidd, S. A., Veltman, A., Gately, C., Chan, K. J., & Cohen, J. N. (2011). Lesbian, gay, and transgender persons with severe mental illness: Negotiating wellness in the context of multiple sources of stigma. *American Journal of Psychiatric Rehabilitation*, 14, 13-39. https://doi-org.elib.tcd.ie/10.1080/15487768.2011.546277
- Kinsey, A., Pomeroy, W., and Martin, C. (1948). *Sexual behavior in the human male*. W. B. Saunders.

- Kinsey, A., Pomeroy, W., Martin, C., and Gebhard, P. (1953). *Sexual behavior in the human female*. W. B. Saunders.
- Knight, C. R., Tilcsik, A., & Anteby, M. (2016). The geography of stigma management: The relationship between sexual orientation, city size, and self-monitoring. *Socius: Sociological Research for a Dynamic World*, 2, 1-10. https://doi.org/10.1177/2378023115625172
- Kubicek, K., McDavitt, B., Carpineto, J., Weiss, G., Iverson, E. F., & Kipke, M. D. (2009).
  "God made me gay for a reason": Young men who have sex with men's resiliency in resolving internalized homophobia from religious sources. *Journal of Adolescent Research*, 24, 601–633. https://doi.org/10.1177/0743558409341078
- Lease, S. H., Horne, S. G., Noffsinger-Frazier, N. (2005). Affirming faith experiences and psychological health for Caucasian lesbian, gay, and bisexual individuals. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 52, 378–388. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.52.3.378
- Lee Badgett, M. V. (2018). Left out? Lesbian, gay, and bisexual poverty in the U.S. *Population Research and Policy Review*, *37*, 667-702. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11113-018-9457-5
- Lee, M. G., & Quam, J. K. (2013). Comparing supports for LGBT aging in rural versus urban areas. *Journal of Gerontological Social Work*, 56, 112-126, https://doi.org/10.1080/01634372.2012.747580
- Levy, D. L. (2012). The importance of personal and contextual factors in resolving conflict between sexual identity and Christian upbringing. *Journal of Social Service Research*, *38*, 56–73. https://doi.org/10.1080/01488376.2011.586308

- Levy, D. L., & Reeves, P. (2011). Resolving identity conflict: Gay, lesbian, and queer individuals with a Christian upbringing. *Journal of Gay and Lesbian Social Services*, 23, 53–68. https://doi.org/10.1080/10538720.2010.530193
- Lingel, J. (2009). Adjusting the borders: Bisexual passing and queer theory. *Journal of Bisexuality*, 9, 381-405. https://doi.org/10.1080/15299710903316646
- Lytle, A., Dyar, C., Levy, S. R., & London, B. (2017). Contact with bisexual individuals reduces binegativity among heterosexuals and lesbian women and gay men. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 47, 580-599. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.2241
- Macapagal, K., Coventry, R., Arbeit, M. R., Fisher, C. B., & Mustanski, B. (2016). "I won't out myself just to do a survey": Sexual and gender minority adolescents' perspectives on the risks and benefits of sex research. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 46, 1393–1409. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-016-0784-5.
- MacDowall, L. (2009). Historicising contemporary bisexuality. *Journal of Bisexuality*, 9, 3–15. https://doi.org/10.1080/15299710802659989
- MacKay, J., Robinson, M., Pinder, S. and Ross, L.E. (2017). A grounded theory of bisexual individuals' experiences of help seeking. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 87, 52-61. https://doi.org/10.1037/ort0000184
- Madison, N. (2017). The bisexual seen: Countering media misrepresentation. *M/C Journal*, 20(4). https://doi.org/10.5204/mcj.1271
- Maliepaard, E. (2016). Bisexual safe space(s) on the internet: Analysis of an online forum for bisexuals. *Journal of Economic and Human Geography*, 108(3), 318-330. https://doi.org/10.1111/tesg.12248
- Marshall, M. N. (1996). Sampling for qualitative research. Family Practice, 13, 522-525.

- Matsick, J. L., & Rubin, J. D. (2018). Bisexual prejudice among lesbian and gay people:

  Examining the roles of gender and perceived sexual orientation. *Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity*, 5, 143-155. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/sgd0000283
- McGeorge, C., & Stone Carlson, T. (2011). Deconstructing heterosexism: Becoming an LGB affirmative heterosexual couple and family therapist. *Journal of Marital and Family Therapy*, *37*(1), 14–26. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1752-0606.2009.00149.x
- McKnight, K. (2017, November 29). *Homosexuality and the Holocaust*. Wagner College Holocaust Center. https://wagner.edu/holocaust-center/homosexuality-and-the-holocaust/
- McLean, K. (2007). Hiding in the closet? Bisexuals, coming out and the disclosure imperative. *Journal of Sociology*, 43, 151-156. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/1440783307076893
- McLean, K. (2008). Inside, outside, nowhere: Bisexual men and women in the gay and lesbian community. *Journal of Bisexuality*, *8*, 63-80. https://doi.org/10.1080/15299710802143174
- McLean, K. (2018). Bisexuality in society. In D.J. Swan & S. Habibi (Eds.), *Bisexuality: Theories, research, and recommendation for the invisible sexuality* (pp. 77–94).

  Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-71535-3\_5
- McNamara, G., & Wilson, C. (2020). Lesbian, gay and bisexual individuals experience of mental health services a systematic review. *The Journal of Mental Health Training, Education, and Practice, 15*(2), 59-70. https://doi.org/10.1108/jmhtep-09-2019-0047
- Meisenbach, R. J. (2010). Stigma management communication: A theory and agenda for applied research on how individuals manage moments of stigmatized identity. *Journal of Applied Communication Research*, 38, 268–292. https://doi.org/10.1080/00909882.2010.490841

- Mendez, S. N. (2020): Queer socialization: A case study of lesbian, gay, and queer (LGQ) parent families. *The Social Science Journal*. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1080/03623319.2020.1727240
- Meyer, I. H. (2010). Identity, stress, and resilience in lesbians, gay men, and bisexuals of color.

  The Counseling Psychologist, 38, 442-454. http://dx.doi.org/
  10.1177/0011000009351601
- Mohr, J., & Kendra, M. S. (2011). Revision and extension of a multidimensional measure of sexual minority identity: The Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Identity Scale. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 58(2), 234–245.
  https://doi.org/https://dx.doi.org/10.1037/a0022858
- Mohr, J., & Rochlen, A. (1999). Measuring attitudes regarding bisexuality in lesbian, gay male and heterosexual populations. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 46, 353–369.
- Mohr, J., Weiner, J. L., Chopp, R. M., & Wong, S. J. (2009). Effects of client bisexuality on clinical judgment: When is bias most likely to occur? *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 56, 164–175. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0012816
- Monroe, E. J. (2000). Drawing upon the experiences of those who are out: A qualitative study of the coming-out process of gays and lesbians (Unpublished doctoral dissertation).

  University of Iowa.
- Moradi, B., DeBlaere, C., & Huang, Y. P. (2010). Centralizing the experiences of LGB people of color in counseling psychology. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 38, 322-330. https://doi.org/10.1177/0011000008330832
- Morgan, E. M. (2020). Same-sex relationships and LGBTQ youth. In S. Hupp & J. D. Jewell (Eds.), *The encyclopedia of child and adolescent development*. Wiley & Sons.

- Morrison, K. E., Gruenhage, J. M. & Pedersen, C. L. (2016). Challenging binaries by saying good bi: Perceptions of bisexual men's identity legitimacy. *Journal of Bisexuality*, *16*, 361-377. https://doi.org/10.1080/15299716.2016.1183157
- Morrison, T. G., Harrington, R., & McDermott, D. T. (2010). Bi now, gay later: Implicit and explicit binegativity among Irish university students. *Journal of Bisexuality*, *10*(3), 211–232. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/15299716.2010.500952
- Morrow, S. L. (2005). Quality and trustworthiness in qualitative research in counseling psychology. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *52*, 250-260. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.52.2.250
- Mulick, P. S., & Wright, L. W. (2002). Examining the existence of biphobia in the heterosexual and homosexual populations. *Journal of Bisexuality*, 2(4), 48–64. https://doi.org/10.1300/J159v02n04\_03
- Nadal, K. L., Whitman, C. N., Davis, L. S., Erazo, T., & Davidoff, K. C. (2016).
  Microaggressions toward lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer, and genderqueer people: A review of the literature. *The Journal of Sex Research*, 53, 488-508.
  https://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00224499.2016.1142495
- National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS). (2014). National Health Interview Survey, 2013.
- Newcomb, M. E., Feinstein, B. A., Matson, M., Macapagal, K., & Mustanski, B. (2018). "I have no idea what's going on out there": Parents' perspectives on promoting sexual health in lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender adolescents. *Sexuality Research and Social Policy*, *15*, 111-122. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13178-018-0326-0

- Oakley, M., Farr, R. H., & Scherer, D. G. (2017). Same-sex parent socialization: Understanding gay and lesbian parenting practices as cultural socialization. *Journal of GLBT Family Studies*, *13*, 56-75. https://doi.org/10.1080/1550428X.2016.1158685
- Pachankis, J. E., & Goldfried, M. R. (2004). Clinical issues in working with lesbian, gay, and bisexual clients. *Psychotherapy: Theory, Research, Practice, Training, 41*, 227–246. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0033-3204.41.3.227
- Page, M. J., Lindahl, K. M., & Malik, N. M. (2013). The role of religion and stress in sexual identity and mental health among lesbian, gay, and bisexual youth. *Journal of Research on Adolescence*, 23, 665–677.
- Paul, R., Smith, N. G., Mohr, J. J., & Ross, L. E. (2014). Measuring dimensions of bisexual identity: Initial development of the Bisexual Identity Inventory. *Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity*, 1, 452–460. https://doi.org/10.1037/sgd0000069.
- Paz Galupo, M., Taylor, S. M., Cole, D. Jr. (2019). "I am double the bi": Positive aspects of being both bisexual and biracial. *Journal of Bisexuality*, 19, 152-168. https://doi.org/10.1080/15299716.2019.1619066
- Pew Research Center (2013). *A survey of LGBT Americans*. http://www.pewsocialtrends.org/2013/06/13/a-survey-of-lgbt-americans/
- Pietkiewicz, I., & Smith, J. A. (2014). A practical guide to using Interpretative

  Phenomenological Analysis in qualitative research psychology. *Czasopismo Psychologiczne Psychological Journal*, 20, 7-14. https://doi.org/10.14691/cppj.20.1.7
- Pinto, S. A. (2018). Negotiating an identity: Portraits of the sexual identity self-labeling process for non-heterosexual women in early adulthood (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global database (UMI No. 10751687).

- Pistella, J., Salvati, M. Ioverno, S., Laghi, F. & Baiocco, R. (2016). Coming-out to family members and internalized sexual stigma in bisexual, lesbian, and gay people. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 25, 3694-3701. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-016-0528-0
- Ponterotto, J. G. (2005). Qualitative research in counseling psychology: A primer on research paradigms and philosophy of science. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *52*, 126-136. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.52.2.126
- Quinn, D. M., Weisz, B. D., Lawner, E. K. (2017). Impact of active concealment of stigmatized identities on physical and psychological quality of life. *Social Science & Medicine*, 192, 14-17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2017.09.024
- Rich, A. C. (1980). Compulsory Heterosexuality and Lesbian Existence. *Signs: Journal of Women and Culture in Society*, *5*, 631–660. https://doi.org/10.1086/493756
- Riemer, M. & Brown, L. (2019). We are everywhere: Protest, power, and pride in the history of queer liberation. Ten Speed Press.
- Robinson, O. C. (2014). Sampling in interview-based qualitative research: A theoretical and practical guide. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 11, 25-41. https://doi.org/10.1080/14780887.2013.801543
- Rodriguez, E. M., Lytle, M. C., & Vaughan, M. D. (2013). Exploring the intersectionality of bisexual, religious/spiritual, and political identities from a feminist perspective. *Journal of Bisexuality*, *13*, 285–309. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/15299716.2013.813001
- Ross, L. E., O'Gorman, L., MacLeod, M. A., Bauer, G. R., MacKay, J., & Robinson, M. (2016).

  Bisexuality, poverty and mental health: A mixed methods analysis. *Social Science & Medicine*, *156*, 64-72. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2016.03.009

- Rostosky, S. S., Riggle, E. D. B., Pascale-Hague, D., & McCants, L. (2010). The positive aspects of a bisexual identification. *Psychology and Sexuality*, *1*, 131–144. https://doi.org/10.1080/19419899.2010.484595
- Rust, P. (1993). Neutralizing the threat of the marginal woman: Lesbians' beliefs about bisexual women. *Journal of Sex Research*, 30, 214–228.
- Ryan, W. S., Legate, N., Weinstein, N., & Rahman, Q. (2017) Autonomy support fosters lesbian, gay, and bisexual identity disclosure and wellness, especially for those with internalized homophobia. *Journal of Social Issues*, 73, 289-306. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/josi.12217
- Sarno, E. L., Newcomb, M. E., Feinstein, B. A., & Mustanski, B. (2020). Bisexual men's experiences with discrimination, internalized binegativity, and identity affirmation:

  Differences by partner gender. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 49, 1783-1798.

  https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-020-01712-z
- Schwandt, T. A. (1994). Constructivist, interpretivist approaches to human inquiry. In N. K. Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (Eds.), *Handbook of qualitative research* (pp. 118–137). Sage.
- Scherrer, K. (2013). Culturally competent practice with bisexual individuals. *Clinical Social Work Journal*, *41*, 238-248. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10615-013-0451-4
- Seattle Pride (2020, July 14). *Using inclusive language*. Seattle Pride. https://www.seattlepride.org/news/using-inclusive-language
- Semon, T. L., Hsu, K. J., Rosenthal, A. M., & Bailey, J. M. (2017). Bisexual phenomena among gay-identified men. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 46(1), 237-245. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-016-0849-5

- Shelton, K., & Delgado-Romero, E. A. (2011). Sexual orientation microaggressions: The experience of lesbian, gay, bisexual, and queer clients in psychotherapy. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 58(2), 210-221. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0022251
- Sherry, A., Adelman, A., Whilde, M. R., & Quick, D. (2010). Competing selves: Negotiating the intersection of spiritual and sexual identities. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, 41, 112-119. http://doi.org/10.1037/a0017471
- Shields, S. A. (2008). Gender: An intersectionality perspective. *Sex Roles*, *59*, 301-311. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-008-9501-8
- Slettevold, E., Holmes, L., Gruia, D., Nyssen, C. P., Watts-Overall, T. M., & Rieger, G. (2019).

  Bisexual men with bisexual and monosexual genital arousal patterns. *Biological Psychology*, *148*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsycho.2019.107763
- Smalley, K. B., Warren, J. C., & Barefoot, K. N. (2015). Barriers to care and psychological distress differences between bisexual and gay men and women. *Journal of Bisexuality*, 15, 230–247. https://doi.org/10.1080/15299716.2015.1025176
- Smith, J. A., & Osborn, M (2008). Interpretative phenomenological analysis. In J.A. Smith (Ed.), *Qualitative psychology: A practical guide to research methods* (pp. 53-80). Sage.
- Sue D. W., Sue, D., Neville, H. A., & Smith, L. (2019). *Counseling the culturally diverse:*Theory and practice (8th ed.). Wiley.
- Suri, H. (2011). Purposeful sampling in qualitative research synthesis. *Qualitative Research Journal*, 11(2), 63-75. https://doi.org/10.3316/qrj1102063
- Swank, E., Frost, D. M., & Fahs, B. (2012). Rural location and exposure to minority stress among sexual minorities in the United States. *Psychology & Sexuality*, *3*(3), 226–243. https://doi.org/10.1080/19419899.2012.700026.

- Szymanski, D. M., & Henrichs-Beck, C. (2014). Exploring sexual minority women's experiences of external and internalized heterosexism and sexism and their links to coping and distress. *Sex Roles*, 70, 28-42. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11199-013-0329-5
- Toft, A. (2009). Negotiating identity—life narratives of bisexual Christians. In D. Robinson (Ed.), *Narrative, memory and identities* (pp. 127–135). University of Huddersfield.
- Toporek, R. L., & Worthington, R. L. (2014). Integrating service learning and difficult dialogues pedagogy to advance social justice training. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 42, 919–945. https://doi.org/10.1177/0011000014545090
- Warner, L. R., & Shields, S. A. (2018). Intersectionality as a framework for theory and research in feminist psychology. In N. K. Dess, J. Marecek, & L. Bell (Eds.), *Gender, sex, and sexualities: Psychological perspectives*. Oxford University Press.
- Warren, J. C., Smalley, K. B., Rimando, M., Barefoot, K. N., Hatton, A., & LeLeux-LaBarge, K. (2014). Rural minority health: race, ethnicity, and sexual orientation. In J. Warren (Ed.), *Rural Public Health: Best Practices and Prevention Models* (pp. 203–226). Springer.
- Weinberg, M. S., Williams, C. J., & Pryor, D. W. (1994). *Dual attraction: Understanding bisexuality*. Oxford University Press.
- Weir, K. (2020). A growing number of states ban sexual orientation change efforts. American Psychological Association. https://www.apa.org/news/apa/2020/sexual-orientation-change
- Weiss, J. T. (2003). GL vs. BT: The archaeology of biphobia and transphobia within the U.S. gay and lesbian community. *Journal of Bisexuality*, *3*, 25-55. https://doi.org/10.1300/J159v03n03\_02

- Wertz, F. J. (2005). Phenomenological research methods for counseling psychology. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *52*, 167-177. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.52.2.167
- Woodell, B. (2018). Understanding sexual minority health disparities in rural areas. *Sociology Compass*, 12, 1-17. https://doi.org/10.1111/soc4.12553
- Worthington, R. L., & Strathausen, J. N. (2017). Addressing the needs of lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer clients: An analysis of recent research and scholarship. In K. A. DeBord, A. R. Fischer, K. J. Bieschke, & R. M. Perez (Eds.), *Handbook of sexual orientation and gender diversity in counseling and psychotherapy*. (pp. 333–364). American Psychological Association.
- Wyman Battalen, A., Farr, R. H., Brodzinsky, D. M., & McRoy, R. G. (2019). Socializing children about family structure: Perspectives of lesbian and gay adoptive parents. *Journal of GLBT Family Studies*, *15*, 235-255. https://doi.org/10.1080/1550428X.2018.1465875
- Yost, M. R., & Thomas, G. D. (2012). Gender and binegativity: men's and women's attitudes toward male and female bisexuals. Archives of Sexual Behavior, 41(3), 691-702. https://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10508-011-9767-8

# **Appendix A: Demographic Form**

Full name
Email
Phone Number
Date of Birth
Gender
Sexual Orientation
Religious Identity
Racial/Ethnic Identity
Current Relationship Status
Single Dating In a committed relationship Married Other, please specify
Highest Level of Education
Current state of residence
Current type of residence location
Rural Urban Suburban Other
Have you ever dated, or are currently dating someone of a different gender?YesNo
Current Partner's Gender (if applicable)
Partner's Sexual Orientation (if applicable)
Preferred Mode of Compensation
Amazon eGift Card Visa eGift Card PayPal

#### **Appendix B: Interview Protocol**

Questions introduced in later interviews through semi-structured approach are in bold.

#### **Research Focus**

How does passing as heterosexual relate to one's bisexual identity validity?

What factors hinder bisexual identity validity in this experience?

What factors contribute to bisexual identity validity in this experience?

#### **Getting Started**

Do you have any questions about the informed consent? About the study?

You mentioned on the demographic form that you live in \_\_\_\_. Would you describe that as urban, suburban, or rural?

Did you grow up in that area?

#### **Interview Questions**

- 1. Tell me about your experience as a bisexual person.
- 2. Do people assume you're heterosexual while dating a current or past partner? What was that like for you?
- 3. Do you feel that "bisexual" fully captures your sexual identity?

Probe: some individuals may also use other sexual or romantic identity names (e.g., queer, demiromantic, asexual/aromantic) to describe their identity.

4. Are you out? What was your coming out process like?

*Probe: If you're not out, what do you feel are the factors in that decision?* 

*Probe:* What was it like coming out to your partner? To friends and family?

Probe: Do you have any specific memories of events that influenced you coming out?

5. I'll be asking questions about feeling "valid" as a bisexual person. What does that mean to you?

Probe: By validity, I mean that bisexual people can be told that bisexuality is a phase, that we'll grow out of it, that it's only a transition into being gay or lesbian or just something that heterosexual people do when they're bored — so by valid, I mean, how do you reaffirm for yourself that your sexual orientation is real and worthy of respect?

- 6. What helps you feel valid as a bisexual person when your current relationship appears to be heterosexual?
- 7. Is there anything you do to feel more visible as a bisexual person?
- 8. What gets in the way of you feeling valid as a bisexual person?
- 9. How do you feel about your relationship with the LGBTQIA+ community?

  Probe: Have you received any messages related to your bisexuality from other members of the LGBTQIA+ community? Have you received any messages related to passing as heterosexual?
- 10. What have you been told about bisexuality, either in general or in relation to you? *Probe:*From family, friends, society? Can you give me an example?
- 11. How do you think being bisexual connects to your other identities, if at all (age, race, gender, religion, etc.)?
  - a. How does the experience of passing as heterosexual connect to your other identities, if at all?
- 12. Is there anything you would want to communicate to other bisexual people navigating passing as heterosexual?

Probe: Words of wisdom, encouragement, recommendations?

13. Is there anything else you want to add about your experiences that we didn't cover today?

### **Debrief**

1. Do you have any comments or concerns about how this went?

### **Appendix C: Participant Demographics**

 Table 1. Participant Demographics.

Name	Age	Race*	Sexual Orientation*	Religious Identity*	Educational Status	Location	Current Relationship	Partner Identity
Melanie	28	Latinx	Bisexual	None	Bachelor's	California	Married	Heterosexual man
Vanessa	28	Black (African- Caribbean)	Bisexual	Christian	Master's	The Bahamas	Committed Relationship	Lesbian woman
Isabella	25	Latina	Bisexual	Spiritual/non-denominational	Associate's	New York	Committed Relationship	Heterosexual man
Anne	41	White	Bisexual	Methodist	Associate's	Virginia	Widowed	N/A
Ophelia	21	Biracial	Bisexual/ Queer	Agnostic	Bachelor's	United Kingdom	Committed Relationship	Heterosexual man
Sophia	32	White	Bisexual	Agnostic	Bachelor's	The Netherlands	Married	Heterosexual man
Sandy	63	White	Bisexual	Feminist Wicca	Doctorate	Ohio	Married	Heterosexual man
Lucy	30	Biracial (Mexican, Filipino, White)	Bisexual/ Queer	Spiritual	Bachelor's	New York	Single	N/A
Elizabeth	35	White	Bisexual/ Pansexual	Atheist/Jewish	Doctorate	California	Married	Heterosexual man
Ruby	28	Black	Bisexual/ Pansexual	"Christian-ish"	Master's	North Carolina	Committed Relationship	Lesbian non- binary person
Margaret	27	Black, Biracial	Bisexual	Christian	Master's	Pennsylvania	Committed Relationship	Heterosexual man
Julie	29	Asian American	Bisexual/ Pansexual	None	Master's	Pennsylvania	Committed Relationship	Heterosexual man

*Note.* All demographic questions marked with \* were open-ended and allowed participants to describe their identities in their own words.

## **Appendix D: Table of Themes**

Table 2. Themes.

Table 2. Themes.		
Research Question	Theme	Subthemes
How does passing as	A. To Pass or Not to Pass?	Coming Out and Passing Both Involve Boundary-Setting
heterosexual relate		Purposefully Coming Out to Disrupt Assumptions of
to bisexual identity		Heterosexuality
validity?	B. Two Sides of the Passing Coin	To Pass is to Be Safe
		To Pass is to Be Invisible
		Rejection of Identity, Safety in Costume
	C. Understanding Intersections of Identity is Essential	
What factors hinder	D. Consistent but Incorrect Assumptions of	Being with a Man Fosters Misunderstanding
bisexual identity	Heterosexuality	Does this Outfit Make Me Look Straight?
validity in this	E. Experiences of Invalidation are Universal	Stereotypes are Used to Harm and Invalidate
experience?		Passing as Heterosexual Draws Specific Ire
		General Negative Messages Still Have Personal Impact
		The Risk of Internalizing Negative Messages
	F. Rules of Engagement with the	No Bisexuals in Queer Spaces
	LGBTQIA+ Community	The LGBTQIA+ Community Perpetuates Stereotypes
		No Heterosexual Relationships in Queer Spaces
		Positive Experiences through Personal Queer Friendships
What factors	G. Validation as a Survival Toolkit	Being Seen as Legitimate
contribute to		Feeling Valid Within Yourself
bisexual identity		Seeing Yourself in Media
validity in this	H. Words of Wisdom	Trust the Process but Do the Work
experience?		Build Communities of Support

#### **Appendix E: IRB Approval Letter**



November 19, 2020

Megan Ingraham Seton Hall University

Re: Study ID#2021-154

Dear Megan:

The Research Ethics Committee of the Seton Hall University Institutional Review Board reviewed and approved your research proposal entitled, "Passing as heterosexual: a qualitative study" as submitted. This memo serves as official notice of the aforementioned study's approval as exempt. If your study has a consent form or letter of solicitation, they are included in this mailing for your use.

The Institutional Review Board approval of your research is valid for a one-year period from the date of this letter. During this time, any changes to the research protocol, informed consent form or study team must be reviewed and approved by the IRB prior to their implementation.

You will receive a communication from the Institutional Review Board at least 1 month prior to your expiration date requesting that you submit an Annual Progress Report to keep the study active, or a Final Review of Human Subjects Research form to close the study. In all future correspondence with the Institutional Review Board, please reference the ID# listed above.

Sincerely,

Mara C. Podvey, PhD, OTR Associate Professor

Phyllis Hansell, EdD, RN, DNAP, FAAN

Professor